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IMPROVING CHILDREN'S TELEVISION
PROGRAMMING CONTENT

FRIDAY, OCTOBER 25, 1985

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMTITEE ON ENERGY AND COMMERCE,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON TELECOMMUNICATIONS,
CONSUMER PROTECTION, AND FINANCE,

Dallas, TX.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 9:35 a.m., Dallas City

Hall, 1400 Marina Street, Dallas, TX, Hon. John Bryant, presiding;
Hon. Timothy Wirth, chairman.

Mr. BRYANT. The Subcommittee on Telecommunications, Con-
sumer Protection, and Finance of the Energy and Commerce Com-
mittee of the U.S. House of Representatives will come to order.

The Chair wishes to welcome all of those who have come to par-
ticipate in the hearing as witnesses or to observe the process by
which we begin taking testimony on very important legislation re-
lated to children's television programming in America.

Two nights ago in Chicago, awards were presented at the Ameri-
can Children's Television Festival for some of the finest examples
of children's programming found on commercial, public, and cable
television. The festival, which hopes to become an annual event to
recognize and promote excellence in children's programming, pro-
vides clear testimony that television can serve the needs of chil-
dren, and serve them well.

But while I wish to applaud the efforts of those who are provid-
ing our Nation's 33 million children with the type of programming
which will enhance their lives, which will make them more aware
of the world around them, which will challenge their minds and
help them to grow, I cannot help being dismayed that this type of
quality programming is today the exception rather than the rule.

And that, in fact, is the issue that has brought us all here today
for this hearing.

Television is a powerful force in our society and that power is all
the more influential on our children who spend an extraordinary
number of hours in front of the TV screen. It is well documented
that by the time the average child graduates from high school, he
or she has spent more time watching televisionsome 15,000 to
20,000 hoursthan in the classroom.

Neither I nor my colleagues in Congress expect the television in-
dustry to fulfill the educational responsibilities assigned to the
schools, but even in this era of governmental deregulation, broad-
casters must not forget that, by virtue of their acceptance of a tele-
vision .broadcast license, they have agreed to an array of public
trust responsibilities. Among those responsibilities,-none is more

(1)
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important than meeting the needs of the child audience by provid-
ing an adequate level of programming for children.

From my perspective, the root of the problem in this areathat
is, the reason why there ii3 so little worthwhile children's program-
ming presented todaycan be traced directly to the actionsor
rather lack of actionon the part of the Federal Communications
Commission.

The FCC began to consider establishing rules for children's pro-
gramming back in the early 1970's, but while the Commission of-
fered sympathy to those who called for better children's program-
ming by conducting numerous inquiries and formally proposing
rules which could have accomplished improvements in children's
television, the Commission has consistently refused to implement
the hard and fast guidelines necessary to accomplish reform.

The FCC has provided plenty of rhetoric. In its 1974 policy state-
ment, it ruled that "the use of television to further the educational
and cultural development of America's children bears a direct rela-
tionship to the licensee's obligation under the Communications Act
to operate in the public interest."

The Commission criticized the industr3r for its current level of
service to children and called for meaningful efforts to increase the
amount of educational children's programming. Missing, however,
were any measurable guidelines as to just what was expected on
the part of the broadcaster. The policy statement suggested a vol-
untary compliance with the methodology left up to the broadcast-
ers.

Five years later, in 19'79, the FCC conducted elaborate studies to
assess whether broadcasters had responded to the policy proposal
by increasing their programming efforts directed at children. The
results were disappointing and unequivocal. In the words of the
FCC staff report: "The policy statement produced insignificant
changes in the amount of educational and instructional program-
ming available to children since 1974. Thus, there has been no
broadcaster compliance in the area of educational and instructional
programming for children." Still, the FCC took no real action.

In January of 1980, in the last days of the Carter administration,
the FCC issued a notice of proposed rulemaking based on the staff
studies. The proposed rule would have required 71/2 hours a week of
educational programming, not unlike the requirement proposed in
the legislation we are here to discuss today. For over 3 years, the
Commission did nothing.

Then, in 1983, the FCC issued an even more startling ruling. The
Cenunission determined that the emergence of cable television and
new communications technologies such as videotape recorders and
videodisc players could now act to reduce the broadcasters responsi-
bilities to meet the programming needs of children since children's
content ii3 now available through these alternative sources.

Using that rationale, the FCC decided against establishing any
children's programming requirements, and closed off any further
consideration of the Notice of Proposed Rulemaking. The logic of
this ruling fully escapes me. For many families who are struggling
along on a tight budget, the luxury of cable television or a video-
tape machine is far beyond their means. How are the needs of their
children supposed to be met, or don't they count?

6
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Regardless of the availability of children's programs through
sources other than over-the-air TV, each television broadcaster has
the responsibility to sem e the child audience by virtue of their ac-
ceptance of si broadcast license. The license confers upon the holder
the opportunity to make a substantial profit through the use of the
airwaves which belong to the people, not the broadcaster.

The people do not ask for very much in return. We do not ask for
a portion of the profits; we do not ask for a cut of the take when a
single station is sold for as much as $500 million, as was recently
the case. What we do ask for is that each broadcaster operate in
the public interest, and the public interest demands television pro-
gramming for children.

Today the FCC prefers to rely on "marketplace competition"
rather than rule: or regulations to insure that broadcasters meet
their public interest obligations. In many areas, that approach is
effective. In the case of children's programming, it clearly is not.

Where is the marketplace incentive to provide programming for
children? Broadcasters generate their profits bared on the size and
buying power of the audience they attract for their programs, since
the business of broadcasting is selling the audience to advertisers
for their commercials.

While that business might be to sell "high-dollar" items to adults
with soap opera sex and vigilante violence, and with toys and
sugar-coated cereal to children, programs designed just for children
and their enlightenment do not attract large auidences of viewers
under 12 who have big bucks to spend.

These young viewers cannot buy the products the Wall Street ad-
vertising executives most want to sell. But the public interest,
rather than commercial interest, demands informative program-
ming that turns on children's minds, not their sweet tooth.

So, with all this in mind, it should not really be surprising that
the lack of any specific children's programming requirements has
led to a dearth of children's programming. A study conducted by
this subcommittee in 1983 found that the average commercial tele-
vision station provides 61 minutes of educational or informational
programming for children per week.

The total amount of all children's programming averages less
than 41/2 hours per weekall but an hour on the average car-
toonswhich contrasts rather markedly with the average viewing
time for most youngsters of about 4 hours per day.

Also of concern to me is the quality of some of the programming
that broadcasters are now presenting as children's content. An in-
creasing amount of children's programming fits the description
"program-length commercial." These programs seem to be selected
by the broadcasters as much for their ability to promote toys and
other products to kids as for their value in meeting any of the edu-
cational or informational needs of children.

Before going further with this point, however, let me note that
the issues raised by the broadcast of these program-length commer-
cials, while important ones, will not be addressed in our hearing
today. A separate hearing to be held on Monday in Houston,
chaired by my good friend Congressman Leland, will focus specifi-
cally on that topic.
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Today I want to focus on the meat of the bill that we have before
us, the Children's Television Education Act of 1985, which deals
with establishing a quantifiable children's programming guideline.

This bill would establish substantial burdens under the license
renewal process for those broadcasters who failed to provide a min-
imum of seven hours per week of educational programming for
children, at least five of which must air Monday through Fru lay.

While most people think of Saturday morning as children's view-
ing time, only a very small portion of the time children spend
watching TV is clocked then. IVIost of young children's viewing is
done during the weekday mornings and afternoons, before and
after school. It is important that broadcasters provide some worth-
while programming for children during these time frames.

Presently, there is not one single regularly scheduled weekday
children's program on any of the three commercial television net-
works, a situation which is literally unprecedented in the history of
the medium.

In fact, in selecting witnesses for thiv todoy, the subcom-
mittee invited each of the three commr:Jal television networks to
appear and testify on the issueto tell u$ how and why they be-
lieve their current level of programming efforts are meeting the
needs of children.

You do not see anyone here from the networks today though, all
declined to testify. I am concerned that their decisions reflect a
lack of interest in these important issuesa lack of concern that
underscores even further the critical need for the legislation we
are considering today.

On the other hand, I am pleased that we will be hearing from
some segments of the broadcast industrythe independent sta-
tionsrepresenting the Association of Independent Television Sta-
tions.

Unfortunately, neither the National Association of Broadcasters
nor the Texas .Association of Broadcasters, chose to present their
points of view and also declined to send witnesses. We will hear the
unique perspective of a representative from the Belo Corporation,
one of my local stations.

Other witnesses will speak for the National Parent Teachers As-
sociation, the National Education Association, and the American
Federation of Teachers. A former FCC g.eneral council will give his
views on the current Commission's lack of action and we will hear
from some local programmers and users of the medium of TV for
education.

The issues to be addressed are:
What are the programming needs of children?
What efforts are broadcasters currently pursuing to meet these

needs?
Are these efforts adequate to meet the broadcasters' public inter-

est responsibilities to children?
Would a quantifiable programming standard such as that em-

bodied in H.R. 3216 serve to improve television programming for
children?

Let me welcome those of you who have come to watch and par-
ticipate. We are having a hearing on the subject matter and specifi-
cally on this bill to create a record from which the debate over the

8
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legislation in the Energy and Commerce Committee and in the full
House of Representatives will be conducted.

At this time I recognize my colleague, the gentleman from Hous-
ton, Congressman Leland.

Mr. LELAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Today we are discussing one of the most important issues facing

the broadcasting industry, the future of children's television. This
issue has been debated and studied for literally decades and still
the fundamental problems with children's television remain.

The quality of children's television and advertising practices in-
volving children are very, very difficult, but very, very important.
We as a society cannot and should not allow these problems to
remain unsolved. After all, we are talldng about not only the
future of the children themselves, but the future of America.

As a soon-to-be father myself, I have an increased personal inter-
est in this situation. It is my hope that in the very near future the
television industry will live up to its potential as an educator of
our children.

Mr. Chairman, let me associate myself with all the remarks that
you have made and I want to commend you, too, for calling this
very important hearing and inviting me to join you here in Dallas,
my second favorite city. I am from Houston, by the way.

I also want to commend you for cosponsoring with Chairman
Tim Wirth, chairman of the Subcommittee on Telecommunications,
Consumer Protection and Finance, HR 3216, the Children's Televi-
sion Education Act. It is much needed legislation.

I want to welcome our esteemed panels of witnesses. I look for-
ward to their testimony and I appreciate their contributions here
today.

Mr. Chairman, thank you very much for affording me this Gppor-
tun ity.

[The text of H.R. 3216 followsj
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.R.3216
To amend the Communications Act of 1934 to increase the availability of

educational and informational television programs for children.

IN TIM HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
AUGUST 1, 1985

Mr. WIRTH (for himself, Mr. BRYANT, Mr. LELAND, Mr. MARKEY, Mr. BATES,
Mr. SCHEUEB, Mrs. COLLINS, and Mr. WAxmAN) introduced the following
bill; which was referred to the Committee on Energy and Commerce

A BILL
To amend the Communications Act of 1934 to increase the

availability of educational and informational television pro-

grams for children.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 lives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

3 SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.

4 This Act may be cited as the "Children's Television

5 Education Act of 1985".

6 SEC. 2. FINDINGS.

7 The Congress finds that-

8 (1) a series of expert commissions have document-

9 ed serious shortcomings in our Nation's educational

t 0
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2

1 system which will profoundly affect both the opportuni-

2 ties available to our Nation's children, and the ability

3 of the -United States to compete effectively in an inter-

4 national economy;

5 (2) by the time the average student graduates

6 from high school, that child has spent more time

7 watching television than in the classroom;

8 (3) the potential of commercial television pro-

granuning for making a major positive impact in im-

10 proving the education of children has been largely un-

11 realized;

12 (4) it has been clearly demonstrated that televi-

13 sion can assist children in learning important inform-

14 tion, skills, values, and behavior, while entertaining

15 them and exciting their curiosity to learn about the

16 -world around them;

17 (5) commercial television is the most effective and

18 pervasive mass medium;

19 (6) as public trustees, commercial television sta-

20 tion operators have a legal obligation to serve children,

21 regardless of any contribution that may be made by

22 public television, cable television, video cassette re-

23 corders, or other new or traditional sources of pro-

24 gramming;
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1 (7) commercial television has generally failed to

2 meet its obligation to provide educational and informa-

3 tional progranmiing to children as part of its obligation

4 to serve the public interest; and

5 (8) the Federal Communications Commission, in

6 concluding its proceeding on children's television, has

7 declined to take effective steps to increase educational

8 and informational programming designed for children

9 on commercial television and has instead rendered

10 broadcaster's obligations to serve children vague and

11 unenforceable.

12 SEC. 3. CHILDREN'S TELEVISION PROGRAMMING.

13 Part I of title lEE of the Communications Act of 1934 is

14 amended by redesignating the last section as section 333 and

15 by inserting before such section the following:

16 "CHILDREN'S TELEVISION PROGRAMMING OBLIGATION

17 "SEc. 332. (a) The purposes of this section are-

18 "(1) to further use the potential of television for

19 the positive educational and informational benefit of

20 our Nation's children;

21 "(2) to encourage expanded development of pro-

22 gramming specifically designed to meet the educational

23 and informational needs of children;

24 "(3) to enforce the obligation of broadcasters to

25 meet the educational and informational needs of the

26 child audience; and

12
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1 "(4) to establish a presumptive quantitative guide-

2 line for serving the child audience, which broadcasters

3 must meet or establish good cause for not doing so.

4 "(b) In exercising its obligation to serve the public inter-

5 est, convenience, and necessity under this title, each televi-

6 sion broadcasting station shall broadcast a substantial amount

7 of progranuning-

8 "(1) which serves the educational and infonna-

9 tional needs of children who are 12 years of age or

10 younger through programming that is specifically de-

1 1 signed to meet such needs,

12 "(2) which is reasonably scheduled throughout the

13 week, and

14 "(3) which is directed to specific age groups of

15 children.

16 "(c) The Commission shall prescribe such regulations as

17 are necessary to carry out the purposes of this section. Such

18 regulations shall be initially prescribed not later than 180

19 days after the date of the enactment of the Children's Televi-

20 sion Education Act of 1985.

21 "(d)(1) The Commission shall designate for hearing

22 under section 309(e) any application for renewal of a license

23 by a television station, if a petition for denial is filed under

24 section 309(d)(1) that contains specific allegations of fact

25 claiming that the applicant has failed to broadcast a minimum

13
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1 of 7 hours a week, 5 hours of which shall occur Monday

2 through Friday, of programming that is described in subsec-

3 tion (b) (1), (2), and (3).

4 "(2) In a hearing held pursuant to this subsection, the

5 burden of proceeding with the introduction of evidence and

6 the burden of proof shall be on the applicant with respect to

7 its fullfillment of its obligation to serve the child audience.

8 "(3) Notwithstanding section 309(d)(2), the Commission

9 may dismiss any petition to deny an application for renewal

0 only if it determines that the petition is frivolous.".

1 SEC. 4. REPORT.

2 Section 5(g) of the Communications Act of 1934 is

3 amended-

4 (1) by striking out "and" at the end of paragraph

5 (3);

6 (2) by striking out the period at the end of para-

7 graph (4) and inserting in lieu thereof a semicolon; and

8 (3) by adding at the end thereof the following:

9 "(5) list those television broadcast station licens-

ees whose licenses were renewed, notwithstanding a

'1 failure to meet the level of programming set forth in

'2 section 332(d)(1), and describe in detail the reasons for

'3 the renewal; and

'4 "(6) describe the implementation by the Commis-

'5 sion of section 332, and its impact on television pro-

14
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1 gramming designed to meet the educational and infor-

2 mational needs of children.".

3 SEC. 5. PROGRAM LENGTH COMMERCIALS.

4 (a) bcgurRy.The Federal Communications Commis-

5 sion shall conduct an inquiry into program length commer-

6 cials for which the primary audience is children who are 12

7 years of age or younger. As part of such inquiry, the Com-

8 mission shall assess whether, and to what extent, the broad-

9 casting of such commercials breaches the obligations of a

10 commercial broadcast station licensee to serve the needs of

11 children.

12 (b) REPORT.Within 9 months after the date of the

13 enactment of this Act, the Federal Communications Commis-

14 sion shall complete the inquiry under this section and send a

15 report to the Congress on its findings.

16 (c) PROGRAM LENGTH COMMERCIAL.The term "pro-

17 gram length commercial" means programming-

18 (1) which is intended as the primary element of a

19 program or progranuning segment of 20 minutes or

20 longer; and

21 (2) which is designed, in whole or in part, to pro-

22 mote the purchase of one or more specific products

23 by-
24 (A) the theme of the programming, and

1 5
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1 (B)(i) the identification of the product by

2 name in the title of the programming, or

3 (ii) the reference or display of the product in

4 the content of program in a manner or to the

5 extent that readily permits the identification of the

6 particular product brand.

7 SEC. 6. EFFECTIVE DATE.

8 This Act shall take effect 60 days after the date of the

9 enactment of this Act.
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Mr. BRYANT. Thank you.
At this time the Chair would ask the first of our three panels to

come forward. First, Dr. Aletha Huston, the codirector of the
Center for Research on Influence of Television on Children from
the University of Kansas, one of the top research centers on chil-
dren's television in the country. The center has produced over 50
scientific papers in this area documenting their studies.

Dr. Huston will be testifying on behalf of the American Psycho-
logical Association.

STATEMENTS OF ALETHA G. HUSTON, ON BEHALF OF AMERICAN
PSYCHOLOGICAL ASSOCIATION; HENRY GELLER, WASHING-
TON CENTER FOR PUBLIC POLICY RESEARCH; AND WILLIAM G.
MOORE, JR., CHAIRMAN, AMERICAN ELECTRONICS ASSOCIA-
TION

MS. HUSTON. Mr. Chairman, it is an honor to be invited here
today to testify on behalf of the American Psychological Associa-
tion on the subject of children's television. I would like to take this
opportunity to commend you and the other members of the Sub-
committee on Telecommunications, Consumer Protection, and Fi-
nance for your outstanding leadership in legislative efforts to in-
crease the quality of children's television in the United States.

I am Dr. Aletha Huston, professor of human development and of
psychology at the University of Kansas. I am also codirector of the
Center for Research on Influences of Television on Children.

I have been conducting research on children and television for
the past 15 years beginning with an investigation conducted for the
U.S. Surgeon General's Advisory Committee on Television and on
Social Behavior in 1970.

I will briefly discuss some of the positive and negative effects of
television on children and how children's viewing patterns are re-
lated to the program offerings available to them.

Children in the United States spend a great deal of time watch-
ing television, more than they spend in school, in social interaction
with other family members, or in any other waking activity. More-
over, television becomes firmly established in children's lives well
before their first experiences in formal educational settings.

The effects of these many hours of television can be positive or
negative, depending on the types of programs available and on the
uses that people make of the medium. Until recently, many re-
searchers have focused on negative effects.

A vast amount of research showing the effects of television vio-
lence on aggi ession has been conducted in the past 30 years. The
results are sufficiently conclusive that the American Psychological
Association passed a resolution in February 1985 stating that the
great majority of research studies have found a relationship be-
tween viewing violence and aggressive behavior and informing
broadcasters and the public of the potential dangers that viewing
violence on television may pose for children.

Their conclusions agreed with those of the U.S. Surgeon Gener-
al's Advisory Committee on Television and Social Behavior in 1972
and a panel of experts assembled by the National Institute of
Mental Health in 1982.
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Despite widespread agreement that television violence can be
harmful to children, the efforts to remedy the problem by Govern-
ment restrictions on program content are almost doomed to failure
because of fears that regulation would violate basic constitutional
freedoms.

I agree with those researchers and policyrnakers who argue that
it is more productive to explore ways of mrodmizing the positive
contributions that television can make to children's development.

The provisions in the Children's Television Education Act of 1985
will help to accomplish that goal.

Television can teach socially valued behavior such as helping,
sharing, empathy, understanding one's own and others' feelings,
task persistence, and selfesteern.

Television can also teach academic and intellectual skills, trans-
mit information about the broader world, and help children to be
informed, intelligent citizens. The most notable and successful ef-
forts to exploit the educational potential of television are the pro-
ductions of "Children's Television WorkshopSesame Street,"
"Electric Company," and "3-2--1 Contact."

Children watch those programs. "Sesame Street" now reaches
about 85 percent of the 3- to 5-year-old children in this country. Al-
though children watch and learn from well-designed television pro-
grams, few such programs are available on commercial television.

Our television research center recently conducted a study of the
television viewing patterns of approximately 300 children from 3 to
'7 years of age. At age 3, children watched an average of 19 hours a
week; at age 7, 151/2 hours a week. There were important age
changes in viewing two types of programs designed for children,
those with an informational purpose and those designed solely for
entertain men t.

At age 31/2, the children watched an average of slightly over 5
hours a week of informative programming. By age 7, the amount
was down to about 1 hour a week.

Why did children view less informative programming as they
grew older? Primarily because they outgrew "Sesame Street" and
other programs designed for preschool children, and there was
little in the way of programming to replace it.

We did a companion analysis of the number of hours of program-
ming available on 16 channels in a medium-sized midwestern city.

First, there are very few children's informative programs, par-
ticularly for children beyond the preschool years; and second, most
of what was offered appeared on public television.

Network affiliate channels offered an average of 1.4 hours per
week of informative children's programs during six periods sam-
pled from early 1981 to late 1983. Public television stations offered
an average of 22 hours per week.

The incentive system in commercial television and the competi-
tion for advertising revenues make it difficult for any single chan-
nel or network to risk departing from the previously successful pat-
tern that they have found.

For that reason, the action proposed in the Children's Television
Education Act of 1985 is needed to provide the inducement for com-
mercial stations to broadcast informational programming for chil-
dren. Requiring every station to allocate a minimum number of

18
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hours to planned, informative programming for children would
spread the risk equally to all stations so that none would be at a
competitive disadvantage as a result of efforts to broadcast good
children's programs.

It could encourage the production and development of creative
programming, some of which would survive open competition for
audiences. It could help to fill the void of planned programming for
elementary school age children, an age group that spends a great
deal of time watching television.

In summary, two decades of psychological research have demon-
strated that children will watch well planned programming de-
signed to teach or provide information and that they can learn a
wide variety of academic and social skills as a result of viewing.
Despite the potential of television to promote children's develop-
ment, the organization of the television industry in the United
States does not lead to production and marketing of informative
children's programs.

Critics of Government regulation often make the valid argument
that regulation of children's viewing is a parental responsibility;
however, supplying beneficial alternatives for parents to select is
the responsibility of the industry.

Fifteen years of citizen and regulatory agency efforts to bring
about voluntary increases in informative programs for children on
commercial television have been fruitless; it is clear that this is a
case in which Government action of the kind proposed in the Chil-
dren's Television Education Act of 1985 is needed to induce televi-
sion stations to fulfill their obligation to serve the public interest of
their child viewers.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Huston followsl
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Hr. Chairman, it is an honor to be invited here to testify on

behalf of the American Psychologicta Association on the subject of

children's television, I would like to take this oppurtunity to commend

you and the other members uf the Subcommittee on Telecommunications,

Consumer Protection, and Finance for your outstanding leadership in

legislative efforts to assure more quality educational and informative

television programming for children.

I am Dr. Aletha C. Huston, Professor of Human Development and of

PsychologY at the University of Kansas. I am also Co-Director of the

Center for Research on the Influence of Television on Children (CRITC),

established in 1978 at the University of Kansas. I have been conducting

research on children and television for the past IS years, beginning

with an investigation conducted for the United States Surgeon General's

Advisory Committee on Television and Social Behavior in 1970.

In the following remarks. I will discuss briefly how children use

television, the negative effects of some types of programs,

the potential of the medium for making positive contributions to

children's development, and, finally, children's viewing patterns in

relation to the program offerings available.

How Children Use Television

Children in the United States spend more time watching television

than they do in school, in social interaction with other family members,

or in any other waking activity. Moreover, television becomes firmly

established in children's lives well before their first experiences in

formal educational settings, Six-month-old infants respond to the

sights and sounds of television, and children between 1 and 2 years of

age react to characters and events on television by pointing. labeling.
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and selective attention. By age 3 or 4, children watch an average of

2-4 hours a day; total viewing time peaks around age 9 - 12, then drops

off slightly during adolescence. By any standard, television is an

important influence in the lives of our children. The effects of these

many hours with televison can be positive or negative, beneficial or

harmful, healthy or unhealthy, depending on the kinds of programs that

are available to view and the uses made of the medium by its Young

viewers.

Television liolence

A vast amount of research showing the effects of television

violence on aggression has been conducted in the past 30 years. The

results are sufficiently conclusive that the American Psychological

Association passed a resolution in February. 1985 stating that the great

majority of research studies have found a relationship between viewing

violence and aggressive behavior and informing broadcasters and the

public of the potential dangers that viewing violence on television may

pose for children. Their conclusions agreed with those of the U. S.

Surgeon General's Advisory Committee on Television and Social Behavior

in 1972 and a panel of experts assembled by the National Institute of

Mental Healt' .n 1982.

DespiLe widespread agreement that television violence cark be

harmful to children. the efforts to remedy the problem by government

restrictions on program content are almost doomed to failure because of

fears that regulation would violate basic constitutional freedoms. I

agree with those researchers and policy makers who argue that it is more

productive to explore ways of maximizing the positive contributions that

television can make to children's development. The provisions in the

22



19

Children's Television Education Act of 1985 will help to accomplish

that goal.

Educational and Prosocial Television

Television can teach socially valued behavior such as helping,

sharing, empathy, understanding one's owm and others' feelings, task

persistence, and self esteem. My own research demonstrates that

children adopt the "prosocial" behaviors they view on television just as

they adopt the violence they observe, Some of my investigations have

studied Mr. Rogers! Neighborhood, a program designed to promote very

young children's social and emotional development. Fat Albert and the

Cosby Kids is a successful commercial program for elementary school age

children that contains planned prosocial messages; again, research

demonstrates that children understand and adopt the messages that the

program is intended to convey.

Television can also teach academic and intellectual skills,

transmit information about the broader world, and help children to be

informed, intelligent citizens. The most notable and successful efforts

to exploit the educational potential of television are the productions

of Children's Television Workshop -- Sesame Street, Electric Company

(designed to teach early reading skills), and 3-2-1 Contact (a science

series (or elementary school age children). Extensive evaluations

conducted in the early seasons of each of these programs demonstrate

that children watch the programs at home and that they learn from them.

Recent audience figures show that Sesame Street reaches about 85% of the

nation's children in its target age range of 3 to 5 years.

pig Blue Marble, a commercially-produced children's documentary

about foreign countries, exemplifies an informative program that is not

2 3
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specifically academic. Evaluations demonstrate that children not only

learn about foreign countries, but accept cultural and individual

differences among people more readily as a result of viewing.

yityluu and Program Availability

Although children watch and learn from well-designed television

programs, few such programs are available to them, especially on

commercial television. Our television research center recently

conducted a longitudinal study of the television viewing patterns of

approximately 300 children from 3 to 7 years of age. As most other

studies have found, these young children watched a great deal of

programming designed for adults, or at least for a general audience. At

age 3, children watched an average of 19.2 hours per week; at age 7, the

average was 15,5 hours per week. There is typically a slight decline

when children enter school.

There were important age changes in viewing two types of programs

designed for children: those with an "informative" purpose (that is,

they were designed to convey information or prosocial messages), and

those designed strictly for entertainment (primarily cartoons). As

children got older, the amount of time devoted to viewing informative

programs declined, and time devoted to noninformative programs

increased. The patterns are shown in the attached figure. The peak of

informative viewing occurred at age 3 1/2 with an average of slightly

over 5 hours per week; by age 7, the average was slightly over one hour

Per week.

Why did children view less informative programming as they grew

older? Primarily because they outgrew Sesame Street and other programs

designed for preschool children, and there was little age-appropriate

2 4
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programming tn replace it,

A companion analysis of the number of hours of programming

aVailable on 16 channels in A medium-sized midwestern city demonstratcd

(1) a general paucity of children's informative programming,

particularly for nhildren beyond the preschool years, and (2) most of

what was offered appeared on public television. Network affiliate

channels offered an average of 1,4 hours per week of informative

children's programs during six periods sampled from early 1981 to late

1983. Public television stations offered an average of 22 hours per

week.

Analyses of programming in other parts of the United States, in

Canada, and other countries indicate a similar pattern. Commercially

financed television channels broadcast less informative programming for

children than publicly supported channels. Despite citizen protests and

repeated investigations by the Federal Trade Commission, the incentive

system in commercial television and the competition for advertising

revenues make it difficult for any single channel or network to risk

broadcasting programs that depart from a pattern that has previously

succeeded. Commercial stations rely on entertainment programming with

an appeal to the widest possible age range because their major goal is

to maximize the number of viewers.

For that reason, the action proposed in the Children's Television

Education Act of 1985 is needed to provide the inducement for commercial

stations to broadcast informational programming for children. Requiring

every station to allocate a minimum number of hours to planned,

informative programming for children would spread the risk equally to

all stations so that none would be at a competitive disadvantage as a

result of efforts to broadcast good children's programs. It could
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encourage the production and development of creative programming. Some

of which woUld survive op.ai competition for Audiences. It could help

to fill the void of planned programming for elementary school age

children, an age group that spends a great deal of time watching

television.

Summary

Two decades of psychological research have demonstrated that

children will watch well-planned programming designed to teach or

provide information and that they can learn a wide variety of academic

and social skills as a result of viewing. Despite the potential of

television to promote children's development, the organization of the

television industry in the United States does not lead to production and

marketing of informative children's programs. Critics of government

regulation often make the valid argument that regulation of children's

viewing is a parental responsibility; however, supplying beneficial

alternatives for parents to select is the responsibility of the

industry. Fifteen years of citizen and regulatory agency efforts to

bring about voluntary increases in informative program* for children on

commercial television have been fruitless; it is clear that this is a

case in which government action of the kind proposed in the Children's

Television Education Act of 1985 is needed to induce television stations

to fulfill their obligation to serve the public interest of their child

viewors.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify to this committee. If I

can be of any further help in your deliberations, please feel free to

call on me.
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Mr. BRYANT. Thank you very much for your excellent testimony.
If you would just stand by until we complete the panel, I will ask

you to return for questions.
Our next witness is Mr. Henry Geller, director of the Washing-

ton Center for Public Policy Research of Duke University. He is
the former head of the National Telecommunications and Informa-
tion Administration and former general counsel to the Federal
Communications Commission.

STATEMENT OF HENRY GELLER
Mr. GELLER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportu-

nity to testify here. I will restrict my remarks just to the Govern-
ment policy issue with which I am most familiar.

You have already covered a great deal of it in your opening re-
marks. The commercial broadcaster is a public trustee. It is given
the right to use the scarce valuable frequencies on the pledge that
it will serve the public interest; and serving children is a very im-
portant part of that for the reasons both you and Congressman
Leland detailed.

Children watch a great deal, they learn from television. And as
Dr. Huston said, they ought to have available to them information-
al programming, programming that educates and informs and en-
tertains. The Commission came up to this issue in 1974, and in its
report it found that there was a need for improvement in this area
of educational or informational programming; and there was a
need for age-specific programming.

A 10-year-old is different from a 4-year-old, and you can't homog-
enize the two, so there is a need for a reasonable amount of educa-
tional programming that is age specific. And there is a need to
spread it throughout the week. Children watch only 10 or 15 per-
cent of total TV time on weekends, and, therefore, it is very impor-
tant that they have available this type of programming throughout
the weekdaily.

The 1974 FCC report called on the industry for self-improvement,
with the expectation of such improvement by January 1, 1976. And
it said that the FCC is going to keep the record open and review it.
In 1978 it reexamined the area with an expert staff and found no
improvement.

It was still the same; and yet there had to be some positive dif-
ference for this policy to work. So the Commission issued a notice
of proposed rulema...ng in 1979, and proposed, among other things,
programming guidelines.

When it came to a decision in late 1983, under Chairman Fowler,
who is very deregulatory-minded, the Commission never adopted
guidelines. It never found any improvement in educational or infor-
mational programming; no finding was made as to those critical
categories, including age-specific.

Instead it simply gutted the requirements. It took out of the 1974
statement any requirement for educational informational program-
ming, or for age-specific programming, and it left only a very vague
requirement that each commercial broadcaster has a bedrock need
to serve this unique child audience. But that is very vague. It has
no meaning.

28
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You have to take into account, Mr. Chairman, two other deci-
sions of the Commission under Mairman Fowler, in the 1980's.
One was called postcard renewal. The Commission itself gets no in-
formation at all at renewal time.

Remember, it is saying that each one of these broadcasters has a
duty to do this bedrock programming for children, and it is going
to check this at renewal. But it gets a "postcard" and there is no
information about programming on it. So the FCC is relying on the
public; and that is wrong.

You can't rely on the public. It is the Commission's duty to
insure operation in the public interest. But it gets worse because if
you are relying on the public you ought to give the public the infor-
mation it needs to participate.

In 1984, the Commission withdrew from the public all logs. There
used to be a question 6 on the log, and it said to each TV broadcast-
er, what have you done for childrenlist your programming pri-
marily directed to children 12 and under..

That is gone so that the public gets no information. I claim this
is a shell game. The Commission says this is a duty, we are going
to rely on the public, and they withdraw information from the
public, and you have nothing.

I think that is shmileful when you consider that child by child
we are building this T-. .1.1.:(m. They are the future of the Nation and
they are being shortc.k:iiged.

I think, therefore, that legislation along the lines of the bill in-
troduced by Chairman Wirth, you, and others, is long overdue. It
seems to me that it is reasonable and effective, and it is constitu-
tional in light of Supreme Court decisions.

I would conclude by simply saying that a great deal has been
given to the commercial broadcasterto the networks, for exam-
ple, five VHF stations with enormous impact. The Commission said
in the 1974 report "We, therefore, particularly look to the net-
works to supply this educational informational programming in its
daily programming."

There is no regularly scheduled daily network programming. The
mother cannot know that at 3 or 4 o'clock every day her child can
get this type of program, and it seems to me that that speaks to the
need for this legislation.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would be glad to try to answer your questions.
Mr. BRYANT. We will hear the third witness and come back and

ask you some questions.
It is a pleasure for me to introduce our third witness. He is from

Dallas, an outstanding businessman, the chief executive officer of
Recognition Equipment, Inc., and chairman of the Electronics Asso-
ciation which represents 600 member firms. He is also on the board
of a radio station in Dallas, William G. Moore, Jr.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM G. MOORE, JR.
Mr. MOORE. Thank you for allowing me to be with you this morn-

ing. My major purpose is to underscore the importance of the Chil-
dren's Television Act of 1985 in creating a positive social environ-
ment.
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I want to hasten to say that I am not an expert in children's
viewing patterns but I know something about high technology,
something about the trends that are emerging in our country and
about how the medium of television will impact our society as we
move forward.

First of all I come hear wearing several hats, hat No. 1 as the
father of three children with whom I must compete with television
from time to time for their attention.

Second, I am the president of a $200 million New York Stock Ex-
change company that is high-tech, making everything from postal
sorting equipment to computer terminals. As you mentioned I am
the chairman of American Electronics Association and represent
about 70 percent of all electronic sales in the United States, in
terms of that chairmanship.

As a director of the Dallas Chamber of Commerce which is the
largest and arpably the beet chamber of commerce in the country.
Each of these involvements has a single common denominator rela-
tive to the subject of your hearing.

As the company president for example I am increasingly con-
cerned about what I call the functional illiteracy of the work force,
concerned about the future of my enterprise, insofar as I cannot
find qualified people to do their jobs.

As chairman of the American Electronic Association there is
nothing more important to the electronic industry than the status
of our educational environment, and we are increasingly interested
in the kindergarten through 12th grade area for education.

As the director of the Dallas Chamber of Commerce, our princi-
pal focus is to continue improvement of our Dallas independent
school district which is today arguably the best school district in
the country.

So what does this have to do with television?
Quite simply TV is a means of information, education, entertain-

ment, and increasingly, motivation. Television straddles all of these
issues, therefore.

Let me describe to you what has been going on in the computer
business and relate it to our hearing. During the decade of the
1960's computers became cheap enough so that every company in
the United States of any size could own a computer; and they did.

In the 1970's we further reduced the cost performance of comput-
ers to the point where literally every building within every compa-
ny could be equiped with its own computer system.

Now, in the decade of the 1980's we have reached a cost perform-
ance level with the personal computer where you will see before
the decade is out a computer literally on every desk. That comput-
er is no more or less than a television screen, a telephone linked to
one another.

And the importance of television, television in the context of the
screens that will appear on the workplace desk of the young chil-
dren that you are focusing on in this legislation will be important
in the sense that all of those televisions linked to telephones will
be able to intercommunicate nation and worldwide.

This is the view, then, that I have of television and its impor-
tance to our society, and it is not a 21st century view it is a view
that will be upon us before the end of the decade.

3 0
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Congressmen, I applaud and encourage the efforts that you have
undertaken here today. I do so because I have got a point that I
want to make sure that I end my discussion with.

The medium of television will provide a pivotal role in the future
of our country. It has incredible potential to educate, inform, and
motivate.

But excellence in programming sLandards if, absolutely impor-
tant; and excellence does not usually fourish when things are
moving rapid fire.

It is time we stopped and caught our ''reath, and I think that is
what your deliberations are all about, r_,nd, therefore, I once again
congratulate you on your efforts, offel. to lend the authority that I
have as the chairman of a major trade association, the Dallas
Chamber qf Commerce, the high-tech company president to contin-
ue t.o reinforce the efforts you have begun.

'I hank you very much.
Mr. BRYANT. Thank you very much.
I would like to ask Mrs. Huston a couple of questions if she will

come to the microphone.
The bill that has been introduced which is the focus of this hear-

ing, H.R. 3216, indicates that required programming should be di-
rected to children of specific age groups; that is, we should require
programming as part of the responsibility of the broadcasters, and
it should be directed at specific age groups.

My question to you, as a professional in the area of schooling and
child development, is whether or not we really know enough about
the way children learn from television to ask broadcasters to pro-
vide age specific television?

In other words, how important is the age-specific requirement?
Ms. HUSTON. The answer to the question is, yes; it is important.

And, yes, we do know a lot that would help to make age-specific
programming.

In particular, preschool children, 2 to 5 years old roughly, are
very different in the way they think, the way they understand
what they see on television than elementary school age children.
We have age-specific programming on television now, so we know
what can be done.

Mr. BRYANT. One of the arguments raised is that kids won't
watch this kind of television if we require it. My question is, if
there was more educational informational programming directed at
children available on television, what reason do we have to believe
that kids would watch it; or would they just stick to the more ag-
gressively promoted cartoons and junk food for the mind that is
available?

Ms. HUSTON. First we have no guarantee that children are going
to watch any program, educational or not. That depends on the cre-
ativity of the producers. We know there are successful programs.
Sesame Street is the most successful in terms of attracting audi-
ences.

It gets 85 percent of its target audience. I think we really haven't
tried.

One of the things our center has been doing for the past several
years is trying to identify production features and techniques that
make a program interesting to children. To the extent we can do

3 1
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that we can use those production features to interest children in
lot of different kinds of content. Production features actually seem
to be more important than aggression in holding children's inter-
est.

Mr. BRYANT. The gentleman from Texas.
Mr. LELAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Are the figures you quoted in your testimony on the amount of

children's programming, representative of the industry as a whole?
Ms. HUSTON. I think they are.
We sampled two network affiliates from each of the three major

networks. Network programming is for the most part very similar
across the country.

There are other studies in other parts of the country that find
similar kinds of figures.

Congressman Bryant cited a figure of 61 minutes of informative
programming; Tannis Williams in British Columbia has compared
U.S. networks and Canadian television and found similar patterns.

Mr. LELAND. Is there reason that broadcasters in other markets
provide more children's programming than your sampling indi-
cates?

Ms. HUSTON. This is similar to other parts of the country I have
seen studied, so I think this is fairly consistent across the country.
The question mark comes more with independent channels at this
stage of the game.

We know less about how consistent independent commercial
broadcasters are across the country, but the network stations, I
think, are consistent.

Mr. LELAND. The FCC's latest position on children's television
says cable and other technologies meet the needs of children so for
that reason that broadcasters now have less of a responsibility to
provide programming for children.

Do you feel that that is a responsible position?
MS. HUSTON. No; I don't. I think that the new technologies are

providing new possibilities for informative programs for children.
There is a nickelodeon station, which is a cable network esseutially
for children.

There is now the Disney channel, which is a commercially avail-
able movie channel. Those outlets cost extra money, so that they
are not available to people who don't have the income to pay for
them, and I don't think they can replace what broadcast television
ought to be doing.

We ought to see informative programming throughout the kinds
of broadcast outlets for television that are available to the public.

Mr. LELAND. Let me ask a last question that is a little bit differ-
ent, but something that I have been very much concerned about,
and that is the psychological impression of what programming does
to children as they see on television projected images of minorities
in a very negative way. For the most part the preponderance of
characters in minority roles are important trade in comedic charac-
ters.

To what extent does that really impress young children growing
up; and what attitudes do they develop in the long term just seeing
people like Mr. T, and others on television who project these kinds
of buffoonish and comedic roles?

,9 0
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MS. HUSTON. They carry away from those programs impressions
about minorities that get mixed with other impressions in their
lives. The minority children who see that kind of character on tele-
vision, to some extent identify with those people, see those people
as respresentative of the ideals of their ethnic groups.

Other groups of children, particularly those that don't have
much contact with minorities themselves garner most of their im-
pressions of minorities from television.

So those kinds of portrayals do have an effect on children.
Mr. LELAND. And the preponderancethe perponderance of

those roles being projected without the balance then does have
sometimes indelible impressions on children in a very negative
way?

Ms. HUSTON. It can. Of course, there have been efforts to have
more positive role models that are representative of minorities.

Mr. LELAND. Bill Cosby?
Ms. HUSTON. He is one of the best examples; and I think that is

all to the good. What we need for minorities and women and other
groups are variations in portrayals rather than these limited
number of qualities that get repeated over and over again.

Mr. LELAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. BRYANT. Thank you very much for being here.
Mr. Geller, I would like to ask you as a former general counsel to

the FCC as well as the position that you hold today, if you think
that there are any other alternatives available to accompaish im-
provements in children's television other than the enactment of a
quantifiable programming standard as we would try to do in this
bill?

Mr. GELLER. No; I really don't believe so. If you are talking about
the commercial broadcaster, I think you detailed very wril that the
incentives of the commercial system militate against the presenta-
tion of educational, informational programming of an age-specific
nature. It has not occurred; the Commission itself has recognized
that the commercial incentive militates against it.

A cost-per-thousand approach rules out that type of program-
ming. You have to say to the commercial broadcaster, "You are a
public trustee; you have to deliver it; you have to put profit second
and children first." That is not unreasonable to impose on a public
trustee. Short of that, I see no way of doing it. The Commission in
the past has tried to do it by the "lifted eyebrows" technique. Vari-
ous chairmen of the Commission, Republican and Democratic, have
cajoled the industry and said you have to do this. That has not
been effective. I admire them for trying to do it, but it has not
worked.

I think the record ought to reflect that the present Chairman not
only is not going to do "lifted eyebrow", but in a speech he said
and I would like to quote it because I believe it should be in the
record:

So if I am asked do broadcasters have a responsibility when it comes to the spe-
cial child audience upon which their renewals will depend, the answer I think
should be no.

He also said:

57-909 0-86-2
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When there is a decline in chilr!ren'a programming in over-the-air television, the
reason is no mystery. Given available programming choices at a particular hour
with a set number of channels in the market other programs are more profitable or
more popular. I don't believe the FCC should second-guess those Judgments for we
have no way ourselves of arriving at the right answer.

Mr. BRYANT. This is the Chairman of the Commission who has
the responsibility of protecting the public interest?

Mr. GELLER. He is the one who said there is a bedrock obligation
and he is going to see to it that renewal is carried out.

Mr. BRYANT. The point you are making is he is going to see to it
that license renewals take place regardless of whether they have
met public responsibility?

Mr. GELLER. Exactly. The Commission gets no information, the
public has no logs available to it and the Chairman of the Commis-
sion is giving the industry a green light to do as it wishes. He
hopes they will serve children, he said, just as the local bookstore
or movie house ought to do it. But he says that the Government
won't intervene, even though the commercial incentives are
against the presentation of this type of educational/informational
programming. That is why you should 1, gislate.

You have had decades of experience and it has not worked.
Mr. BRYANT. I think you just quoted the FCC Chairman as agree-

ing that the marketplace is not going to work.
Mr. GELLER. There is a 1983 report where the FCC acknowledges

that the commercial incentives are against this type of informa-
tional fare. The FCC says the child audience cannot be ignored, yet
it ignores the issue at renewal by eliminating all information.

Mr. BRYANT. The gentleman from Texas.
Mr. LELAND. You heard the question I asked about the FCC posi-

tion on children's television with regard to cable television and
new technologies. Can you comment?

Mr. GELLER. Cable penetration is 43 percent in this country. It
levels off at 55 or 60 percentit is a few years off before they get
that percentage. You cannot rely on a service which does not reach
more than half the people. It is a pay service. In order to get it, you
have to pay. These programs ought to be available democratically
throughout the United States on the one facility that reaches ev-
erybody, and that is commercial television.

Even public television doesn't reach 10 percent of the country.
Commercial television reaches 98 percent. As I say and keep stress-
ing above all, they are a public trustee and to whom do they owe
the trustee duty if not to the children.

Mr. LELAND. I asked a question about the portrayals of ethnic
minorities on television. Can you comment on that?

Mr. GELLER. I think children learn a great deal from television.
That is their winriow on the world. Therefore, their impression of
minorities from TV, how minorities are portrayed on TV, what are
the role modelsall are extremely important.

This really involves a responsibility of the broadcasters to make
sure that they are conveying information that is helpful, that is
fruitful and that is responsible, because kids do learn a great deal
from television.

Mr. LELAND. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. BRYANT. Let me ask you another question.
There are two areas in which this bill causes everyone to stop

and consider how it might coincide with important principles we
normally follow in our Government. One I want to ask you about is
the first amendment and the extent to which requiring a quantifi-
able standard would in any way be in conflict with the first amend-
ment.

Second, I would like your opinion and I would like to ask Mr.
Moore about the extent to which this kind of a proposal interferes
in what we normally allow to run our economy, and that is the free
marketplace and whether or not in this limited instance it is justi-
fied to interfere. I guess my question is first of all, some broadcast-
ers havg argued that a quantifiable children's programming re-
quirement would be unconstitutional because it might violate their
first amendment freedoms.

Since we are building our record for debate in the future, I would
like to ask your perspective. On the second question, the free
market, it seems to me that while the marketplace works well in
supplying entertainment and sports, there are f'ailures and where
there are failures, the Government must step in and make sure the
public trustee delivers that.

Mr. GELLER. You don't rely on the marketplace to supply this
type of programming. We spend $100 billion a year on education,
because we don't want to rely on the marketplace, we want to
make sure we hre building this Nation in a sound, responsible way.

On the first amendment, I believe this is fully consistent with
the first amendment. As I say, the broadcaster is a public trustee.
The Supreme Court in the 1943 NBC case, in the 1969 Red Lion
case, and in the 1978 case, FCC v. NCCB, has said that this public
trustee is constitutional. The heart of being a public trustee is serv-
ice to the public. The Supreme Court has said that the FCC can go
to what is being deliveredthat the TV licensee can be called upon
to show it has delivered a reasonable amount of local and informa-
tional programming, including for children. That is permissible
regulation.

When broadcasters come up for renewal the FCC can look to see
if they delivered a reasonable amount of such programming. In the
comparative renewal, the FCC is looking to see if they delivered a
substantial amount. If the FCC must look at this programming
case by case, it can also adopt a rule ahead of time, because that
way the FCC is not sandbagging the licensee; it is telling him what
he has to do.

It not only is fairer to the licensee, since he now knows what the
rules of the game are, but as : said, it is the only way to be effec-
tive here. So it is good policy. It is sound under the first amend-
ment and I have no doubt at all that it will be sustained.

Mr. BRYANT. Thank you very, very much.
Mr. Moore. I gave you a brief hint of what I wanted to ask about.

You are a recognized and a much awarded, outstanding business-
man in our country. You represent 70 percent cc all the electronics
manufacturing sales in the country, that is in the association you
are chairman of at the present time, and I would say you are
better acquainted with the free enterprise system than almost
anyone in the room.
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One of the troubling things about the proposal is it says to the
broadcasters, you can do anything you want to but in one area,
children's programming, we are going to require something of you.
Some argue that might be an unacceptable amount of interference
in the free marketplace.

Mr. MOORE. That is a perceptive question, because I think it may
cut to the heart of the issue. We in the business are profit oriented.
Oftentimes too much so, and I think the issue here is the percep-
tion among the broadcasters that quality doesn't equal profits, that
in fact the stewardship that you recommend that they have toward
our young people is not compatible with the profit motivation of
their enterprise.

Something we are dealing with now in our computer business,
that is various kinds of ground pollution, ground spills, and under-
water contamination based on the processes of producing the kinds
of equipment we make.

I suggest there is an analogy here between the pollution of a
ground spill and the pollution of the kinds of television program-
ming we are seeing now on our children. I think the real motiva-
tion has a basic profit motivation and in my opinion, it is not out of
order for this committee to legislate level of pollution if you will,
the same way you would with a ground spill.

Mr. BRYANT. That is an interesting answer. Thank you.
The gentleman from Texas.
Mr. LELAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Moore, I have enjoyed working with you on matters of postal

concern. I was delighted when I found that you were going to be
one of the witnesses here and after your testimony I was even
more delighted given the responsible testimony that you gave.

I know it was not required that you be here today in any of your
professional responsibilities necessarily but as a citizen, you have
demonstrated in a sense great courage and certainly great respon-
sibility and I want to say that I really appreciate that. I appreciate,
too, your entering into the discussion and as I alluded to in my
opening testimony, I am about to be a father for the first time in
my life in February, it comes a little late, but I waited to find the
right lady, and I am glad that you talked about your three chil-
dren.

I appreciate that and I appreciate your coming forward and rep-
resenting a family person who would project the kind of interest in
our future, our children on a very personal basis. That is outstand-
ing, and it is in a way the best kind of testimony that we can re-
ceive.

Let me just ask you now, turning away from personal experience
and talk a bit about your professional interests and expertise.

You told us of your responsibility as chairman of the Electronics
Association and your representation of 70 percent of all the elec-
tronics businesses in this country. Can you just comment if you
will on the options that are available to children, options to televi-
sion in the electronics media in this country, and what responsibil-
ity you see television having versus those options, if you will?

MOORE. Let me frame my answer if I might in the context of
conditioning the environment in which children view, whether it
be the role of minorities or women or in this case, the role of pro-
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fessionals. We have a program here in he Dallas Independent
School District called Adopt-a-School. This is a program whereby
companies like mine go in and form an affiliation with a school at
all levels, and then we attempt to influence that school and its
teachers, to whatever extent we can we help them with their cur-
riculum.

The thing that we see time and time again in this Adopt-a-School
Program is orientation of the children in school that is well away
from some of the orientations we are trying to prescribe. Let me
give an examplewe see a lot of minority who after some tutoring
are very bright and suddenly understand that there is a career
open to them in computer science or electronic engineering, and
you would have to be asleep at the switch not to see the natural
interest of small children in computers.

We see that there is no conditioning at all. As a child enters the
school and goes through, that there are other careers in life other
than the ones that they specifically see on television.

I would contrast that to experiences I have had living in Europe
where in the United Kingdom where broadcasting is more con-
trolled, the children are presented a much more balanced diet of
things to stimulate their imagination. I see a need in the United
States for more and more computer literate and functionally liter-
ate young men and women, and the idea of presenting to them
through the medium of television the challenge of electronics and
computers is great if it can be done in a fun way as opposed to
stuffing it down their throats.

Mr. LELAND. For those who would read the testimony here
todayfor the purpose of those who would read the testimony here
today, and you don't have to answer this, it is a personal ques-
tionlet me ask you, do you consider yourself a conservative, liber-
al, or moderate business person?

Mr. MOORE. I think I am conservative.
Mr. LF.LAND. I am glad that you are, because I am glad that a

conservative business person would come forward and make the
kind of statements that you make, because I think that shows re-
sponsibility. Not that this is a conservative, moderate, or liberal
issue, but it is important for the Congress to know that.

What potential do you think TV offers to educate children with
computers and other technology?

Mr. MOORE. Let me share with you something that I am very fa-
miliar with that goes on in this city, and it 13 a fairly unknown
phenomena. We have a private television network here called
TAGER, that links college classrooms to business locations in inter-
active instruction. We have used this for many years in the Dallas-
Fort Worth area to provide accelerated and advanced training for
engineers and computer scientists.

We have begun to play with TATR as a delivery system for pro-
viding SAT preparatory information for children in high school
studying for their SAT's. We are going to look at extending that
delivery system into the lower grade levels in the various schools.
It is a system whereby it is two-way. It has responsiveness from in-
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structors but there is no doubt in my mind that as a delivery,
whether it be in the commercial network area or in the private or
corporate television network, that delivery network will increasing-
ly become interactive in the years ahead, and will provide tremen-
dous opportunity for education at all levels in our society.

Whether or not we use it effectively is a concern of many.
Mr. LELAND. One last question, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Moore, it just struck me that the computer business is in a

dire battle with the Japanese. They have produced electronic ma-
chines and instruments and I know what they have done in terms
of that competition. To what extendlet me ask you first, are you
familiar with what is going on in Japan with education using tech-
nology and that kind of thing, particularly for the purpose of pro-
ducing young people who will eventually get involved in that com-
petitive--that competition of worldwide producing electronic equip-
ment and becoming the productive citizens of that country in com-
petition of those that we produce here?

Mr. MOORE. Two comments. First of all, in my role as association
chairman I do travel to Japan at least twice a year to meet with
my counterparts there, so yes, I am aware of that. Second, my com-
pany has a subsidiary in Japan operating for 15 years so I have an-
other window into that, and very much to the thrust of your ques-
tion, I am very concerned about the competitive advantage, wheth-
er it be the educational levels at the lower grade levels or the com-
petitive advantage in producing engineering and technologists that
the Japanese have and they do use every electronic medium avail-
able to them to up the level of their communications and educa-
tion.

I think there is an analogy with what you are trying to do with
this committee, and what we are trying to do at the trade level,
and that is that you are attempting in the trade area, we as mem-
bers of the electronics industry with the help of Members of Con-
gress, we are attempting to fire a shot across the bow of the Japa-
nese saying stop these predatory practices, live up to your responsi-
bilities and let's play fair in the international trade balance.

That is what you are doing, you are saying look, commercial tele-
vision programmer, we are going to fire a shot across your bow. We
want you to play fair in the context of your stewardship of the chil-
dren of the United States and I applaud that effort.

Mr. LELAND. Thank you.
Mr. BRYANT. Thank you very much, and thanks to Mr. Geller

and Ms. Huston for traveling from Washington, DC, and from
Kansas to Dallas to help complete our record today.

We will begin with the second panel of witnesses. We are very
pleased to have with us today a local expert in this area, Lee Arm-
strong, the director of programming for WFAATV; and Sandra
Pastoor, vice president and program manager for WTTGTV,
Washington.
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STATEMENTS OF LEE ARMSTRONG, DIRECTOR OF PROGRAM-
MING, BELO BROADCASTING CORP.; AND SANDRA PASTOOR,
VICE PRESIDENT AND PROGRAM DIRECTOR, WTTG-TV, WASH-
INGTON, DC, ACCOMPANIED BY PRESTON U. Pr% 1)1)t,N 1Ti00,
DENT, ASSOCIATION OF INDEPENDENT 711,1 et'
INC.

Ma. ARMSTRONG. I am Lee Armstrong, director of programming,
I3elo Broadcasting Corp. We applaud as broadcasters the hearings
that are allowing the interested parties here an opportilnity to dis-
cuss the importance of children's programming on I
strongly recommend that we look at not only' quantity but quality
of children's shows, since the real issue here is impact.

First, let me give a brief overview of the Dallas-Fort Worth tele-
vision market and then discuss children's shows that are presently
on the air. In 19'79, there were five VHF television stations in this
area, one UHF station, cable penetration was almost nonexistent,
and VCR'shome recorderswere in very few homes. Today, there
are still five VHF stations, with four UHF stations and two addi-
tional UHF stations that have been granted construction permits.

Multitier cable systems penetrate the market some 40 percent,
and home recorders are owned by almost 25 percent of Dallas-Fort
Worth families. The point is, this market now has a multitude of
channel options, and with that has come great diversity in almost
all forms of programmingincluding educational fare for children.
I will be more specific.

This week, the local television stations will program 36 hours of
noncartoon, educational shows targeted for young people age 12
and under. These shows include: "Romper Room," "Peppermint
Place," "Kidsworld," "Jim Henson's Muppets," "Sesame Street,"
"Mr. Rogers' Neighborhood," "3-2-1 Contact!," "Children's Hour,"
"Newton's Apple," and others. In addition, over 40 hours are pro-
grammed on various cable channels. Again, these shows are not
cartoons but offer learning experiences and teach positive social
values.

Let me share with you what we consider to be a good example of
a quality local program effort. WFAA-TV produces four weekly
half-hours of a children's show, "Peppermint Place." These shows
are aired on WFAA-TV channel 8 Saturday and Sunday mornings.
In addition, the shows are supplied free of charge to the public
broadcasting station, KERA channel 13, where they are seen at 8
a.m. Monday through Friday. This joint venture has given young
people a chance to see these shows in various time periods, provid-
ing not only good educational fare but also a convenience factor to
parents.

Another important program development has occurred in the
past few years. Shows dealing with social concerns are now being
produced l'or young viewers. Within the last year, issues such as
child and parent abuse, child molestation, youth runaways, and al-
coholism have been explored on many local stations. Over the
coming year, WFAA-TV will carry 14 specials of this nature as
"ABC .After-School Specials."

Most broadcasters are keenly aware of the entertainment and
educational needs of our young people, and we are developing new
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and different formats. Even in creating tho cartoon-format pro-
grams, producers and broadcasters taro working together to develop
characters and plot lines that offer positive messages about society.

We need your supportto encourage not only broadcasters but
also parents to be good stewards. Parents should use the printed
television supplements which are available, to learn where and
when the type shows I have discussed here today are scheduled in
their market.

We want parents to spend time with their children watching and
discussing TV shows. We also suggest that the television not be
used as a babysitter. Instead, specific guidelines should be set for
when the television can be turned on.

Television is a wonderful communications tool. We believe these
discussions will help us learn to use this powerful med;um in an
even more effective way to meet the needs of today's youth.

A copy of this statement is available to those of you who are in-
terested, and we also have a copy of the listings of local shows to
which I referred earlier.

Thank you for letting me testify.
[The attachment to Ms. Armstrong's statement followsj
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CHILDREN'S EDUCATIONAL/INSTRUCTIONAL PROGRAMMING IN DALLAS/

FT. WORTH MARKET

(NON-CABLE)

Monday-Friday (Daily)

Time program Channel

5:30-6:00 AM Romper Room 21
6:00-6:30 AM Great Space Coaster 39
8:00-8:30 AM Peppermint Place 13
8:30-9:00 AM Mr. Rogers' Neighborhood 13
9:00-9:30 AM Polka Dot Door 33
9:00-10:00 AM Sesame Street 13
12:30-1:00 PM Footsteps (children & parents) 13
1:00-2:00 PM 3-2-1 Contact! 13
2:30-3:00 PM Reading Rainbow 13
2:30-3:00 PM Fat Albert 33
4:00-4:30 PM 3-2-1 Contact! 13
4:30-5:00 PM Mr. Rogers' Neighborhood 13
5:00-6:00 PM Sesame Street 13

Saturday

6:00-7:00 AM Peppermint Place 8
6:30-7:00 AM Ridsworld 5
8:00-9:00 AM Jim Henson's Muppets 4
9:00-10:00 AM Sesame Street 13
10:00-10:30 AM Mr. Rogers' Neighborhood 13

Sunday

6:00-7:00 AM Peppermint Place 8
7:30-9:00 AM Children's Hour 5
9:00-10:00 AM Sesame Straet 13
10:00-10:30 AM Mr. Rogers' Neighborhood 13
10:30-11:00 AM Newton's Apple 13

# # #

Total Weekly Hours of Non-cable Programming: 481/2.

Over 40 additional hours can be seen weekly on various
cable channels.
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Mr. BRYANT. Thank you very much.
If you will stand by a moment we will ask you to come back and

answer questions. We were very disappointed that as these hear-
ings were organized we did not obtain the participation of the Na-
tional Association of Broadcasters.

However, wc are very pleased about the fact that an organiza-
tion, INTV, v is an acronym for the Association of Independ-
ent Telev!-6,-. ,,tions, Inc., the stations in this country which are
not affiliated h networks, agreed to participate. Here with us
today is Sandr..1 .Pastoor, vice president and program manager of
WTTG-TV in Washington. To introduce her is Preston Padden,
president of INTV.

Mr. PADDEN. I am Preston Paddon. I would like to say a word.
As you indicated we represent 140 local independent television

stations across the country and we welcome the opportunity to be a
part of this hearing. It is not our purpose today to argue to the
legal matters of H.R. 3216.

We are going to leave that for another meeting. Instead we hope
to make a constructive contribution to your record by providing
you with factual data regarding the quantity and quality of chil-
dren's programming available on independent stations, and to that

d we have brought you a truly expert witness.
Despite her youthful appearance, Sandra Pastoor is a veteran

program executive, with a distinguished background in independ-
ent television; and she is prepared to speak from the national per-
spective. We share the concern for children, their future, and the
television programming they watch.

We :iok forward to working with the subcommittee and its staff
to furt Iter our common objectives.

It is my pleasure to introduce Mrs. Pastoor.
Mr. BRYANT. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF SANDRA PASTOOR

Mrs. PASTOOR. Good morning. Thank you again for allowing me
the opportunity to talk with you about the quantity and quality of
children's programming on independent television stations.

I am comfortable with the subject as a broadcast professional for
15 years, a program director for 10 years, and mother for 6 years.

As a local independent broadcaster I am not wcrking in a
vacuum, or an ivory tower. From Arbitron and Nielsen, to the
friends and neighbors I meet in the local grocery store, and in my
daughter's kindergarten, I get constant feedback and opinions re-
garding our programs.

This is true of all independent broadcasters. We live and work in
our Rval communities and we have a personal, as well as a profes-
sionai stake, ii what we put on the air.

Independent stations present a very substantial quantity of pro-
gramming for chiidren. According to as recent INTV survey of 19
independent stations in 7 major markets, children's programs ac-
counted for 13 percent of all programsthe third ranking category
following movies and situation comedies.
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In the 2 hours between 4 p.m. and 6 p.m. on weekdays, children's
programs made up 40 percent of all programming on independent
stations.

Just this week, I conducted my own informal survey of children'o
programs in several markets. Looking at only the independent sta-
tions, I found 621/2 hours per week in New York and Los Angeles,
721/2 hours in Houston, 85 hours in Chicago and 1071/2 hours in
Dallas. And again, that is just on the independent stations.

Much of our programming is pure entertainmentafter all, chil-
dren do have the right to be entertained. Attached to my testimony
is a press release which illustrates the enormous popularity of
some entertainment programs.

I hope that you get a chance to review the parental comments in
that release. They reflect an appreciation for the improved quality
of children's programs.

Many newer entertainment series stress prosocial themes, and
avoid gratuitous violence.

In fact, several new series such as "GI Joe" and "Thundercats"
were produced under the guidance and direction of child psycholo-
gists. Often these programs summarize or repeat their theme or
moral, at the end, for maximum impact.

When older program product is used, most stations undertake a
careful screening process. I have personally screened and rejected
hundreds of hours of programs which did not meet my perceptions
of prevailing standards in my community.

In addition to entertainment, most independent stations present
informational programs for children. At WTTG we air "The Great
Space Coaster" each weekday at 7 a.m. This series was produced
with a 10-member educational advisory board, and features charac-
ters such as "Speedreader," who teaches the joy of reading.

On Saturday mornings we broadcast "Newsbag," a local news
program produced for, about, and by children. Other independent
stations feature similar programs such as "Fat Albert," "Polka-Dot
Door," "Romper Room,' "Wonderama," "Houston Kidtalk," and
"Ve_getable Soup."

Many of these programs have received prestigious awards from
organization of parents and educators.

Independent stations also present informational program seg-
ments, vignettes, and PSA's within popular entertainment pro-
grams. For example, in Chicago, WGN-TV includes local instruc-
tional segments in its "Bow" show and WFLD-TV airs Popeye
health and safety tips two times per hour during children's pro-
grams.

Station KTIV in Los Angeles features four outstanding series of
informational vignettes entitled, "I Think I'd Like To Be," "Fun
Facts," "Have You Ever Wondered?" and "It's a Good Sign."

At this point I would like to 'show you a very brief videotape
which will illustrate some of the programs, PSA's, and community
involvement which I have described.

[Video Shown.]
You will agree, I trust, that you have seen a sample of our com-

mitment to positive attitudes and socially desirable behavior pat-
terns for our children. These are part of our commitment to our
communities and we intend to continue to honor that commitment.
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I might add that the independents are eagerly awaiting many of
the treasures from the Disney library which will soon be available
to local stations.

Congressman Bryant and Congressman Leland, I am not here to
say that we are perfect or that we can't do better. I am here to say
that local independent stations care, we are trying and we want to
work with the subcommittee, and other concerned citizens, to con-
tinue to meet the needs of our young viewers.

Thank you.
[Attachment to Mrs. Pastoor's prepared statement follows:]
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iiPress..hiormaLior,#
'SIGNIFICANT CRISIS* - BUT WITH HAPPY ENDING

It happened in Abilene. Texas, and it stirred this reaction:

... a significant crisis."

a disaster for our household."

... children are crying all over tomm.

... they were Just devastated."

" single-handedly destroyed our 4-yeer -old son's afternoon.'

" ... my own children feel 1 mo punishing them.*

" (mY) child cried all afternoon when she found out."

... it has been the talk of every grade school Mom and Dad for

the last three days.'

What triggered hundreds of irate letters with typical convents

such as these, a 1.400-signature 9etition, front-page stories and columns

in local newspapers,. thousands of phone calls. a 'mothers' march' and

an eventual about-face to remedy the situation?

Me dropping by station XTXS -TY of the Ho. 1 children's program

in America. 'He -Kan and the Masta.i of the Universe!

But thanks to the ung-icedented prmtest - "Thin is bigger than

you and me,* said the stntion Program Manager Sylvia Holmes. 'It's even

bigger than Classic Coke -- He-lian' is returning to the air in Abilene.

' It's really not Just a few mothers who talked about it and got

mad.' Ms. Holmes said. *We have a 350-signature petition frcm

Hardin -Sirnens University students.

- more -

WGROUP W
PRODUCTIONS
%Wink° lieNtAir.4.106.1
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"If nothing else, we've learned that you can't fool with mothers

in the Big Country."

Rixie Bolts, one of the leaders of the drive to get "He-Han" back

on the air, was quoted in the Abilene Reporter-News al saying that the

power of the show is that it is a learning cartoon

'It shows good, it shows bad." she comoented. "And it has a moral.

He-Man doesn't fight unless he has to, and he never kills. He honors

his word and every story has s moral. One moral was to (A: up to what

you did. Another was to listen to parents. It's something good you can

talk to your kids about.'

Various letters to the station cited similar reasons:

... please give them (the children) back their heroes, their

rest tiam and some plain decent'entertainment they are entitled to."

... a positive influence on my boy/.'

kept my children entertained and helped them to relax."

... we need sll the positive influences possible to shape young

minds and values.'

he does not get up from the chair until it is over. I enjoy

it because of the morals at the arid of the cartoon."

... it may be a cartoon but tilere is a moral to the story.'

the children reallY lova to watch He-Man. I have watched

it and consider it a good source of knowledge for children ... teaches

the child something worth knowing."

... good object lessons included in the storyline as well as

at the end of the program."

... an excellent teaching aid for children."

- more-
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'It is impossible for me to believe that anyone at KTXS has

children,' wrote one mother. °How could anyone be living under the same

roof with one and have taken it off?"

Station owner S. N. Hoare conceded, in a front-page newspaper

article, that 'we've had nothing but headaches since we took it off the

air.'

That led to a new agreement With Group W Productioni; syndicator

of the Series produced by its Filmation division, to return 'He-Man and

the Nesters of the Universe' to Abilene television.

Program Director Holmes, on the firing line for several weeks,

called the protest 'a great thing. It showed that people can voice their

opinion and be heard.'

I

Contact: Owen Simon October 8, 1985
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LIr. BRYANT. Thank you very much for being here.
Mrs. Armstrong, it is always a dilemma in considering legislation

like this for me anyway and I think for all for us, to know how to
urge arid insist on improvements without at the same time negat-
ing very well meaning and good efforts made voluntarily.

In your 'Jose, the four weekly half hour segments of "Peppermint
Place done in coordination with PBS, that is extremely good work
and speaking for the half million people in this area I wanted to
say thank you for that good work.

Our concern is whether or not leaving it at that is adequate.
There is subbtantial evidence to indicate that it is not adequate. I
don't think it would be adequate even in Dallas County, but net ion-
ally I don't think it is.

For example, in your testimony you refer to there being 36 hours
of eduational cHldren's programming available each week in the
Dallas market. You count in that the reruns of Sesame Street in
the afternoons which are the same programs that are shown in the
morning hours which indicates to me that there is some duplica-
tion in your compilation.

The total you mentioned does not seem to reflect all the original
programming. Also, most programs comprising this total are broad-
cast on public television, not commercial stations.

I wondered if you have any idea what the average amount of
educational programming for children would be for only the corn-
mer:.E! stations in the Dallas market?

Ms. AAMSTRONG. I do not have figures on that.
"Peppsrmint Place" is on a local commercial television station,

the "rlhildren's Hour" is local. I have learned since we put togeth-
er the report that KRLO-TV is doing 21/2 hours a week of "Polka-
Dot Door,' educational programming for children. In response to
what you're saying with which I agree, that we not only have a re-
sponsibility but we feel one, I don't think that we do the best job of
letting it be known what we are doing and perhaps that is an area
where we need improvement.

I certainly would agree with Sandra that we are not perfect, and
we can do better. But I think we don't necessarily tell our own
story as well as we should and could.

Mr. BRYANT. Of course, that is what today is for, so you can tell
it.

MS. ARMSTRONG. Exactly.
Mr. BRYANT. I have a copy of your testimony here and you have

included at the end of it a chart entitled "Childrens' Programming
Available in the Dallas-Fort Worth Market." In the Monday
through Friday category of daily television at the top you list, it
looks like about eight different shows are on either, in the morning
or in the afternoon, that are aimed at children. I don't know how
many hours that adds up to but the first thing that jumped out at
me was that on Monday through Friday in the Dallas-Forth Worth
area the only children's television, as it is on your chart, is on
public television, with one exception, a half hour program of
"Romper Room" on channel 21.

Ms. ARMSTRONG. The only children's educational programming
noncartoon, that is, you are right.
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Mr. BRYANT. When you calculated your figures you have relied
upon, for support, public television programming rather than com-
mercial broadcasting, which seems to make ou . point again.
Monday through Friday there is not any educational informational
programming on in the Dallas-Fort Worth area designed for chil-
dren except a half hour program on one of the independent sta-
tions. All the rest is on public television.

Ms. ARMSTRONG. That is definitely what the chart says. I did
make a comment in here that I do want to reiterate, that I think
Mrs. Pastoor addressed, that even in creating cartoon programs,
which you will find in multiple hours Monday through Friday, on
commercial television stations, primarily on the independents you
will find positive messages about our society and you will find not
only those efforts of positive messages but reinforcement of the
positive message to the children, so there is no mistaking that an
effort has been made to deal with the issues that Dr. Huston raised
earlier.

Mr. BRYANT. I applaud the very good efforts that you have made,
but how much can we ask of Belo Corp. or WFAA, how much can
we ask you to do when doing so places you at risk in the market-
place?

I think that your heart is the same place mine is with regard to
serving the children, but I get paid by a different source. You have
to make your money by selling advertising and you have to com-
pete with, I think, a total of nine stations, four VHF, four or five
UHF.

I am not sure we can ask you to voluntarily do that unless we
require if of everybody else and expect you to do it without suffer-
ing damage to your profit and loss statement.

Ms. ARMSTRONG. That is an interesting point. The question that I
would have is if there is a requirement made that does indeed
cover all of us, what will we have achieved?

Will we all begin competing in the sameon the same front and
not achieving what we all wantthe one thing that I want to point
out about this is, yes, there is a lot of repetition in the program-
ming. The programs are repeated.

I am not a professional child psychologist, but I will say to you
that as an advertising professional I do know that frequency and
repetition are a great part of the learning process, and I see this
with my own child watching Sesame Street. More than once is a
positive thing, watching the same program, and we experience this
and we here about this from people who have asked us here and in
other markets, the word which has come to us "can you show that
at another time so we have more option in terms of scheduling?"

This is what we were trying to address here in this particular
segment.

Mr. BRYANT. I would be less inclined to object to calculated repe-
tition if the overwhelming majority or 99 percent of all the pro-
gramming on Monday through Friday was broadcast on something
other than public television.

All of it is on public television.
On Saturday all of it is on public television except that which

occurs before 9 a.m.

4 9



46

MB. ARMSTRONG. It is not just risk. It is a matter of will the pro-
gramming be viewed and to what degree. Our Peppermint Place
Program we have experimented with in terms of time periods oc-
cassionally and have chosen to preempt network programming on
Saturday morning where we believe there would be a fairly obvious
children's audience available, and have put the program in against
other network fare, and we discovered that we could expect mini-
mal return, not in terms of profit, because that program is not a
profit center for us, and that is not our purpose in producing it but
what we found was very minimal return in terms of the children
actually choosing to watch the program when they had choices on
other stations.

Mr. BRYANT. Maybe that underscores my concern. I have already
formed an opinion, obviously, or I wouldn't have introduced the bill
but I don't see how we can argue to leave it to you to wrestle with
in view of your obligation to your stockholders to make a profit
unless we require everyone to meet a certain standard with chil-
dren's programming and therefore you would share the obligation
with every other broadcaster and it wouldn't be a negative for you.

Ms. ARMSTRONG. The concern I would have as a broadcast 3r
and I don't believe I can debate the pure issue of the bill itselfbut
are we producing programming whicl. an audience wishes to see. Is
there going to be an audience for the programs that we produce,
and, I think, that certainly is a question for debate and there are
many facets to the answer.

But if we are all required to produce a certain amount of pro-
gramming my question would be will it be viewed, and that does
becomeas I said to you, it would take it totally out of the profit
motivation, we as broadcasters have a desire to see the programs
we produce and the people working on the staffs who produce them
have a desire to have them watched. People who produce shows
want more than anything else to know that they are being seen.

Mr. BRYANT. Your station does an excellent job. I speak as one
who was once interviewed by Mr. Peppermint and the bear.

The gentleman from Texas.
Mr. LELAND. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Let me ask you, are you aware of any efforts on the part of

broadcasters to provide programming for children in the black or
ethnic minority community?

Ms. ARMSTRONG. Yes. The specifics of that, not a specific show
totally devoted to Hispanics or to the black community. I believe,
and I just don't have that specific information, I could tell you for
sure, but I believe that programming of that type is being produced
in other markets.

I am not aware of a specific effort made in this market. I have
worked in other markets where the effort was made to direct por-
tions of programming to those specific audiences.

Mr. LELAND. Because I know that much children's programming
appeals to kids of all races, but blacks and Hispanics and other mi-
norities have specific problems particuarly where they are congre-
gated in certain regions of the country.

Can you just testify to your opinion about the validity of that
kind of targeting program?

Maybe you don't believe in it.
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MS. ARMSTRONG. No; I think that pertains perfectly to what I re-
sponded to Congressman Bryant. What broadcasters look for is au-
diences, and if we feel there are specific targets, whether those tar-
gets be segmented by age, or by section, or by race, we certainly
are interested in speaking to those targets.

I believe that Mrs. Pastoor may have some more specific infor-
mation about projects that are now ongoing, but I do know that
there is interest in that, and I think that I would agree with it.

I would agree at the present time that there is an audience to be
served that we should study and understand what their needs are
and try to find the best way to serve them.

Mr. IJELAND. The goal of the bill that has been introduced au-
thored by John, and the chairman of the committee, and cospon-
sored by people like myself, is to require a certain limited number
of hours of programming given, and if we can use the minority
slant again, you heard my questioning of some for the witnesses
prior to yougiven the imbalance, if you will, of a positive role
played by ethnic minorities on television, are you satisfied that
there is enough programming for children in the marketplace, if
you will, that will satisfy the needs of the nuturing of these minori-
ties in a very positive way?

Ms. ARMSTRONG. That is a hard question for me to answer. I am
not sure that I have enough information to make that kind of judg-
ment.

I do see a lot of positive role models in the programs like "Kids
World" and "Sesame Street," certainly for all ethnic groups, and
for men and for women, and I think a pretty effective job has been
done in many programs in that direction. To quantify is very diffi-
cult for me without having some more information than I have at
this point.

I know the reaction that we get as we produce children's pro-
gramming or any programming from the public. I cannot recall
being aware that there has been any demand for more placed
against the stations with which I have been involved. Primarily the
demand that has occurred has been in terms of availability when
there was a demand and the concern that, I guess, we have felt as
broadcasters is, I can remember working with a show in another
market that was designed primarily for children and the staff was
pretty proud of it. It was our idea and we were having a time with
it and producing it for kids, about kids and with kids and part of
the project was: Let's not just do a TV show for kids, let's find out
what the kids think a TV show should be and while we are doing
that we can let them learn about TV.

As a parent I am a big proponent of going to the young people
themselves and saying to them: "what are your views of this situa-
tion?" As we began to work we had nine children representing all
areas of our viewing area and a number of different parts of the
community, and we would ask them to bring in at least one idea a
week in addition to those that we had and had a vote on what we
were doing or not doing in the show.

The parents and schools were very supportive. An unfortunate
experience, and I don't mean to pick on anybody, but this is a little
bit of frustration that we feel in trying to determine the needs is
that we sent a show to Action for Children's Television and said,
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"what do you think, we would like input. It would help us. We are
doing it now but we think we can do it a lot better, what do you
suggest?"

We got back a tiny postcard that said, "thanks for sending your
tape." That is discouraging.

I think there is a real opportunity in this area of children's pro-
gramming and it would be most helpful if we could have a better
dialog between people who are producing the programs and people
who feel that certain needs are not being met, and there has been
an effort going in that direction where in the commercial pro-
grams, the various ones that Mrs. Pastoor mentioned and others,
people have Fonepsychologists have gone to schools and said how
can we do this together.

When our stations in Dallas work on special projects such as the
recent one about teen drinking and driving, when those projects
come up we don't arbitrarily, from a station point of view, decide
what people want, we go to contacts in the community and say:
"what can we do to expand this?" The demand is from people who
say, I heard about the program and didn't get to see it, can we
have a copy?

We try to provide programs to the schools or work in conjunction
with KERA to feed products to them. I don't have enough informa-
tion to make what I would consider to be a professional or reasona-
ble judgment.

Is there enough? I will say that in my professional experience
there has not been a good deal of demand made against stations for
their to be more specifically for children.

Mr. LELMsID. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. BRYANT. Thank you very much for being here today.
Mrs. Pastoor, INTV, the organization that you are affiliated with

commissioned a study that examined progamming on 19 independ-
ent stations in 7 leading markets and compared program schedules
between 1981 and 1984.

It indicated that late afternoon children's programming, from 4
to 6 on weekdays dropped from 44 percent of hours in 1981 to 40
percent in 1984. That is a major concern I think because according
to the FCC's last study of children's television in 1979 program-
ming by independent broadcasters was the only area of children's
television that was observed to be on the increase.

The networks were at that time and still are cutting back on
children's programming.

So it is a concern to see that your study indicates that there is a
decline with regard to independent broadcasters as well.

Do you agree that the study was correctly done by your organiza-
tion and shouldn't we draw the conclusion that with regard to in-
dependent braodcasters there has been a cutback?

Mrs. PASTOOR. I think I would assume that the study was correct.
I would have to defer to Mr. Padden on that particular question.

Mr. PADDEN. If I could, I think our conclusion was that that
study indicated there had been an increase in the number of inde-
pendent stations that had come on the air in the markets and in
many cases the new stations saw that the existing independents
were programming children's programming in those afternoon
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hours and the new stations chose to try and compete in the mar-
ketplace by scheduling soinethng different. So, what the percentage
change mainly reflects is that new stations going on chose not to
try to even compete with the same kind of children's programming
but with something different in that time period.

Mr. BRYANT. Based on other testimony that othe. ...inds of pro-
gramming is likely to be much more remunerative to the station
than children's programming isn't it likely that that additional
competition from those new nonchildren's programs have caused
the other independent stations to reduce their programming in
order to compete?

Mr. PADDEN. I think the study indicates that the independents
are still doing a substantial quantity of children's programming
and it is our information it continues today. Certainly it is con-
firmed by Mrs. Pastoor's survey.

Mr. LELAND. Will the gentleman yield?
We heard testimony from Captain KangarooI forget his real

namewho said that h9 was, when I asked a question about, I
think it was CBS, that they were on for so long, I asked a question
about the good will that CBS had rendered because they kept hold-
ing on and holding on to Captain Kangaroo until CBS finally real-
ized that they had to compete with the other two networks and
something as powerful as commercialization of the news shows or
whatever it was that got to be the competition for Captain Kanga-
roo, for something as powerful as that commercialization that came
on Captain Kangaroo, finally was, I think, canceled for the week-
days and put on Saturdays, if I am not mistaken.

In relationship to the question that John has just asked, how do
you compete with that when networks themselves can't compete
with each other by holding or keeping children's programs on in
the way that Captain Kangaroo met his fate?

Mrs. PASTOOR. Maybe in answer to that, to reflect on some of the
types of programs that are currently on, and how would you com-
pete, there has been a lot of criticism waged at the current trend in
children's programming as far as the kind of programming that is
on, but what I would suggest is that those people that are waging
that criticism possibly look a little further, watch a little more fre-
quently.

If I may share with you an example which I have. "Thunder
Cats," which is a new show this season, is a very action-oriented
program, a very high-technology, popular show with the children,
but what possibly isn't known about that show is what is involved
in the show, the morals that we spoke of a little earlier or the
social values that are strong throughout the theme of the show,
and then reinforced at the end of the program similar to what you
saw on the "GI Joe" example.

I would like to read a couple of these episodes. In one episode, it
says the social order is maintained by respect for the laws and
ideas of one's community. The duty of Lionel and the Thunder Cats
is to carry out the code of Thundra, to live a life based on trust,
justice, honor, and loyalty.

Lionel is taught to respect all life and that all living things have
as much right to live as he does. Lionel learns the value of friend-
ship and the importance of cooperation, when groups have inter-
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ests in common and thoir welfare can be best served by joining to-
gether and sharing their talents and resources. Freedom is a basic
personal right wh;eh must be respected.

Lionel learns that enslavement of others for one's own purposes
is to be resisted and knows that righteousness carries its own
reward. Patience is a worthwhile virtue. Acting on impulse is
shortsighted and often foolhardy. Sometimes it is important to
delay before acting. Thinking through a situation can save time,
avoid creating additional problems and can lead to more desirable
results.

I think that we are finding that the old classics are still very
popular; the cartoons that we all grew up with are still on televi-
sion. The new cartoons that are coming out now are much more
entertaining in a certain way to children, but the producers are
going to the extent of working with the child psychologists and
working with the educators, and this is universal, from telepictures
to Group W, getting involved and making a statement with these
things that I think are important and worthwhile with our chil-
dren.

At channel 5, I have screened and rejected hundreds of hours of
programming, some of which we bought. For example, in buying
"Tom and Jerry" there are something like 200-plus little cartoons
in that show. A lot of those shows, a lot of those cartoons I think
are very racist. They have ethnic slurs. They show either Hispanics
or blacks in very derogatory situations.

I can give you another example. There was a cartoon which I
threw out where Tom the cat went to the medicine cabinet at one
point and he is popping all these pills, and then you see the hallu-
cinogenic effects. That is not going to air on television.

Most broadcasters do that and go through their libraries so we
are seeing a screening process on the old and a very important in-
volvement process on the new, and I think with those extremes and
again working together, these hearings, working with the citizen
groups, that is how we are going to compete in the future as well.

Mr. LELAND. If the gentleman would yield further, this subcom-
mittee is going to go to Houston Monday and we are going to con-
sider the aspects of children's programming as it relates to com-
mercialization of those programs, the promotion of sales of images
or replicas of images to the children, how that programming affects
the marketplace in that sense. It is called length commercials.

Thunder Cats has toys, as I understand it, and tbny sell toys,
Thunder Cats toys, I guess. How do you feel about ' Do you
think that that is the obvious alternative to conipetitiver ass of the
commercials or the commercialized programs that compete with
children's television?

Is that where we have to go to compete? Do we have to yield our-
selves to this kind of commercialization or taking what some of us
consider to be taking advantage of children through those promo-
tions?

Mrs. PAsrooR. I think the long answer to that is for your hearing
on Monday, but the short answer to that is---in the beginning there
was Walt Disney and Mickey Mouse, and I don't think there has
been anything better produced to this date than what the studios
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did, and are still doing in many cases, or has been exploited, if you
want to use that word, any better in the commercialized world.

I don't personally feel that that has any impact on the success or
failure of a show, because I give children a lot of credit, being a
mother and being an aunt, and all the other things that we all are.
They are a lot smarter than we give them credit to be.

I think if the children don't like a television show, it isn't going
to make any difference at all what is on the toy racks.

That is a personal opinion. I am not a child psychologist.
Mr. LELAND. On the other hand, the incredible popularity of Mr.

T such that young children had to have Mr. T dolls, Mr. T this and
that for the children, they want to cut their hair to look like Mr. T.
I, for one, can't criticize anybody's hair; at a time when it was pop-
ular, I had an Afro 10 feet high and people thought I looked funny,
too. However, the character of Mr. T, he eventually got to be a car-
toon target for the children because of the popularity of Mr. T and
the A Team.

What is the scenario on that? How do you develop a scenario
with that lesson to us?

Mrs. PASTOOR. Mr. T didn't begin as a children's program. That
is on the network and I am not here speaking for the network.

That is not the kind of thing independent stations are doing per
se, not building a prime time series into a cartoon.

Mr. LELAND. But you told us not to underestimate the intelli-
gence of the children.

Mrs. PASTOOR. Well, I wouldn't underestimate the intelligince of
the children whether they were watching Saturday morning net-
work programming or channel 5 weekday programming, but as to
the thinking behind that particular series being produced, I don't
know.

Mr. LELAND. Thank you.
Mr. BRYANT. You spoke earlier about the amount of children's

programming that you had found serving some areas including this
area. What proportion of the programs that you described as chil-
dren's programming when you were talking about it was education-
al and informational content?

Mrs. PASTOOR. I don't have specific percentages, but I can give
you some examples.

Certainly, I wouldn't consider "Thunder Cats" an educational
show, although I think it has educational values throughout the
show, but there are just in Washington, for example, on my sta-
tion, WTTG, "Great Space Coaster" every day of the week in addi-
tion to "Newsbag" being on the weekends, in addition to specials
throughout the year which are for children.

There is also "Fat Albert," which I think is a positive example,
because he is a positive character in terms of Bill Cosby, and talk-
ing about values and relationships and those kinds of things. So
those are three shows on channel 5.

On channel 20, in the market, they do a lot of children's pro-
gramming including "Romper Room," a show called "WoyY," a load
children's program every day, a show called "Captain 20, ' and they
have a figure, "Captain 20," who does not only a program but also
does a lot of vignettes and public service type of announcements for
the children, that they produce and run throughout the day.
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Mr. BRYANT. As I said earlier, I think we would be remiss in not
expressing our gratitude for the much good work done by your sta-
tion and many others without any real pressure on you to do so.

The question for us is, is the quantity adequate enough when the
study indicates that only an hour a week is the national average
whereas children watch 4 hours a day of TV and when there is not
a single regularly scheduled network children's television show onin the country? Simply reading a list of them doesn't help us ad-
dress the problem.

Mrs. PASTOOR. Well, I think that I can certainly get you figures
as far as the independent stations are concerned, percentages of
educational and public affairs programming breakout.

There are locally, or syndicated, regularly scheduled instruction-
al-educational programming on independent stations across the
country but I can't speak for the networks.

Mr. BRYANT. I asked Ms. Armstrong about her chart, nut your
testimony included the Dallas-Fort Worth area?

Mrs. PASTOOR. In terms of total numbers of hours, yes. I think it
is important that we also know that my total number of hours and
Mrs. Armstrong's information is totally different.

She is adding and calculating and basing her comments on the
public television station as well as the network affiliated stations,
and it does not reflect the independent stations.

My calculations are totally separate from hers. Mine are strictly
the local independent stations in Dallas.

Mr. BRYANT. If we stick with those and assuming we could use
the chart that Ms. Armstrong prepared with regard to children's
programming, it reveals that Monday through Friday there is only
one-half hour of children's programming on in the Dallas area on a
commercial station, and that is on channel 21, an independent sta-
tion. All the rest of it is on public television.

Mrs. PASTOOR. I am aware of a program on channel 33 called
"Polka Dot Door," which I don't believe is on that.

Mr. BRYANT. It is not on this chart. Has it been aired?
Mrs. PASTOOR. Yes.
Mr. BRYANT. IS it aired during the week?
Mrs. PASTOOR. Yes, I believe 9 a.m. every weekday.
Mr. BRYANT. That would then give us a total of an hour and a

half a day of children's programming.
Again, it is not the good work being done, it is just to underscore

our contention that we can't get this done in a widespread way if
we don't begin to require it.

Mrs. PASTOOR. I don't think she included all the independent tel-
evision stations because there is also "Romper Room," "Great
Space Coaster," and "Fat Albert," which is broadcast daily in themarket.

Mr. BRYANT. It says children's programming available in Dallas.
Ms. ARMSTRONG. This is not complete. That is something that wehave learned since this particular list was made up so she is

making a good point about "Great Space Coaster," and "Fat
Albert," and I mentioned when I was talking about the "Polka Dot
Door" being a part of the channel 33 schedule.

Mrs. PASTOOR. That is just the affiliates and the PBS stations?
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Mrs. ARMSTRONG. Primarily. Channel 21 was mentioned,
"Romper Room."

Mr. BRYANT. Maybe you could submit a revised list for the
record.

Ms. ARMSTRONG. We will submit a revised chart.
Mr. BRYANT. Thank you very much for coming here and letting

us give you the works with our questions and presenting us with
the testimony you did.

We will now begin with our third panel.
Our first witness on our third panel is Mr. Charles Beard, the

president of the Texas State Teachers Association.
Good morning. Welcome. Go ahead.

STATEMENTS OF CHARLES N. BEARD, J R., PRESIDENT, TEXAS
STATE TEACHERS ASSOCIATION; JOAN SUMMERS, MISSION:
AMERICAN YOUTH; MAUREEN PETERS, PRESIDENT, DALLAS
COUNTY FEDERATION OF TEACHERS AND AMERICAN FEDERA-
TION OF TEACHERS; AND JENNELLE SYMNS, PRESIDENT.
DALLAS COUNCIL OF PTA'S

Mr. BEAru). Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, my
name is Charles Beard and I am president of the 96,000-member
Texas State Teachers Association [TSTA], an affiliate of the 1.7
million member National Education Association [NEA].

The NEA represents nublic school teachers, educational support
personnel, and higher eaucation faculty in each of these 50 United
States.

I am very pleased to have the opportunity today to appear before
you to discuss such a vital and timely topic as children's television.

NEA is pleased to bring its strong support to your bill, the Chil-
dren's Television Education Act of 1985, RR. 3216. We believe that
passage of this bill, as well as its accompanying measure in the
U.S. Senate, S. 1594, would go a long way toward tackling the very
real concerns existing now over the issue of children and their tele-
vision viewing.

As you may know, Mr. Chairman and members of the subcom-
mittee, NEA for nearly 13 years has been in the forefront of the
struggle to improve the quality of television. Teachers are particu-
larly mindful of the fact that children spend more time watching
television than they do in the classroom.

The average high school graduate will have watched an astonish-
ing 15,000 hours of television. Yet, incredibly, there are no regular-
ly scheduled weekday shows of an educational nature for children
on commercial television.

A recent report from the National Science Board called broad-
casting "the most pervasive medium of inforrnal learning today,"
and rAlled for a requirement for educational programming.

A i985 study by the National Assessment of Education Progress
found that TV viewing actually is having a negative impact on stu-
dents' educational achievement. While 40 percent of fourth graders
watched at least 5 hours of TV daily, the study found that those
children who watch less than 2 hours per day have higher reading
scores than those who watch more.
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The children of America deserve more than cartoons and vio-
lence on TV. The broadcast industry and the FCC have failed to
respond to the need for programming that will ensure positive edu-
cational benefits for our children.

In December 1983, the FCC not only terminated its proposed
rulemaking on whether to strengthen children's television require-
ments, but has also weakened its already ineffective policy state-
ment on children's programming. Commissioner Henry Rivera, the
lone dissenter in this decision, called it "a terrible thing to do to a
group in our society that cannot protect itself."

All broadcasters have a responsibility to children.
It is an undisputed fact, Mr. Chairman, that public broadcasting

has brought our Nation's young some of the most sophisticated and
beneficial television programming with an educational bent. Pro-
grams inelude the highly successful "Sesame Street," "The Electric
Company," and others.

Yet, the Corporation for Public Broadcasting, which provides
much financing for children programming on public television, has
been subjected to budget cuts by the Reagan administration, which
has twice vetoed the CPB authorization.

In addition, cable TV, through the highly successful Nickelodeon
station, Showtime, and USA Cable, offers to children programming
from which they can easily learn enjoyably.

But cable television is pay television, and both it and public
broadcasting still reach only a small segment of our total popula-
tion.

Neither the public broadcasting nor the cable sectors of our
broadcasting industry can carry the entire responsibility for such a
far-reaching and vital task as helping to educate our youth through
this powerful medium.

This important broadcasting work must be a task taken on by
sectors of the industry. Our commercial networks and nal
must carry their responsibility to our children as well.

This is why, Mr. Chairman and members of the subcontnittee,
NEA believes that the Children's Educational Television Act of
1985, by establishing a programming guideline of 7 hours per week
of programming with 5 hours to occur Monday through Friday,
would tremendously strengthen children's TV.

Your bill is specifically desigied to meet the educational and in-.
formational needs of children. It surely represents a reasonable
minimum standard for broadcasters.

Last year's predecessor to this bill, which mandated 1 hour per
weekday of children's progran-ming, drew broad support from
dozens of national groups. H.R. 3216 is actually an improved ver-
sion of H.R. 4097 from the 98th Congress.

First, while still mandating minimum programming standards, it
provides more flexibility to broadasting by setting minimum
weekly standards, rather than daily Ininimurns.

Second, it provides a specific enforcement mechanism to ensure
that broadcasters meet the standards in H.R. 3216.

And, finally, it also addresse.: the growing concerns regarding
program-length commercials in children's programming, especially
cartoons.
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NEA believes these changes improve the bill and hopes also that
it will improve its chances for enactment.

NEA education awards reward the bestour appearance here
today on behalf of children's television programming is timely.
Less than 3 weeks ago, I was present when this took place, the
NEA granted its fourth annual national education awards for radio
series and television productions which advanced learning through
broadcasting.

I would also add that the granting of these awards has been ac-
companied by a growing involvement in the past several years by
NEA mambers within the broadcasting sector. NEA members are
now acting as consultants to the broadcasting industry, as leaders
within community service media projects, and as an important ele-
ment in the development of educational uses of cable television.

These NEA education awards were granted to broadcasters in
the public and private sectors alike. As such, they are symbolic of
NEA's belief in the positive educational potential of all television
programming, and are proof that quality children's programming is
feasible. We fully intend to continue our encouragement of such ef-
forts in the future.

Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, I thank you
once again for this chance to appear today. NEA stands ready to
work with you to help the Children's Television Education Act of
1985 become law. Through its passage, we know that the education-
al horizons of our Nation's youth will be broadened.

Thank you.
Mr. LELAND [presiding]. Thank you.
Our next panelist is Ms. Jo An Summers, producer of "Backyard

Children's Television," Mission American Youth, and Dallas Area
Christian Organization.

Thank you so much for coming.

STATEMENT OF JOAN SUMMERS

Ms. SUMMERS. Congressman Leland, distinguished colleagues, I
come to you today from the perspective of a television producer
who has tried diligently to get quality programming for children on
the air. To my dismay, I have heard the same response from sta-
tion managers across this country, "You have a good program, but
it won't make a profit for us."

I heard that statement twice right here in Dallas. I heard it in
Philadelphia where we were replaced because the network station
could make more money with Saturday bowling. I constantly came
up against a brick wall called sell, sell, sell.

As a mother, a schoolteacher, and author of children's books, I
grew extremely concerned in the midseventies at the ever increas-
ing doses of violence and fantasy fed to our children on daily televi-
sion. Rather than sit and wring my hands, I determined to provide
an alternative kind of program. Our organization, Mission: Ameri.
can Youth, had already been doing work with underprivileged kids
in the inner city of Houston.

I had seen these children's great yearning to have their own
place to piny, their own backyard, their own puppy or kitten. Those
things wez e as far out of reach as the Moon to most of them, but
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they all had a television set. So my staff and I created a visual
place for them and called it "Backyard."

In this special place which each child could call his own, there
were pets and puppets who could teach him a workable way to
solve problems, there was a highly talented cast of 12 performers
who set up imaginative learning situations, and there were friends
he could write to who would respond to his needslike this child.

Bear Backyard, my sister and me sometimes get in fights. Robbie calls me names
like stupid and dummy. I haven't told anyone except for you. My mom doesn't un-
derstand. My older sister won't listen. Two weeks ago, my pet gerbil died. Part of
me died, too. It is like all my happiness died. I don't know what to do, but the thing
is I am shy. I don't dare talk to anyone. That is why I write to you. Love, Leanne.

This child was responded to with a letter of comfort. I ask you if
Mr. Monster would take the time to respond to a child like. that.
But I discovered that broadcasters were'rarely concerned about the
caring or uplifting or educating of their audience. Only the bottom-
line of making money matters.

Therefore, "Backyard" and other fine programs were relegated to
the cable networks who wanted a wide variety of programs to offer
in order to increase their cable markets. Our programs were cable-
cast all across the Nationbut only into those homes where the
parents could pay to bring them in. The general public was never
allowed that choice over the public airwaves except for a few inde-
pendent UHF stations.

We received thousands of letters from parents all across America
calling for more of what we were doing. Time does not permit me
to share the pleas of these families with you. I have a whole folder
of letters from parents who want more of this type programming.

"Backyard" was produced for 7 years and syndicated through 1981.
Yet even today we still get letters from parents and children
asking, "Where did Backyard go?" Well, we are off the air because
we did not have sugar-coated Crunchies to sell or a Captain Robot
to manufacture a toy line for. We offered care, not commercialism.

In my opinion, the broadcasters who have capitalized on our
public airwaves have violated our public trust. They should be held
responsible to reinvest some of those funds into consistent, daily
wholesome programming for children. When they have been chal-
lenged by concerned citizens, the broadcasters Lave promised time
and again to change things. Thew have been hollow promises.

I know that television is a business, and that businesses must
make money to survive. But the use of public airwaves sets the tel-
evision industry apart from other businesses. We must be more
concerned for the common good. We must ask should profit-taking
be at the expense of our children's minds. Must the almighty dollar
always be in. control?

I have seen it happen again and againnot only to "Backyard,"
but to other well-deserving programs for children which were
d- )pped from local schedules because "Daytime Wrestling" or "Di-
aling for Dollars" brought in more money. I have been there. I
know.

I firmly believe the only way we can change this established
course in television is by law. I support you, Congressman Bryant
and Congressman Leland, in establishing quantitative minimum
hours of educational programming for children. I know the broad-
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casters will say, "Well, we don't have it. No such programs are
available to us." Don't let them slide by with this excuse. There is
an abundance of creative talent in this country. I personally know
a whole list of producers who really care about kidsand just need
to be given the opportunity to show it.

Thank you very much.
Mr. BRYANT. Thank you very mt.: 1- .ing here to testify. If

you will wait, we will have questions
Maureen Peters, president, Dallas FeC.erauon of Teachers.

STATEMENT OF MAUREEN PETERS
MS. PETERS. I am Maureen Peters, president of the Dallas Feder-

ation of Teachers. I am also speaking today representing the Amer-
ican Federation of Teachers, who also, along with myself and our
local, heartily support the proposed legislation.

The American Federation of Teachers began its own TV program
called "Inside Your Schools," which is an education magazine in-
cluding topics such as getting into college and problems of adoles-
cence, which are appropriate for teenagers to view, as well as other
programs regarding educational issues which parents might be
more interested in. However, this program is only aired on 100
PBS stations and 650 stations affiliated with the learning channel,
so there is no national broadcasting station supporting that.

There is a favorite cartoon among teachers that shows a teacher
wearing a cardboard cutout of a television over his head as he calls
the class to order to make sure he gets the students' attention.

Making a classroom as exciting as a car chase and violence is a
constant challenge. Teachers need help with providing the educa-
tional support system needed by children at home to achieve maxi-
mum potential. The public schools are overwhelmed with social
and academic response. We need the help of public broadcasting
systems to communicate a legacy of positive ideals for the next
generation. We strongly support increases in educational program-
ming for children on the commercial network.

Young children are particularly susceptible to the image of tele-
vision. The potential impact of TV violence and the desensitization
of children toward murder and vlence is somewhat horrifying.
The positive connection between and acts of violence of chil-
dren in school is brought to mind with teachers.

We would like to see at least 1 hour of these programs replaced
with a program that is at the same time compelling and nourishing
to children.

We commend the National Broadcasting Co. for initiating its new
monthly after-school show for children called "Main Street," but it
is only a start, and more is needed.

We know that many latchkey children use television as their
companion when home alone. Most of the programming available
for children, a responsible adult would not choose as a child's com-
panion. The passage of the House bill would be looking at the tip of
the iceberg. There are some children watching every program
broadcast, and teachers know this because the children come to
class and want to discuss the things seen on television.
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Last but not least, I would like to say something we know, but
we have to be reminding ourselves of, that if we don't act to solve
some of these problems through legisration you are proposing, we
are just going to compound problems for future generations.

Thank you.
[Ms. Peters' prepared statement follows:]
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I am Maureen Peters, President of the Dallas County Federation of Teachers
and speaking today for the American Federation of Teachers as well as the

Teachers of Dallas. We applaud your efforts to improve the quality of tel-

evision for chilqren thru RR 3216.

The American Federation of Teachers began its own television program called
"Inside Your Schools." It id a first of its kind educational magazine and
includes thia year thentollowing topics: "Getting Into College, and the
Problems of Adolescence this program however is viewed only on 100 PBS sta-
tions and 650 stations affiliated with the Learning Channel.

There is a favorite cartoon among teachers that shows a teacher wearing a
cardboard cutout of a television over his head as he calls his class to order,
to make sure be gets the student's attention. Making one's classroom in-
struction as exciting as two car chases and one act of violence per hour is a
constant challenge.

Teachers need your help with providing the educational support system needed
by children at home to achieve their maximum potential. The public schools
are overwhrlaed with the social as well as academic responsibilities tactically
if not openly assigned to them. We need the help of public broadcasting sys-
tems to communicate a legacy of positive ideals for our next generation. The

American Federation of Teachers strongly supports increases in educational pro-
graming for children on the commercial networks.

Young children are particularly susceptible to the imagery of television. The

potential impact of television violence in the desensitizing of children to-
warda murder and violence ia horrifying. The possible connection between this

viewing and aggressive acts at school are frightening. If one of the violet
programs is replaced with a program that is, at the same time compelling and
nourishing you have made a Rreat contribution to a child's life and support
your nations' educational efforts.

We commend NBC for initiating its new monthly after school show for children
called "Hain-Street," but it 10 only a start - more is needed.

We all know that many latch-key children use television as their
companion when home alone. If one looks at most of the programming
available to children, a responsible adult would not chose one of
these available programs as friend or educator for his/her child.

The passage of Hit 3216 is only the tip of the iceberg. We have to
remind you and the broadcasters that some children are watching
every program broadcast. Let us not be deluded into thinking that
parents are monitoring what children watch. Teachers know this
because they are constantly being drawn into conversations by
children who want to talk about the program they watched last
night.

To ignore our responsibility for T.V. programning aad its impact
on this generation is to compound our problems for the next generation.

Thank you.
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Mr. BRYANT. Thank you for being here.
Our next witness and last witness is Jenelle Symns, president of

the Dallas Council of Parent-Teacher Associations.
Mr. LELAND. Mr. Chairman, I would like to apologize to Ms.

Symns for my having to leave. I look forward to hearing her testi-
mony. I will review the testimony in the record.

I also apologize to the other witnesses whom I have not had an
opportunity to question, but I want them to know that I care as
much about their testimony as I do about everybody else's, but I
have a plane to catch and I apologize to the chairman.

Mr. BRYANT. Thank you. We will reconvene with you in Houston
on Monday morning.

Ms. Symns, go ahead.

STATEMENT OF JENELLE SYMNS
MS. SYMMS. I. am Jenelle Symns, speaking as president of the

Council of PTA's of Dallas, TX, as a concerned parent and citizen,
and on the behalf of the national PTA and of the children of this
great State and Nation.

The free enterprise systemalong with the U.S. Constitution
and our three-pronged, checks-and-balances Governmentare what
have made our country unique and strong. They also are what
have enabled such industries as telecommunications to thrive and
prosper.

Yet, as most of us know, the freedoms we as individual and cor-
porate citizens take for granted are not really free. The price each
person, each public official and each business, must pay to enjoy
and protect our freedoms is responsibility.

One such responsibility is to educate future generations to take
on adult responsibilities and lead our cities, States and country for-
ward, preserving representative government and the free enter-
prise system.

Of course, you say. That is why we have schoois.
But the schools cannot shoulder the whole burden. Most certain-

ly, they cannot always compete successfully with the many other
influences in our society that also serve to educate, both positively
or negatively: Influences such as parents and families, religious in-
stitutions, peers, communities, radios, books, magazinesand that
powerful and pervasive electronic marvel, television.

Indeed, we each must accept our mantle of responsibility in in-
forming and educating today's youth. Alone, we each face an uphill
battle; together we can reach the summit in the total education of
youngsters. If any of usincluding parents and commercial broad-
castersthink such responsibility is too high a price to pay, we
must ponder the price we and future generations will have to pay
for irresponsibility.

Broadcasters inspired today solely by profit potentials may well
find themselves incarcerated tomorrow by, at the most, an unrecog-
nizable form of government or by, at the least, consumers who no
longer are interested, active, motivated, caring and capable sup-
porters.

Responsibility involves farsightedness.
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And that is why I believe and the national PTA believes and
many other committed groups believe that it is our responsibility
to speak out today.

Wouldn't it be wonderful if everyone voluntarily and enthusiasti-
cally fulfilled his and her responsibility to the public good? Then
there would be no need to ban cigarette advertising, no need to en-
force drunk driving laws, no need to legislate the wearing of seat
belts. Unfortunately, as a society we often are forced to utilize
rules and regulations to protect ourselves and our children from
those who do not take their responsibility seriously.

I believe we have come to that point with commercial television
and children's programming. No one can deny the power television
has on the minds and lives of today's young people. You already
have heard and read the statistics, but:

Despite the Communications Act of 1934 requiring station
owners to offer programming in the public interest; and

Despite the 1974 urgings of the FCC for broadcasters to offer a
reasonable amount of educational programming; and

Despite the FCC's 1984.recognition that broadcasters have a duty
to devote special programming to young audiences, today only 4
hours of commercial programming a week are for our Nation's chil-
drena downhill slide from 10 hours in 1974.

In 1983, there were over 45 million children enrolled in U.S.
schools. These children and their parents need and deserve more
quality options.

In this light, I fail to see how commercial broadcasters are fulfill-
ing their responsibility to society, to future citizens and to the laws
that have granted them the right to profit from our public air-
waves.

It is their responsibilitynot public television's and not cable's
to pay the price of participating in our free enterprise system.

Since the broadcasting industry has failed to regulate itself
indeed, is actually seeking to abolish the Communications Act of
1934it is time to make the offering of more instructional pro-
gramming for children by commercial broadcasters a prerequisite
for the privilege of being licensed to operate their stations.

Encouragement has failed.
Enactment and enforcement are the remaining alternatives to

continued and, as present trends indicate, escalated irresponsibil-
ity.

Thank you.
Mr. BRYANT. Thank you very much for your very excellent testi-

mony.
I would say that we are very grateful for past support from the

National Parent-Teachers Association for this legislation in the
past Congress and this Congress. I think it might be easier on all
four of you and help us also meet our time for terminating this
hearing if the four of you could stand four abreast by the micro-
phone and that way you wouldn't have to jump up and down so
much.

I know the National PTA is very concerned about this legisla-
tion. One of the things that the networks say is "what do we put
on the air? Where are we going to get the program material?" and
so forth. Would the NPTA be willing to work with broadcasters to
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help them determine what needs must to be met with regard to
children's programming and the particular needs of children?

Ms. SYMNS. I am sure they would.
Mr. BRYANT. I understand your national office has experts in this

kind of thing who are quite available to help anybody in that area.
I would like to know if any of your groups have ever attempted to
work directly to accomplish any positive change in the television
area such as contacting programmers, broadcasters or the FCC and
if so how your efforts have faired starting with Mr. Beard.

Mr. BEARD. Our efforts have mainly been in trying to recognize
quality programming where we take interests from broadcasting
stations in all television, all medias and we give awards for this.
This is the third year we have done this in a row. The presentation
that is put together to show the award ceremony was most impres-
sive.

There is some fine work being done but not very much of it is
being done is the problem. That quality needs to be extended and
certainly this is a step in the right direction. I would say that NEA
certainly has expertise available to assist in trying to improve the
quality of children's programming.

Mr. BRYANT. Ms. Summers, I know part of your answer but you
might reiterate for us.

Ms. SUMMERS. A lot of times the station managers that I talk to
countered with the fact that they were doing their own inhouse, we
are working on it or have plan8 for it so we don't need this pro-
gram because we are doing our own thinking and most times I
would say that I never saw that program aired.

Mr. BRYANT. MS. Peters.
Ms. PETER& The program that the AFT developed was to answer

what the AFT felt was a need for the community to understand
some of the educational programs that were succeeding in the vari-
ous public schools and to address educational issues or concerns
that older children might have, like getting into college. However,
as far as the programming for voe.nger children is concerned I
know that they would certei.ity ; re people available to assist in
that area.

They have a department thal! ti A with recognition of program-
ming for children.

Mr. BRYANT. Ms. Symns, has the PTA, either locally or national-
ly, as far as you know, ever attempted to work directly to accom-
plish any positive change in programming, for example 13y contact-
ing the programmer or broadcasters or the FCC?

Ms. SYMNS. As far as I know the council has not addressed that.
Mr. BRYANT. What do you think would happen if we established

a quantifiable guideline for children's television, what kind of pro-
grams do you think would emerge as a result of passage of a stat-
ute like that, if you have an opinion?

Mr. Beard.
Mr. BEARD. I think the sky is the limit really. Cartoons are not

the answer to everything in the world. Certainly science has been
presentedthere are excellent science programs on television pro-
grams. Maybe the format needs to be jazzed up a bit, but that type
program would be very successful with children because it is a sub-
ject that they are naturally curious about.
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Certainly that would be one area that I could see televibion
moving into very easily. The example that they showed today using
some of the programs to get points about safety and things across,
this could be done very easily in many subject areas that are
taught at school I think to reinforce what teachers try to do in a
classroom.

Mr. BRYANT. Ms. Summers, what do you think about this?
Ms. SUMMERS. I really commend you and I think it would be

wonderful because I think it would open up and give funds to pro-
ducers to be able to do things that they want to do but are not able
to do now because they keep getting this wall, is not marketable or
viable, and yet, when the commercial broadcasters come before you
they constantly mention Sesame Street, which is not a commercial
program.

It is funded. If the broadcasters were required to put funds into
programming and into allowing producers to come up with good
programming why can't there be more than one Sesame Street,
why can't there be all kinds of good programming for children?

Someone mentioned that Sesame Street had 83 percent penetra-
tion of the children's viewing audience. That shows that there is a
great need for more of this kind of programming.

Mr. BRYANT. Backyard Children's Television was a program
series that you developed?

Ms. SUMMERS. Yes. We did 150 half-hour shows.
Mr. BRYANT. What is your relationship with Mission American

Youth?
Ms. SUMMERS. Mission American Youth was the organization

that we established when my husband was a social worker in the
inner city of Houston and we saw people who needed help and so
we established this nonprofit corporation in order to have camping
programs, it was fundraising organizations in order to have a non-
profit organization that could provide funds for inner city children
to do various kinds of things. Backyard Television is simply under
the umbrella.

Mr. BRYANT. Are you religiously affiliated?
Ms. "*TMMERS. Mission American Youth is not, no, but Backyard

did h: ipiritual overtones because I believe that most moral pro-
gram ai .t. , has to depend on Judeo-Christian ethics of this country
and I i lot of people don't agree, but that was the direction it
went.

Mr. BRYANT. I do agree with you.
Ms. PETERS. I think it opened a door to exciting growth. I think

teachers are aware of production ideas and experiences they can
provide for children but most teachers in a normal school today
don't have time for that production. They know what children
would respond to so I think the opportunity to do something fan-
tastic is just really exciting.

Mr. BRYANT. Mr. Beard, Ms. Summers, Ms. Peters and Ms.
Symns, thanks for taking time to come here in the public interest
to express your opinions about a very important issue. Your testi-
mony has been taken by a court reporter today. It will be printed
and become an official part of the record of the Subcommittee on
Telecommunications in the Congress. With that, the Subcommittee
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on Telecommunications stands adjourned subject to the call of the
Chair.

[Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned subject
to the call of the Chair.]



COMMERCIALIZATIOr IN CHILDREN'S TELEVI-
SION PROGRAMMING CONTENT

MONDAY, OCTOBER 2, 1985

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMrITEE ON ENERGY AND COMMERCE,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON TELECOMMUNICATIONS,
CONSUMER PROTECTION, AND FINANCE,

Houston, TX.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:55 a.m., in city

council chambers, Houston City Hall, 901 Bagby, Houston, TX,
Hon. Mickey Leland, presiding; Hon. Timothy Wirth, chairman.

Mr. LELAND. We are going to get started now.
Let me welcome all of you here who are participants and those of

you who are just here as audience, to this hearing on commercial-
ization in children's television program content. Let me also wel-
come our colleague, John Bryant, who represents a district in
Dallas, whose idea this was for us to do a hearing in Dallaswe
did that on Fridayand the hearing here.

Before the advent of public television less than 20 years ago, TV
broadcasting was not referred to as commercial television. It was
referred to as television. It was just television. There was not any
noncommercial programming, there was not any cable. So we just
simply called it TV. Commercial television is the heart and soul of
Amc.'5can broadcasting. Commercials form the financial backbone
of th.2 broadcasting industry. And I want to make it clear from the
opening of today 's hearing that neither I nor my colleague, Mr.
Bryant, intend to offer any indictment against the proper use of
television commercials to support children's programming.

Our concern, however, which we wish to explore today is that
the products' appeals which previously have been reserved for com-
mercial segments are pow spilling over into children's program
content. The term "program-length commercial" is becoming a
common part of the vocabulary of both television broadcasters and
toy manufacturers. It refers to children's television programs that
are designed primarily to sell toys or other program related prod-
ucts to children.

In the past, it was not unusual for toys to be marketed based on
characters from top children's programs. But that v. 5 after, after
the program became a hit. The new approach is to 1(1......r.duce a chil-
dren's program with a line of toys alongside, both or 'which hit the
market together.

Even though the children are entertained, the purpose of these
programs, clear and simple, is to sell products to children. And in
some cases, it is not. just the toy manufacturer who benefits when
the productz are sold. Some program-length commercial arrange-

(65)
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a favorable light, the other two considerations are likely to get less
attention.

This concern is by no means conjecture on my parr, It is indeed a
concern that has already been echoed by some in the creative com-
munity who write children's program stories. According to press
accounts, some of these toy companies that market the products as-
sociated with program-length commercials maintain absolute cre-
ative control over every single event in the program. They use
scripts to ensure that their merchandising effortb are supported by
the maximum number of depictions of their product. For example,
Newsday magazine reported that one toy company was successful
in getting a studio to include in its cartoon program virtually every
vehicle in the toy line. And that was accomplished in only five epi-
sodes. Next week, they probably are going to showcase a garage to
keep them all in.

If you are angry about this practice, do not get mad at the toy-
makers and TV broadcasters because it seems to me that at least
part of the blame must be shared by the FCC. They are the ones
who are charged with the responsibility of regulating this type of
activity, and they have already said they do not want to be in-
volved. Just last year, they threw out every restriction having to do
with commercial television. The marketplace can best decide how
many commercials are too many, so they said. We all know how
well their marketplace opposed to encouraging children's television
has worked, don't we?

What does all this mean for kids and TV? It means that broad-
casters who have never been too anxious to provide much program-
ming for children simply because such programs don't make much
money can now put on some programs that will turn a profit. But
the profit they will generate will come from toy sales. And I am
not quite sure that programming that sells toys is what we ought
to be providing for our children.

Broadcasters have a special responsibility to meet the program
needs of children. That is part of their public interest obligations,
and those obligations are still a part of a broadcast license.

Today, we want to examine in detail the problems that might be
associated with these so-called program-length commercials. We
also will discuss the Children's Education Television Act, H.R.
3216.

Now I would like to yield to my colleague, my good friend from
Dallas, the Honorable John Bryant.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I thank you for bringing this hearing to Houston to help shed

light upon a very very important subject that we had an opportuni-
ty to have a hearing on in Dallas on Friday morning.

I thank you for bringing the hearings to Houston today. I think
it is critically important that we take this ,ting process to the
whole country. We conducted it only in Washington in the last
Congress. I think that the public is very much concerned about this
area of inquiry, and I think that if the public would be allowed to
speak its mind, they would be very much in favor of the direction
in which we are going.
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It is a good thing that we are having th;s ),ttaring today in Hous-
ton and hearing from the experts who have been brought forward
on this particular aapect of the matter.

Children in Americt today watch ovc; 16,000 hours of television
by the time they graduate from high school, which is more time
than they spend in the classrooms. And we discovered, as the sub-
committee's studies have indicated, that commercial broadcasting
stations across the Nation average only 4 hours a week in educa-
tional informational broadcasting aimed at children.

I think the question today, the question facing the Congress, and
it has already been answered by the FCC, I'm afraid; is whether or
not we are going to continue to let commercial television fend a
diet, a steady diet, of gratuitous violence, exploitative sex, and
greed to our children. Are these the diet of things they are going to
view day in and day out or, are we, .as the public policymakers for
the country, going to act in the public interest and insist that com-
mercial broadcasters meet their obligation to the public by provid-
ing quality, educational, informational programming, at least part
of the time to American children?

The FCC hasas Congressman Leland mentioned a moment
agoabandoned the field entir ly. It is incredible that they have
done so. I think all of us agree -*EPA deregulation is a good thing in
many many areas. We all also agree that there are some areas in
which requiring regulations in the public interest is a necessity.
One of' those are.ls, obviously, if the results of the free market with
regard to children's television are not clearby now, the7 should
beone of those areas, obviously, is the area of children s televi-
sion.

The legislation we will discuss today simply seeks to require that
the broadcasters air only 1 hour a da3T, that is, 7 hours a week of
broadcasting of educational and informational nature for children.
The pan of the bill that we are having hearing on today relates to
the area that was very well explained by Congressman Leland a
moment ago, and that is this new, and I think even more abusive
practice, of program-length commercials.

H.R. 3216, sponsored by Congressman Leland and myself, and
also Chairman Wirth, would force the Federal Communications
Commission to do what it should do on its own anyway; and that is
to conduct a formal inquiry into the issues and potential problems;
that is, to study the issues and the potential problems raised by
program-length commercials being aired today for the purpose of
selling products; that is, the purpose of inducing children to go to
the stores and buy products.

The FCC overlooked these issues in the 1984 Broadcast Deregula-
tion Order. They declined to address them when Action for Chil-
dren's Television filed a petition complaining about program-length
commercials. And I think that if these program-length commercials
continue to proliferate, there will even less room for educational
content in broadcasting, which is our goal in H.R. 3216.

Thank you.
Mr. LELAND. I would like to thank the gentleman from Dallas for

his vision to inspire this hearing, I inight
Let me now call on the first witnesses. The procedure will be

this. We will have each witness from each panel come forward one
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In the research that has been done to date, none has assessed
how children interpret the program-length commercial content. It
seems to me that there are reasonable sorts of inferences about the
influence of these practices might be drawn. In particular, the sub-.
committee has raised a question of whether such practices may
have impact on children's ability to distinguish programs from
commercials. As has been argued elsewhere in discussions on chil-
dren's advertising, the ability to identify advertising content is nec-
essary to allow children to cognitively examine commercial mes-
sages. If we would like our children to recognize the self-interest of
advertisers and, thus, to become wary as consumers, such critical
viewing of advertising requires children to be able to at least iden-
tify the advertising content and distinguish it from programming
on television.

Again, although no direct research on how children interpret
such commercial content of programs has been conducted, the evi-
dence to date on program commercial discrimination would suggest
that these program-length commercials may hinder young chil-
dren's abilities to make such discriminations.

The most relevant research conducted here is a recent study on
host-selling practices. Again, in this study, the use of a host-selling
technique, whereby a Flintstone's product was advertised through
a commercial embedded in a Flintstone's cartoon. This technique
reduced 7- and 8-year-old, as well as 4- and 5-year-old children's
abilities to distinguish prcgrams from commercials. One might rea-
sonably infer that the situation created in this experiment is not
too different from the practice of promotion of characters' toys and
other products through a television program starring such trade
characters.

Indeed, that He Man, Gobots, and other toy characters are fea-
tured as characters on children's television programs certainly sug-
gests that program producers want to capitalize on children's inter-
est in these characters through as many promotional outlets as
possible. Moreover, what evidence does exist suggests that such
characters may act like celebrity endorsers and that the use of
such endorsers in children's advertisements does indeed increase
children's desire for the advertised product.

In short, I do believe that the increase in commercialization of
children's television through the use of concurrent use of character
toys and television prntrams can serve to confuse young children
and their ability to ki 44.iminate programs from commercials. Fur-
thermore, I do believe that such practices are not in the spirit of
the 1974 FCC policy statement mandating that all broadcasters
should maintain a clear separation between programs and commer-
cials.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Wartella follows:]
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Ellen A Wartella, PhD
Fellow, Gannett Center for Media Studies

Columbia University, 2950 Broadway
New York, New york 10027

I am a communications researcher who hSs specialized in
research on how children of different ages make sense of
television programming. Much of my resersch for the past
twelve years has focused on children's redctions to and
understanding of television advertising. In particular, in
this research (Ward, Wackman and Wartella, 1977; Wartella,
1980) I have examined hew children of different ages
distinguish between televis ion advertisements and television
programming. I wish to discuss th is research for children's
abilities to distinguish between television commercials for
toys which are now the focus of, 9rogram8 on children's
television, the so-called program-length commercial.

My testimony is divided into three parts: (1) research
evidence on age-related differences in children's abilities to
distinguish television programs from television commercials;
(2) rt:earch evidence of the kinds of Program elements which
have been found to hinder Young children's abilities to
distingu;sh programs irom commercials on television: and (3)
implications of this research for the issue o iirogram-length
commeccialL and the likeL.hood.that such prom .leogth
cOal1t.cia3s maY hinder young children's to

distirguish programs from commercials.

Part I: Age-related Differences in Children's Abilities
to Distilnash Programs from Commercials.

When children watch SaturdaY morning network children's
television, they are presented wi th a variety of types of
programming content: sandwiched between the cartoon and live
programming content ate commercial advertisements, public
service announcements, station identifications, news briefs and
promotions for other programs. Children watching such
prograMming need to be able to identify the different kinds of
content and, one would holso, be abl e to understand the purpose
of such content. The ability to make such discriminations
gradually develops as a result of the growth in children's
general cognitive abilities, knowledge of the social world and
experience watching television with family and friends. That
is, during the first seven or eight years of life, children
acquire an understanding of the medium.

Since the early 1970's there have been several studies
of age-related ttends in children's abilities to distinguish
among the different kinds of content on television. Almost all
of this research has focused on children's abiliites to

Asdistinguish TV programs from televi sion commercials. was
noted in the 1974 Federal Communications commission Children's
Television Report and Po licY Statement, there was sufficient
evidence at that time to require that broadcasters maintain a
clear separation between programs and
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commercials bqcause of young children's difficulty in
identifying the advertising content. A recent paper by Dorr
(1985) reviews several studies eXamining four- to
twelve-year-old children's abilities to distinguish among the
variety of different contents on children's television,
including commercials and programming. Importantly, these
studiei utilized several different kinds of measures, both
verbal and non-verbal, including: observations of children
watching tapes presenting programs, separators, and commercials
and raising their hands for commercials; and actions having
children retell the program story choosing photographs from the
Program and from the adjacent commercials; and asking children
to provide a label for a photograph of a commercial broadcast
within a program segment. She notes that there was
considerable improvement in children's abilties to correctly
identify the different programming content as children grow
older, and in particular, it i8 between six and eight years of
age that the greatest improvement is noted. For instance, when
the children are asked to raise their hands when a commercial
comes, one study notPd that 39 percent of four-year-old
children failed to raise their hand for a commercial compared
to 18 percent of six year olds and 18 percent of eiAlt year
olds (N1.83) (from Dorr, 1985).

A slightly different technique for measuring children's
abilities to distinguish the program from commercials was used
by Gianinno and Zuckerman (1977). They found that only about
50 percent of the four-year-old children they interviewed
could, in eight of ten paired comparisons, correctly pick out a
picture of a television commercial character paired with a
television program character. On the other hand, nearly all of
the seven-year-old children they interviewed could recognize
the commercial characters in all ten paired comparisons. When
asked to choose the picture of a character who showed products
on television, nearly all of both the four- and seven-year-old
sub;acts demonstrated at least 80 percent accuracy.

When other measures are used, including verbal measures
of children's identification of commercial content, fewer than
50 percent of children below age eight have been shown to be
able to correctly identify a commercial (as reviewed by
Wartella, 1980).

It was on the basis of such evidence that the FCc called
for clear separations of programming from advertising content.
Saturday morning television has subsequently incorporated
different Kinds of program/commercial separators (such as audio
announcerftnts 'and now back to our program...'). Research
evidence accumulated since the late 1970's generally fails to
demonstrate the effectiveness of such separators in aiding
young children's discrimination of programs from commercials cn
television. In addition, other program factors, in particular
the use of host-selling practices, have been examined for their
influence on children's discrimination ability. In the next
section this research will be reviewed.
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Part TT: programming Elements which Aid or Hinder Young
Children's Abilities to Distinguish Programs from
commercials.

Several studies have examined the effectiveness of
various program/commercial separators for aiding young
children's discrimination between the advertisement and the
program. in an early study, Palmer and McDowell (1979)
examined the success of the three U.S. networks' attempts to
make a clear separation between programming and commercials as
required by the FCC in 1974. Sixty kindergarten and first
grade children were assigned to one of four viewing groupsa
control group which viewed a televisiOn program and commercials
with no separators and three experimental groups, each
utilizing each of the three networks' program/commercial
separator formats. The videotape was stopped at predetermined
points during the commercials and the program, and the children
were asked whether what they had just seen was part of the show
or part of the commercial. Children in the control group were
able to distinguish programs from commercials as well as
children in anY of the experimental groups, correctly
identifying commercials in about two-thirds of the?r response
opportunities.

Stutts, Vance and Hudleson (1981) suggest that both the
type of program commercial separator and the age of the child
should affect the speed with which commercial information
within a program is recognized. One hundred and eight three-,
five- and seven-year-old children viewed a Bugs Bunny cartoon
containing a Nestle's °Quick Rabbit" commercial. The children
were assigned to one of three viewing conditions: 1/2 second
of black between program and coMmercial, an audio separator
with unrelated video or titles, or an audio-video separatcr
with related titles. With the exception of the seven year
olds, speed of recognition did not appear to be a function of
separator type; however, for the seven year olds only, the
audio-visual separator appeared to be most effective in
increasing speed of recognition. There was no difference in
the ability of the five and seven year olds to distinguish
between program and commercial, although the three Year olds
appeared to have considerable difficulty with the distinction.

Butter, Popevich, Stackhouse, and Garner (1981) also
attempted to assess preschoolers' discrimination of program and
commercials and to evaluate the effectiveness of several
separation techniques. Eighty preschool children (four and
five Year olds) were divided into v.wo equal groups, and
assigned to one of four treatment conditions. All children
viewed a thirty-second commercial inserted within a segment of
*Captain Kangaroo," with either an audio-visual break, an audio
break, a visual break, or a blank separator between program and
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commercial. The children were instructed to let the
experimenter know if a commercial was expected, in addition to
informing the experimenter "when something different from the
'Captain Kangaroo' show comes on.' Older children recognized
more commercials than younger children, although the younger
children performed better than chance. Also, for older
children, audio separators appeared to be most effective in
priming a child to the onset of a commercial, although only
thirty percent of the older children responded during this
period.

Levin, Petros, and Petrella (1982) attempted to a::sass
the effect of the visual and auditory attributes of a message
on preschoolers' ability to correctly identify programs and
commercials. Seventy-two preschoolers (three, four, and five
years of age) viewed three videotapes (audiovisual modality,
audio modality, and visual modality), each contain:ng a random
order of fourteen TV program segments, seven children's
commercial segments, and seven adult commercial segments (for a
total of eighty-four segments). Each segment was ten seconds
long And the children were asked to identify each segment as a
°commercial° or a 'program. Five year olds (79 percent)
identified segments better t.lan three (66 Percent) or four year
olds (74 percent), although correct identifications were
significantly above chance at each age level. The three and
five year olds showed no modality preference, while the four
year olds performed best on the audio-visual mode. Children's
commercials were easier to identify than adult commercials for
the five and four year olds and programs (62 percent correct)
were more difficult to identify than commercials (77 percent),
possibly due to the unusually short segments utilized.

Lastly, one study, a dissertation bY Kunkle (1984) has
examine,: the use of program-commercial separators as well as
another program element, host selling, for their influence on
young children's abilities to discriminate programs from
commercials. se randomly assigned seventY-two four- and
five-year old children and eighty seven- and eight-year old
children to one of two videotape treatment conditions: a

host-selling condition in which a Flintstones commercial is
viewed with a Flintstones cartoon (or a Smurf commercial with a
smurf cartoon) and a non-host-selling condition in which
commercials for a particular character are not embedded in
cartoon shows featuring that character. In addition, the
videotapes included a standard network program/commercial
separator.

Post-viewing measures of the children's abilities to
distinguish the programs from commercials were taken in two
ways: (1) children were shown pictures of parts of the TV
program and a picture from the commercial and asked to order
the pictures and tell what happened on the show; (2) children

were shown a picture of the commercial and directly asked
whether this was part of the show, a commercial or
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something else. Under direct questioning, only 83 percent of
the younger, four- and five-year-old children were able to
correctly identify the commercials compared to 91 percent of
the older, seven- and eight-year-old children. When the story
telling task was used, 27 percent of the younger children noted
that the commercial photograph was not part of the program
story, compared to 53 percent of older children.

Moreover, both age groups of children were affected by
the host-selling practice such that those children in the
host-selling condition showed lower abilities to distinguish
the programs from commercials on both tasks. For instance,
under direct questioning, 76 percent of the younger children in
the host-selling condition correctly discriminated the programs
from commercials compared to 91 percent of the younger children
in the non-host-selling condition. For older, seven- and
eight-year-old children, the differences were that 85 percent
in the host-selling conditions correctly discriminated the
program from commercials and 97 percent of the children in the
non-host-selling condition did so.

Thus, the evidence which has accumulated on at least two
program/commercial elements which might aid or hinder young
children in their attempts to identify a television commercial
and discriminate programs from commercials suggests that young
children, in particular those below ages seven or eight, do
have difficulty discriminating programs from commercials.
Moreover, not all program/commercial separators aid young
children in making these discriminations; those which
explicitly, both verbally and visually, identify a change in
content would seem tc be more helpful in aiding children's
discrimination. Most importantly, in at least one study, that
of Kunk: (lt84), the practice of host selling, where a
television program character such as the Flintstones or Smurfs
is shown in a commercial for a product within a character's
program, seems to hinder young children's abilities to identify
the commercial. TETW-IWtter study may be the most directly
relevant to the issue of program-length commercials on
children's television.

In the next section, the implications of this research
will be addressed.
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Part III: Implications of the Research Evidence on Children's
Ability to Discriminate Programs from Commercials for
the issue of Program-Linked Commercials.

An issue addressed in H.R. 3216 is that of the so-called
program-length commercials, or the promotion of toys or other
children's products through children's television programs.
Although none of the research i have reviewed regarding
children's discriminations of television advertising and
programs here directly assesses hoW children interpret such
commercial-length programming content, reasonable sorts of
infernnces aboUt the influences of such practices might be
drawn. In Particular, the Subcommittee has raised the question
of whether such practices may have an impact on children's
abilities to distinguish programs from commercials. As has
been argued elsewhere in discussions on children's advertising,
the ability to identify advertising content is necessary to
allow children to critically examine the commercial messages.
If we would like our children to recognize the self-interest of
advertisers, and thus to become "wary' consumers of
advertising, such critical viewing of advertising requires that
children be able to at least identify the advertising content
and distinguish it from other programming on television.

Again, although no research directly examining how young
children interpret such commercial content of programs has been
conducted, the evidence to date on program/commercial
discrimination would suggest that such programming practices
may hinder young children's abilities to make such
discriminations. The most relevant research evidence here is
the Kunkle dissertation on host-selling practices. Again, in
this study the use of a host-selling technique, whereby a
Plintstones product was advertised through a commercial
embedded within a Flintstones cartoon, reduced seven- and
eight-year-old, as well as four- and five-year-old children's
abilities to distingUish the programs from the commercials.
One might reasonably infer that the situation created in this
experiment is not too different from the practice of promotion
of characters' toys and other products through a television
program starring such trade characters.

Indeed, that ReMan, Gobots and other toy characters are
featured as characters on children's television programE
certainly suggests that program producers want to capitblize on
children's interest in these characters through as many
promotional outlets as possible. Moreover, what evidence does
exist suggests that such characters may act like celebrity
endorsers and that the use of such endorsers in children's
advertisements does increase children's desire for the
advertised products (Wartella, 1984; Kunkle, 1984).
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In short, I do believe that the increasing
commercialization of children's television through the
concurrent use of characters for toys and television programs
can serve to confuse young children in their ability to
discriminate programs from commercials. Furthermore, I do
believe that such practices are not within the spirit of the
1974 FCC Policy Statement mandating that broadcasters should
maintain a clear separation between programs and commercials.
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Mr. LEunisin. Thank you very much. And if you would just come
forward and have a seat in the chair over there, we would appreci-
ate it.

Our next witness is Dr. Jennings Bryant, University of Houston.
He is head of the communications program here in Houston. And I
certainly want to thank him arvl welcome him to participate in our
hearing today.

STATEMENT OF JEi\,14rG'S BIVYANT, PH.D.
Dr. BRYANT. To provide you a little bit of background, I am

editor of three scholarly books which relate to this particular topic:
one, "Children's Understanding in Television," from Academic
Press; "Prospectives on Media Effects," from Lawrence Erlbaum;
and "Selected Exposure to Communication," from Lawrence EH-
baum. I also am working on a book on television and the American
family right now. And on the other side of the fence, I am co-
founder and co-owner of a company that produces children's televi-
sion programming for the home video cassette market. So I have a
mixed background there.

In contrast to the pievious presenter, I will focus on the findings
(1 a single, empirical investigation. This study examines the effects
f the exposure to so-called program-length commercials upon
young children's purchase decisions.

In this investigation, the program-length commercial utilized in
testing was an episode of "The Transformers." Transformer prod-
ucts are produced by Hasbro and the Transformer television pro-
gram is produced by Sun Bow Productions. "The Transformers"
was selected for three reasons. First, it is a widely viewed televi-
sion program. For example, in Houston, where the program is car-
ried as a weekday afternoon 4:30 to 5 strip on Independent Televi-
sion Station RTH, its first day rating was 8.4 with a 20 share.
Second, the diverse Transformer toy line has been immensely popu-
lar among boys and it represents all of the marketing attributes
that normally go along with program-length commercials. And, fi-
nally, I was able to get two 30-second product commercials for
Transformer Insecticons at the time the Insecticons were intro-
duced and prior to the time the product commercials were aired in
the Midwestern market in which the study was conducted.

Eighty 5- and 6-year-old boys enrolled in after-school day-care
programs watched television programming in a controllcLi setting
for 1 hour. Viewing was in small groups of no more than five. The
programming was arranged in four experimental exposure condi-
tions. First, program-length commercial only; the Transformer pro-
gram employed included the robot Insecticons, with the Insecticons
being essential to the plot and action. The Transformers was pre-
sented complete with commercials, as aired. The remaining half
hour's programming was comprised of an animated Tarzan selec-
tion, typical product commercials as aired during that program,
and station ID's and promo's.

Second, product commercials only: two 30-second product com-
mercials for Insecticons were embedded in a She-Ra animated pro-
gram. The remaining programmingthat is, Tarzan--was present.
ed as previously described.
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Third, program-length commercial plus product commercials: the
Transformers program featuring Insecticons was employed as de-
scribed. The two Insecticon product commercials were embedded in
the Tarzan programming.

And, four, control: the subjects watched She-Ra plus Tarzan
without Insecticon commercials.

Two measures of purchase behavior were employed to assess the
relative impact of each exposure condition. The first was a role
play, forced-choice purchase situation. After they had watched one
version of the experimental materials, the experimental subjects in
the K-1 after-school classes were given tokens, which were coded
by exposure conditions, as a reward for viewing the programs.
They could use the token to buy any 1 of 10 relatively equal value
toys. The toys were displayed :n their normal packaging in a make-
shift store at the day-care centers. One type of Insecticon Trans-
former was offercd as 1 of the 10 purchase options. A record was
made of what each subject purchased.

Second, after all purchase decisions had been made in the day-
care centers, each subject was given a $6 discount coupon, also
coded by condition, for the purchase of another, different Insecticon
figure from a popular toy store located in the area's major mall.
The Insecticons were normally priced at $11.97. So the coupon rep-
resented a half price offer. The cooperating toy store retained all
coupons for a week following exposure, where they were redeemed
by the investigator. In other words I had to buy half the kids' toys.

Results: in the forced-choice purchase situation, with sales con-
ducted within the day-care centers, a significantly greater number
of Insecticons were purchased by subjects who had seen both the
program-length commercialthat is, the Transformers TV sho;.
and the product commercials than by subjects in any other condi-
tion. The subjects viewing either the Transformer program alone or
the two product commercials alone fell into an intermediate posi-
tion between the control subjects, who purchased the fewest
number of Insecticons, and subjects in the combined product/skill
program-length commercial exposure conditions. Differences be-
tween these two intermediate purchase conditions were not statisti-
cally reliable, but the differences between the control and the com-
bined were definitely statistically reliable.

Now, of the total subject population, only 16 subjects-20 per-
centused their coupons at the cooperating toy store to purchase
Insecticons. Of those, seven were in the combined-commercials con-
ditionthat is, the combination of the program-length commercials
plus the product commercials; four were in the program-length-
commercial-only condition; three had viewed the product commer-
cials only; and two were in the control conditions. Although the di-
rection of the results is precisely that of the forced-choice purchase
situation, these differences are not significant by normal statistical
tests due primarily to the small number of subjects using their cou-
pons to make a purchase decision.

By way of summary and conclusion, it appears that under experi-
mental conditions, exposure to even a single program-length com-
mercial can hay- an impact on buyer behavior, especially when the
program-Iength commercials are viewed in combination with prod-
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uct specific commercials, which is the typical case in the market-
place.

Many, many intriguing questions remain unanswered, and fur-
ther investigation definitely appears warranted. It is my opinion
that important public policy and, from my perspective, basic re-
search issues stand to be profitably widressed by additional in-
quiry.

Thank you.
Mr. LELAND. Thank you.
Our next witness is Dr. Joseph Turow. He is the head of the

Communications Pre Purdue University, and he is here to
give testimony. We t :m for his participation today.

STA'il,aiENT OF JOSEPH TUROW
Mr. TLIRONI. Thank you.
My work on children's television goes back several years. In

1979, I worked for the Children's Television Task Force on diversi-
ty in children's TV, and in 1981, I had a book published by Praeger
on the history of children's television.

The importance of diversity in children's television programming
is acknowledged by a broad spectrum of policymakers, broadcast-
ers, and public interest group members. As I see it, one key ques-
tion before this hearing relates to diversity. What impact does the
practice called program-length commercials have on the possibili-
ties for diversity in TV material aimed at children?

I am convinced that program-length commercials, by their very
nature, work against, strongly against, such diversity. And I would
like to suggest that a prohibition on program-length commercials is
especially critical at this point in time.

To support these contentions, I would like to explore four ques-
tions. But because of time constraints, I will make three answers
very short and elaborate on the fourth.

Question 1: Are program-length commercials simply a passing
TV nuisance and a mere variation on past advertising practices?

No. Program-length commercials will not go away by themselves.
Rather, they are central parts of a new phenomenon with long-
range implications for children's programming. Toymakers and toy
licensers hold a strong, long-terrn interest in gaining control over
children's television.

Question 2: How likely are they to succeed in gaining that con-
trol?

In the long term, it appears that their chances are actually quite
good.

Question 3: But what impact does the fact that toymakers will
likely gain long-term control over children's TV have for program
diversity?

There is strong evidence that the process that is involved in con-
verting a toy into a children's show inhibits the creativity of the
production people involved and sharply nannws the kind of pro-
gramming that gets onto the home tube for children. Toy guided
children's TV will contain few, if any programs dealing with newc,
public affairs, or other kinds of nonfiction, nor will it contain pro-
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grams with 3,1, as such as aesthetics or the art of storytelling, ideas
that do not co:311 t)articular toys.

Question 4 33 ,t some may say, "Granted that children's pro-
gramming in 6., ndication and even network television is being
dominated by the to) industry and that the toy industry is reduc-
ing the chances for diversity in that programming. Why should we
care? Surely, cable TV and video cassettes are competitive media.
They will bring broad program diversity to children in the near
future."

I think this all too commonly expressed belief, based on the idea
of allowing marketplace forces alone to determine children's mate-
rial, which the FCC has articulated, is badly flawed. A major prob-
lem with the belief that the so-called iiew media are saviors of the
marketplace problems is that this kind of thinking ignores the real
way that media in America are developing today. Guided by such
terms as "synergism" and "windows," large media conglomerates
are creating subsidiaries or arc entering into joint ventures with
other firms. Their goal is to move media material across a number
of media boundaries.

For example, movies may start in theaters, but they quickly
move through a gauntlet of other media windows, such as pay per
view, video cassettes, pay cable, network TV, and syndication.
There are solid economic .9nd organizational reasons for these ac-
tivities in a large num.A...,. of media industries. And evidence is
emerging that they will soon become commonplace in children's
programming, with toy outlets and broadcast TV acting as the
launching pads from which programs will mnvc from there to video
cassettes and cable, and comic books and magazines, and tee shirts,
and elsewhem.

As an example of what is happening already, take LBS Commu-
nications, television's biggest syndicator of television for children.
Owned by the huge Ted Bates Advertising Agency, it is intimately
involved in coordinating the production and placement of program-
length commercials in broadcast markets throughout the United
States. LBS is now expanding the viewing territory of its program-
length commercials.

Earlier this month, the company placed a full-page ad to the
tradt., introducing a new children's video label called Kideo Video.
Owned jointly by LBS and DIC, a huge producer of animated pro-
gramming for syndication, Kideo Video's purpose is quite simply to
flood the home video market with program-length commercials
such as Care Bears, Mask, and Gobots. It will be distributed exclu-
sively by Karl Video, the powerful home video arm of Lorimar.
Lorimar, in turn, owns TelePictures, another major syndicator of
program-length commercials.

The trade ad touts the presold nature of these programs as a
prime benefit to retailersa small quote: "Children all over the
world have already taken the cast of characters to heart; and
proven titles, all backed by saturation, merchandising, and adver-
tising. Millions and millions of young viewers watch TV program-
ming from LBS every week of the year. That means that Kideo
Video brand home entertainment has been thoroughly presold and
will be met with instant acceptance everywhere."
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The bottomline, then, is that the marketplace as it is evolving
today is moving against the goal of providing diversity in the
audio-visual material that is likely to confront the areat percentage
of America's children.

Thank you.
Mr. LELAND. Thank you very much, Dr. Turow. Just join the

panel over here.
The Chair would like to acknowledge the presence of Councilman

Anthony Hall, who has come by to say hello to two of his older
friends who he served in the legislature with. We certainly appreci-
ate your presence here today.

Mr. HALL. Thank you very much.
Mr. LELAND. Let me now turn to our panelists. And make sure

that your microphones are on.
Dr. Warter.aand I hope that I am pronouncing your name cor-

rectly.
Ms. WARTELLA. Yes; that is correct.
Mr. LELAND. Based on your knowledge of children and consider-

ing the principle embodied in section 317 of the communications
action, which establishes that broadcasters have a responsibility to
make commercial advertising messages clearly identifiable as such,
does this type of product promotion take unfair advantage of chil-
dren?

Ms. WANTELLA. It is my opinion that it does. If you have the kind
of content that children cannot identify as a commercial, then you
are taking unfair advantage of children. And I think the program-
length commercials are essentiall5r commercial content, promoting
these sort of toy products and they are not identified as such.
Therefore, I think it is unfair.

Mr. LELAND. Thank you.
Dr. Bryant, one of the goals of H.R. 3216, which is authored by

Congressman Bryant and cosponsored by several of us in the Con-
gress, is to increase educational, informational programs for chil-
dren. Is the growing popularity of product-related programming
likely to have any affect on children's educational programming,
perhaps squeezing it out of the market, by influencing its form and
content in some way?

Dr. BRYANT. I will begin by disclaimer; I am really not a public
policy expert, I am a social scientist. But if one is given a market-
place where there is going to be no more expansion, then certainly
it would reduce the amount of educational options that are avail-
able.

Mr. LELAND. Can I get comments from the other two witnesses?
Mr. Tuaow. I have no question that if it is allowed to proceed

unchecked that the options for diversity are going to be tremen-
dously reduced, even more than today. And the reason I say that ;s
because there is evidence that it is pushing out network childreu
televi&.on as well; that the rush of advertising to syndication may
inhibit the networks f- )rri certain kinds of activities as they would
do otherwise, partic. .rly as we go further and further into an
FCC environment v 1/4-re they do not feel that kind of pressure.

Ms. WARTELLA. it also seems to me that the whole notion of
market-driving sorts of programming is implicit in the whole ques-
tion of the growth of syndication of these prograrn-length commer-

8E3



83

dials. The market is indeed finding out that more and more pro-
gram-length commercials are coming on the air each year sinco He
Man in 1983, I guess it was; and that such programming doeo not
have an educational and informational nature. So there will be
more of the program-length commercials pushing out the kind of
program that this bill is intending to encourage.

Dr. BEivmsrr. At an anecdotal level, if I may add, there is a grow-
ing phomenon, at least in the Houston market, in which young
children are asking parents to tope the program-length commer-
cials in the afternoon, and playinE, -hem back on Saturday morning
because they find them more entertaining than what the networks
have been offering on the Saturday movning fare. So there is prob-
ably more in terms of actual quantity than people would anticipate
because of this kind of phenomenon.

Mr. LELAND. So you see some opportunity f;..r synergism here?
Dr. BRYANT. Clearly.
Mr. LELAND. Dr.. Turow, a few years ago, program-length com-

mercials hardly existed, and today they probably comprise the ma-
jority of non-PBS children's programs. Is this an important change
in industry trends and, if so, what factors or events do you believe
are responsible for the development of this situation?

Mr. Ttiaow. Well, I think that the crux of it was the perception
by producers, advertising agencies, and syndicators that the FCC
was backing off from concern. That, I think, was the motivating
force. And given that the FCC has essentially agreed with that, I
think it will continue as long as that happens. It seems to me clear
thatand you can look at the data historically. Any time that the
FCC or other Government agencies began to get down on a broad-
caster for a particular reason, be it sex, violence, or lack of diversi-
ty and quality in children's programming, there was a little blip,
interesting changes for a number of years. Some of those changes
continued over time, and we see some of that still n Saturday
morning. But when it is clear that the Government ancl other regu-
lators are backing away, we will begin to see fewer an:: fewer of
those kinds of initiatives.

Mr. LELAND. Let me ask you another question. Clearly, the huge
success of the first program-length commercials, such as He Man,
has generated lots of imitation. If nothing is done to check this
type of programming, is it co ."?%ble that all commercial chil-
dren's television could evolve to 'Jme product related to content?

Mr. Timm I think it's conc. .,51.4e. I am not sure that the vet-
works would swallow that totally. I think we are talking Ivng term,
really down the line. For example, CBS hesitated tremendously to
get rid of Captain Kangaroo in the morning. It was kind of a pres.
tige item for them, which they kept until it became untenable fc!.-
competitive news reasons and other reasons.

I think we are talking long term. And the question is what will
the networks do in that kind of environment. But I certainly think
that if it is shown that the Government and other groups will not
take any action against it, it will expect thetwhat's happening
now is that toy companies and producers are finding other ways to
plug into this. I read about one company that is actually putting
billboards on highways to introduce the parents to the shows that
the children are watching, and sort of get them ready for the kids
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asking for the toys. And then Tule Pictures is talking about Thun-
der Cats as being educationalin ourent ads and in TV promo's
in order to soften parents up to their children watching them. So
there are lots of new wrinkles that are happening. This is not a
monomorphic phenomenon. It is going to change, too. Now the
people are suggesting that these shows will be short run, in tune
with particular toy fads. So that a show will be put out only for 1
year, then it will go away, then another toy-type show based on an-
other kind of toy fad will come on.

So there are lots of wrinkles. This is by no means a set phenome-
non.

Mr. LELAND. Dr. Bryant, would you like to comment?
Dr. BRYANT. I just agree with everything he said. Again, at an

anecdotal level, as a new product line is introduced, it is quite clear
that we are having that product being part of whatever the pro-
gram is and at a time period that is coinciding with that kind of
thing. And so the collaborative efforts seem to be closer and closer
aligned on that.

Ms. WARTELLA. I have a comment which is not just as a social
scientist, but also as the mother of a 21/2-year-old. And I, personal-
ly, find it rather appalling when I go to a toy store to buy a birth-
day present for either David or one of his friends at school. And I
find it very difficult to find products in toy stores that do not have
television-related programs with them. I try to avoid such products,
but it is very very difficult to do that. And I think that is an exam-
plewe just have this proliferation of these linkages between pro-
grams and toy products.

Mr. Throw. One of the things we have to remember is that these
toy companies are not putting these shos. - on simply for the chil-
dren or the parents. By getting them on TV, they are telling their
wholesalers and retailers that it pays to take up shelf space. The
name of the game a lot of times is taking up shelf space and driv-
ing out other toys. If you get a program-length commercial that
can do that, you are ahead of the game on a number of different
exhibition and distribution levels.

Mr. LELAND. Dr. Wartella, are there any other marketable, relat-
ed incentives besides the program-length commercial format which
might add to encourage greater amounts of television programs for
children?

Ms. WARTELLA. I'm not sure I understand the .luestion. Are there
any other incentives for the producers of children's television
shows?

Mr. LELAND. Yr.s.
Ms. WARTELLA. Right now, it seems to me that there aren't

great deal of incentives to produce alternative sorts of program-
ming. As Joe Turow mentioned, it has been the case, at least in the
last 15 years, that when one examines the nature of children's tele-
vision, there was public prer-, ), such as even discussions like this;
public commentaries about nature of children's television. It's
in those moments that we sv... the doors open and opportunities for
more creative alternative kinds of programming.

The one place where we have seen some growth in alternative
ogramming is obviously in public television, that theythat

public television seems to be making a commitment to developing
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other kinds of children's television, at great cost, I might add, and
thanks to the help of underwriters they can do .that. But in com-
mercial television, the draw seems to be totally in the direction of
program-length commercials.

Now, I do not want to make it sound like Saturday
is all terrible. They do have their inserts, and there are certain at-
tempts by Saturday morning network television to introduce some
other kinds of programming. And I think much of that was
of the 1970's push for more diversity in programming. my concern
is that now that the FCC is out of the business of saying that they
are going to be looking over the shoulders to see what is haPPening
with children's programming by broadcasters, and now that the_
and if we do not see much public discussion, then we will get back
to business as usual, and business let's provide the largest audience
to advertisers and let's do it as cheaply as possible, and let s make
as much money as we can. And that means prograin_length com-
mercials.

Mr. LELAND. Dr. Turow.
Mr. TuRow. Let me suggest, too, that we are in danger here__

and the reason is I think there is some time element involvedof a
problem of self-fulfilling prophesy. If you read today in the trade
press, people who talk about children's TV say, 'Children will
watch nothing but animation. We have tried and they don't wan t
to watch live action programs." Well, I would suggest that part of
the reason is that they have had a kind of diet of animation for
years, and the parents have had that before that.

The prot -a is setting up a certain kind of routine of what kids
will get us. o and what people will perceive of as ohildren's pro-
gramming. We may be sitting here 10 years from now saying chil-
dren will not watch anything unless it is toy related. And then we
get into that self-fulfilling prophesy.

As a child, I watched shows that were live action because that
was what was on at the time, the 1950's. But around 1960 what
happened was that stations began to realize that, one, it was cheap-
er to do cartoons and, two, the older shows were not in color. And
so you could not run Annie Oakley anymore becatxse AimairebOaak. ley
was not in color, and it was cheaper to go with Hanna
that was the big thrust toward children's programming in anima-
tion, and now people say children will only watch animation.

So I think we have to be careful about the Oausality links here
and realize that in 10 years we may be saying the same thing
about program-length commercia":.«

Mr. LELAND. The Chaie would like to now recognize my colleague
from Dallas, Mr. I3ryt.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Dr. Wartella, and all of You, in the FCC's de-
regulation order of 1984, they said that they were going to discard
all restrictions on levels of commercialization on television, arguing
that the marketplace pressure would keep broadcasters frOm en-
gaging in too much advertising. But it seems that your testimony,
as well as testimony heard before, would indicate thy I. kids love the
commercials as much as they do the programs. And I wonder to
what extent that policy is an inconsietency. Ifl 0ther word, they
say the marketplace is going to prevent extensive advertising, so
we do not need to place a limit on the amount of advertising; yet
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would provide the kind of input that we need to have here today.
And at some point, we hope that the NABthe National Associa-
tion of Broadcastersand the Texas Association of Broadcasters,
and all tl-ree networks, bY the way, should participate,

Let me now call our next panel to testify. Our first witness from
the second Panel is Mr. Roy Danish, director of Television Informa-
tion Office from New York.

Mr. Danish, thank you very much for your participation. We are
sorry that you are the Lone Ranger, to some extent, representing
the commercial interests here. But we do appreciate yourmaybe
it's boldness.

Mr. DANISH. It's not the first time. I have a very heavy vest
under this shirt, and I am hoping lo get out of here alive. So here
we go.

Mr. LELAND. Well, vests have become rather popular these days
in Houston.

Please proceed.

STATEMENTS OF ROY DANISH, DIRECTOR, TELEVISION INFORMA-
TION OFFICE; PEGGY CHARREN, PRESIDENT, ACTION FOR
CHILDREN'S TELEVISION; AND MARTIN DRELL, DIRECTOR,
CHILD AND ADOLESCENT PSYCHIATRY CLINIC, TEXAS CHIL-
DREN'S HOSPITAL

Mr. DANISH. I am Roy Danish, director of Television Information
Mice. And we do have a relationship with the NAV, although we

ure governed by our own board and 'Mow policies established by it.
I have been associated with the b.-zdcasting business forwell,

ever since .1946, with the exception of about 5 years. My back-
ground is in research, commercial operation, administration, and
in my present capacity, I atn responsible for the direction of an in-
formation agency which serves the public and the television broad-
casting industry.

'Your letter of invitation ti) appear today asked for my views on
three closely related inatters, and I will try to provide comment in
sequence.

First, I do not believe that television programs whfch contain
program elements that are related bY name and/or appearance to
merchandise are per se contrary to. the FCC's policy designed to
protect children from unfair advertising.

The general definitions of program-length commercials provided
by the FCCand I address your attention particularly to the appli-
cability of the Commission's

this

policy on program-length commercials
of January 29, 1974. I am going back to an earlier FCC when 1 do

They have offered guidance and we have of course, the indi-
vidual decisions that have been made ai-w the road. And these
have served broadcasters well. But I thi 01, it is important that I
cite something from that 1974 document.

The situation which causes the Commission concern is where a licensee quite
clearly broadcasts program matter which is chvigned primarily to promote the salesof a sponsor's Product or services rath,r th641 to serve the public by either enter-tainin-44 or ; .nr.orming it. The prIniary test is whether the purportedly non-commer-
cial segment is so interwoven with and, in essence, auxiliary to the sponsor's adver-

9 2
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Using to the point that the entire program constitutes n single commercial promo.
tion for the products or services.

Now, I invite the members of the subcommittee to watch chil.
dren's programming. I have spent part of the last week in bed
which gave me an opportunity to do more of it than I have done in
a while. But I watch it from time to time, anyway, because of my

iinterest n it. And you would find that whether the programming
is syndicated, or network, or local, there are three elements which
are present in all. And these three elements exclude the likelihood
that you could consider these programs as program-length commer.
cials.

The elements are, first, the appearance of many sponsors; and,
frequently, they are competitive with the producers of the pro-
grams whose own products are depicted in one form or another in
the programs.

Second, there is a clear audio and visual separation of commer-
cials from, program content. Third, there is the absence of commer-
cials within the programs or adjacent to them when, the characters
are objects in the program.

Now, given these circumstances, I think it requires a very
narrow and special perspective to see in the current practices any
flouting of the FCC's earlier and stronger policies with regard to
protecting children from advertising abuse.

I cannot respond directly to the question inherent in your invita-
tion's statement of the second issue. It assumes agreement with the
premise that when a decision to schedule a program is made, the
deciding factor is the program's potential for selling related mer-
chandise to. viewers. In fact, the only economically rational reason
for scheduling a prog-ram for children is to provide wholesome en-
tertainment of a kind which will attract a substantial number of
young viewers and antagonize few or no parents.

Children are a small part of the population. And, therefore, the
audience of children's programs is small when compared to the
numbers who watch programs of other kinds. Further complicating
the task of the programmer is the difference in viewing preferences
between older and younger children. Clearly, the 2- to 6-year-olds
are ilot prepared for the more sophisticated that the older subteens
can appreciate. As a result, even though it is expensive to procluce
programs for children, advertisers are not willing to pay high
prices to advertise in these programs. Many sponsors must be
found for each program, whether on a network or, in the case of
syndirated or local shows, on stations. One must conclude that
broadcasters need to maximize audiences in order to earn the reve-
nue to pay for the programs. It would, therefore, be clearly coun-
terproduct:ve to let a merchandising relationship supersede audi-
ence considerations in selecting programs to schedule.

In brief, I believe broadcasters choose children's programs pri-
marily for their appeal to child audiences and in doing so are
acting responsibly to serve the public interest.

Most of these discussions neglect to consider the extent, if any, to
which children are abused by the alleged harmful practices. All of
us, young and old, are surrounded by advertising elaiins and mer-
chandising efforts. They are an integral part of a distribution
system which relies on consumer demand. Children learn early to
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distinguish between programs and commercials. According to a na-
tional Roper survey of 2,000 adults, by age 3, 65 percent of children
can make that distinction; by age 6, 92 percent can. And these
judgments were made by the children's parents.

Those who are critical of present practices say that the youngest
children are most at risk. But these are also the most shielded
from economic harm. They have little or no money, few ways to
spend what they do have, and they are most subject to the influ-
ence of parents, the same parents we must rely on to instill basic
valuen and disciplines which will guide those children in their later
lives.

As to the future, I can only point to present trends without
promising their continuance. Most important has been the growth
in the number of programs available for selection by broadcasters.
Since 1983, the number of syndicated Monday through Friday and
other multiweekly programs has increased by 50 percent. While
numbers of these new programs have been merchandise related,
they have also met broadcasters needs for interesting constructive
programs for youngsters and have been clearly within the public
interest parameters for responsible broadcasting.

Gentlemen, thank you very much for the opportunity to be here.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Danish follows:]
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Roy Danish, Director, Telev Mon Information Office

I am Roy Danish, Director of the Television Information Ofi ice, a national trade assoclatico

with headquarters in New York City. I have been associated directly with the broadcasting

industry slime 1946, with the exception of five yearn between 1955 and 1960. I have a back..

ground in research, commercial operations and administration, and in my Present capacity

I am responeible for the direetio.: of an information agency which nerves the public and the

television broadcasting industry.

Your letter of Invitation to appear here today asked for my views on three closely related

matters or issues and I will provide these in sequence.

First, I do not believe that television programs which contain Program elements that are

related by name and/or appearance to merchandise are, per se, contrary to the FCC's

policy designed to protect children from unfair advertising. The general definitions of

program length commercials provided by the FCC (see particularly Applicability of Com-

mission's Policy re: Program Length Commercials January 29, 1979 (44 FCC 2d 985) _V)

or provided In ite individual decisions and in the examples it has offered as guidance have

served broadcasters well. The rare violation has brought reprimand.

I invite the r mbers of the sub-comm tee to watch children's programs, whether network

or syndicated or locally produced. You will find three elements which substanttally exclude

the likelilmd that these programs might be construed to be program length commercials.

1/ "The situation which causes the Commission concern is where a licensee quite clearly

broadcasts program matter which is designed primarily to promote the sales of a sponsor's

product or services rather than to serve the public by either entertaining or informing it.

The primary test is whether the purportedly noncommernial segment Is so interwoven with,

and in essence auxtliarY to, the sponsor's advertising to Qr point that the entire program

constitutes a single commercial promotion for the productr or services."
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Th, Arst is the appearame of many sponsors; frequently they aro competitive marketers. 2/
The second is the clear audio and visual separation of commercials from program content.
Thu third is the absence of commercials within the program or adjacent to it for characters
or objects seen In the program. Given these circumstances, I believe it would require a
very narrow and special perspective to aee in current practices any flouting of the FCrlo
policies with regard to protecting children from advertising abuses.

I cannot respond directly to the question inherent in your invitation's statement of the
second iseue. It assumes agreement with the premise that when a decision to schedule a

program Is made, the deciding factor is the program's potential for selling related mer-
chandise to viewers. In fnct, the only economically rational reason for scheduling a program
for children la to provide wholesome entertainment of a kind which will attract a substantial
number of young viewers and antagonize few or no parents.

Children are a small part of the population and, therefor, the audience for children's programs
le small when compared to the numbers who watch programs of other kinds. Further com-
plicating the task of the programmer is the difference in viewing preferences betwen older
and younger children. Clearly, the two to six year olds are not prepared for the more

sophisticated fare that the older sub-teens can appreciate. As a result, even though it is

2/ Recent examples of multi-sponeorsbip and advertiser competition within children's programs:10/28/85, CB&Duageons and Dragons, related to a game of the same name marketed byTS/1 Hobbles, Inc.
Sponsors: Mattel Toys (toy): Hasbro Bradley. Inc. (toy): Tonka Corp. (toy);

National Darr campbell Soup; Levi Strauss & Co.; Holly Brands (food)Source: CBS Television Network

10/23/85, WNEW-TV: Ile-Man and the Masters of the Universe, related to dolls made byMattel Toys
Sponsors: Hasbro Bradley, Inc. (toy); Colleco Industries (toy); Nintendo of America (tar_Match Box 'Toys (toy featured in competitive program); Cheerios (cereal);

Mactionalds (restaurant chain)
Source: WNEW-TV, New York, N.Y.
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expensive to produce programs for children, advertisers do not pay high prices to advertise

in these programa. Many sponsors must be found for each program, whether on a network

or, in the case of syndicated and local shows, on stations. One must conclude that broad-

casters need to maximize audiences in order to earn the revenue to pay for.programa. It

would, therefor, be clearly counterproductive to let a merchandising relationship super-

cede audience considerations in selecting programs to schedule.

In brief, I believe broadcasters choose children's programs primarily for their appeal to

child audiences and in doing so are acting responsibly to serve the public interest.

Most discussions of this subject neglect to consider the extent, if any, to which children

are abused by the alleged harmful practices. AU of us, young and old, are surrounded by

advertising claims and merchandising efforts. These are an integral part of a distribution

system which relies on consumer demand. Children learn early to distinguish between

programs and commercials. According to a national Roper survey of 2,000 adults, by

age three, 63 percent of children can make that distinction; by age six, 92 percent can.

These judgments were made by the children's parents. 3/

Those who are critical of present practices say that the youngest children are most at

risk. But these are also the most shielded from economic harm. They have little or no

money, few ways to spend what they do have, and they are most subject to the Influence

of parents, the same parents we must rely on to instill the basic vialues and disciplines

which will guide those children in their later lives.

3/ Burns W. Roper, Public Perceptions of Television and Other Mass Media: A Twenty-
Year Review, 1959-1978.
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Ae to the future, I can only point to present trends without promising their continuance.

Most important has been the growth in the number of programs available for selection by

broadcasters. Since 1983, the number of syndicated Monday through Friday and other

multi-weekly programs has increased by SO percent (Television/Radio Age 8/15/83,

page 86, 8/20/84, pages 35, 84, 8/19/85 pages 47, 109..110). While numbers of these

new programs have been merchandise related, they have also met broadcasters' needs for

interesting, constructive programa for youngsters and have been clearly within the public

interest parameters for responsible broadcasting.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify.

Roy banth
Director, Television Information Office
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Mr. LELAIND. Thank you very much, Mr. Danish.
Our next witness is Ms. Peggy Charren, president, Action for

Children's Television. We welcome you.

STATEMENT OF PEGGY CHARREN

MS. CHARREN. I am Peggy Charren, president of Action for Chil-
dren's Television, which is a nonprofit child advocacy group with
about 20,000 members, headquartered in Newton, MA. I want to
thank you and the rest of the subcommittee for holding these hear-
ings and for allowing me to testify.

I have submitted my written remarks and the appendices with
them for the record.

I would like to start out with three questions. First: Who said
that program-length commercials involve "a serious dereliction of
duty on the part of the licensee, that these shows subordinate pro-
gramming in the public interest to programming in the interest of
salability"? The answer is the FCC, which said it in 1969.

And the second question is: Who said "basic fairness requires
that at least a clear separation be maintained between the pro-
gram content and the commercial message, so as to aid the child in
developing an ability to distinguish between the two"? It sounds a
little like Ellen Wartella, but the fact is that it was the FCC who
Paid this in 1974.

The third question is: Who said that this practice is "a creative
marketing response that will fuel the development of children's
shows"? And the answer is that the FCC said that in 1983.

The present FCC reversed more than a decade of special Commis-
sion concern for children when it gave a stamp of approval to pro-
gram-length commercials.

More than a hundred major national organizations, including the
American Academy of Pediatrics and the National PTA, agree that
the recent FCC decision is wrong. One of those statements has to
be wrong. They all cannot be right because two of them are anti-
thetical to each other.

They agree with the editorial in Ad Age on this practice, titled
"A TV License To Steal From Kids." And that was A.d Age, which
is kind of a bible of the advertising industry.

The Federal Communications Commission has changed under the
Reagan administration from a Federal watchdog to an industry
mascot. The FCC is willing to rely on new technologies to serve
children, a kind of "let them eat cable" philosophy of TV life. Al-
ternate delivery systems like cable, home video, and roof dishes do
provide more choice for families, but only for those who can afford
a major initial investment and continuing bills for pay cable chan-
nels and video tapes.

Whatever broadcasting initiatives that existed through the 1970's
are fast disappearing with the Reagan administration's deregulato-
ry acts against diverse TV for young people. And today, as we have
talked about this morning, a new breed of children's television is
replacing the blue ribbon champions of yesteryear. Children's air
time has been taken over by the very long animatad sales pitch.

I see five major problems with program-length commercials.
First, the pervasiveness of the practice. There are now more than
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45 shows that have been developed to sell children a bill of goods.Some are airing now and some are waiting in the wings. They in-clude the "Gobots," "Robotics," "Robotec," 65 half-hours of The"Transformers," 90 half-hours of "GI Joe" and other adventurecharacters. You can separate these things according to what toyshelf they belong on, and that is an indication of just how undi-verse they are. I mean, you can only do so much with toys. And onthe stuffed animal shelf in the TV toy store you will find My LittlePony, and Poochies, and others like that. Then there are the dollshelf programs, like "Rainbow Brite," and all these little dolls thatyou see on the ads today. And even a showwould you believebased on a plastic necklace from Hasbro called, "Charmkins." Thenecklace is called, "Charmkins"you are supposed to buy littlecharms extraand the program is called, "Charmkins." And if Iwere the broadcaster airing it, I would be a little embarrassed.
The second problem, this problem targets only children. By theway, Business 'Week, which did a very laudatory article on MarkFowler and his handling of the FCC, said in the articlethis isBusiness Week, not a liberal mother who runs around the countryworrying about children; it's Business Week. And it was a verylaudatory article. Arid they said there's one place where MarkFowler's FCC really seems to have failed, and that is in openingthe door to the overcommercialization of children's television. Andthis is what they were talking about. I think it is interesting thatthey even put that in the editorial that week. And it was a coverstory. It was a very big story.
TV programs based on merchandise are a phenomenon andunique to children's television. That is the second problem. Canyou imagine a prime time series called "Marriott Hotel," wherethe cast gathered by the pool to discuss the delicious Marriottcoffee shop cuisine and the elegance of the Marriott room decor?Soap opera plots do not revolve around the virtues of Tide versusAllalthough I suppose there are some people in the country whowish they would clean it up like that. I prefer to deal with the va-garies of life. Adults would be turned off by shows like that andthey would turn off the show. But children love commercials. Socommercial broadcasters and advertisers work together to deprivechildren of their rights to TV education and to entertainment.The need to identify commercial speech is a fact of life in news-papers and magazines for adults. I mean, this is not something that

we should take care of only children with; we do it for adults. Inthe New Yorker, even, it says "advertisement" over a manufactur-er's message that looks too much like editorial copy. It is spelledout in fact in section 317 of the Communications Act, the need toidentify commercial speech.
To a large degree, the marketplace acts to limit commercialism

for adults. Most adults enjoy zapping commercials by tuning in an-other channel or by using the muting button on new setsI justgot one, taid I love that. But children do not zap commercials. They
listen and learn from them, and they do not recognize the commer-cial connection inherent in product-based programs.

The third problem is that the practice thoroughly intermixescommercial and editorial speech, making it difficult to distinguishand discover the sales intent. These long commercials can prove de-

1 0
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ceptive and disapproving to children. The Robotic vehicle from
outer space purchased at the toy store is unlikely to perform the
amazing feats of its animated counterpart on the TV show. There
is much more attention by the industry to the deception of the 30
seconds than to the 26 minutes. The fact that commercials for the
toy product by the show appear only in other shows, which is some-
thing that Roy Danish mentioned as the reason why he does not
even think this is a problem, benefits actually, I believe, toy compa-
nies, not children. These commercials have the same animation as
the program, and if you drop them into the program, children
might miss the spots altogether, reducing the number of ad impres-
sions per message. It is much better to put the Robotics commercial
in the Voltron program.

The toy manufacturers know they are using program time to
sell, and they are honest about it in the trade press, at least. They
even brag about it. Hasbro Bradley has an ad that targeted toy
stores, that says, "Every GI Joe figure, every vehicle"I think this
is the message you were referring to, Congressman, in your open-
ing remarks"every accessory will star in this historical television
first. Think of the enormous excitement this series will generate
among kids for all GI Joe toys. Get ready for the sales impact."
And the marketing director of Tonka toys, which makes GoBots,
saidand this is a quote: You've got to admire their honesty, if
nothing else."We believe that in order to keep the category excit-
ing, in order to keep kids buying Gol3ots, we needed a TV series."
Can you, imagine if the adult advertisers said that about products
that they sell to you and me?

And the toy companies are even honest about editorial control.
Mattel's director of TV programmingnotice that title TV pro-
grammingsaid about Masters of the Universe, "We are watch-
ing"we, Mattel "are launching the series just like we would a
Mattel product." And the brand manager for Care Bears said, "The
programming comes directly from our creative department. We
come up with the story lines."

I thought I would add these because the toy companies are not
here today, and I thought you might want to know what they say
in public.

The VP for Tyco stated, "This is a trend that is definitely hap-
pening. The advantages to the toymaker are obvious. If umpteen
kids a month see a television show based on a toy, it is the equiva-
lent of free advertising."

That is why I put all these in my written remarks with the notes
on where they came from, so you can check me out.

The fourth problem is that profit sharing on toy sales is not in
the public interest. Many TV stationsare sharing the profits from
sales of toys on which these shows are based. And I think that the
moment the broadcaster chooses which show to air, he or she is
considering the future sales of a toy, in part, not the audience that
he is licensed to serve. Broadcasters who are sharing in toy prod-
ucts will be looking for a hula-hoop success and that perverts,
normal programming incentives.

And then last and most importantly, the practice displaces diver-
sity. This is the subtle, most insidious problem with program-
length commercials, because there are so many of them. They are
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displacing other kinds of children's shows in favor of vested inter-
est speech. There are no nonfiction programs based on toys; no live
product, music, magazine shows based on toys. The amount of
money poured into these shows by the toy industry, ad agencies,
and distributors makes other shows noncompetitive. I have been
told that by people in the industry, mostly off the record, so I will
not mention who said it. One, the practice is pervasive; two, it is
unique to children's television. Three, there is a confusion of com-
mercial and editorial speech. And, four, that profit sharing in this
sense is a perversion of the public interest. And, five, that it keeps
other kinds of shows off the air. And the very last, 1 would like to
answer the question of what can we do in addition to getting rid of
these programsthe fact is that the FCC has done it already; they
did it with Flot Wheels. And the whole world didn't fall apart; they
did not scream first amendment problems. There were not those
kind of programs for a number of years until, you know, Mark
Fowler said we don't care about kids anymore.

I think that what we do is provide alternatives in addition, until
we can get rid of them, let's say, and maybe even after that. We
provide alternatives, which is why I act so excited about the Chil-
dren's Television Education Act, because we figure that the pro-
grams that could grow up out of that kind of interest on the part of
Congress would not be this kind of programming, at the very least.

Thank you very much.
[Testimony resumes on p. 110.]
[The prepared statement of Ms. Charren follows:]
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TESTIMONY OF

PEGGY CHARREV
PRESIDENT

ACTION FOR CHILDREN'S TELEVISION

I am Peggy Charren, President of Action for Children's

Television (ACT).

The fact that the FCC under the Reagan administration has

changed from a Federal watchdog into an industry mascot is why

commercial children's television has been transformed into one

continuous sales pitch.

Action for Children's Television is filing its complaints

. to the FCC on this issue as an appendix to this testimony. The

arguments about why the overcommercialization is bad for child-

ren's television are well understood, and it would take too much

time to list them. Instead, I would like to read to you published

quotes from people who manufacture the toys, produce the programs,

and are otherwise involved in the issue of program-length

commercials.

In my written remarks, I footnote all these quotes for

your information.

Al Carosi, Vice President of Marketing, Hasbro-Bradley.

"Great toys make great licensing It'a human nature
to identify with a property."

"Toy Firms Increase Roles as Licensors,4 by Barbara
Bader and Milt Schulman. The Licensing_Book, Vol. 2,
No. 5, Feb. 1985, p. 38.

Joe Morrison, Senior Vice President, Mattel Toys.

"Children do not have a broad range of interests. One
of the things they're interested in is toys. The net
of it is, if it's good entertainment they'll watch it.
If it's a good toy, they'll probably buy it."

"Toying with Kids' TV," Newsweek, May 13, 1985, p. 85.
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Page 2

Steven Dammers, Vice President, Grey Advertising, Care Bears
Account.

"In the case of Care Bears, we believe we tapped
into a need for kids to deal with emotions. Children
need to understand what is happening interpersonally
in the world around them."

Article by Sherryl Connelly, Daily News, March 24, 1985.

Louis Scheimer, Filmation Studio.

"Many of these TV shows we're talking about give kids new
ideas for playing with the toy. That's their purpose, to
broaden the concept. I've asked Mattel about ?"trbie.
They feel a TV show might do more damage t quad beca;Ise
Barbie already exists in the mind of tho

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys?' Newsday
Magazine, Feb. 17, 1985, p. 15.

Lois Hanrahan, Marketing Director, Tonka Toys

"What difference does it make if the toy comes first?
Our business is kids. You find out what the kids want."

"Toying with Kids' TV," Newsweek, May 13, 1985, p. 85.

Ken Kaeff, Management Supervisor for Jordan, Case and McGrath
(agency that conceived GoBotS).

"Without a story, the GoBot's just another toy with
a neat trick that a kid doesn't know what to do with
after 15 minutes."

Article in Living Section, Boston Globe, December 17, 1985,
P. 25.

Lois Hanrahan, Marketing Director, Tonka Toys.

"We believe that in order to keep the category exciting,
in order to keep kids buying BoBots, we needed to do a TV serie

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys?" Newsday Mag.azine,
February 17, 1984, p. 13.
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Milt Schulman, Editor, The Licensinq_Book.

"Most of these toy line properties will become even more
familiar to youngsters through animated TV shows or series
featuring their characters. A number of these programs
will air in syndication, on independent television
stations, during the after-school hours....The new shows
have been created in response to requests for more such
programming from TV station managers. As a result,
syndicated television should represent an important
exposure vehicle this year for character properties and
TV ads for licensed merchandise.

"Milt's Viewpoint," The Licensing Book, Vol. 2, No. 5,
Feb. 1985, p. 38.

John Beebe, Senior Vice President, D & D Entertainment Corp-
oration, production company for TSR Inc.(makers of Dungeons & Dragons).

"No question, having a presence in television enhances
the image of the games....It's a marketing opportunity."

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys?" Newsday
Magazine, February 17, 1)85, p. 26.

Jim Moloshok, Vice President, Creative Services, Telepicttires.

"We have a responsibility to our stockholders. If we
can market the shows in a new, creative way, we'd be
foolish not to take advantage of that."

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys?" Newsday
Magazine, February 17, 1985, p. 26.

Dick Robertson, Telepictures.

"We have put up $15 million to make 65 episodes of
Thundercats. Frankly, the stations have layed out zero
cash. We've brought a number of our stations in for
equity positions in the production of Thundercats and
merchandising."

Television/Radio, August 19, 1985, p. 49.
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Paul Valentine, toy industry analyst for Standard & Poor.

"It's no coincidence that virtually every top selling
toy on the market this year has a prepacked fantasy
or story line."

Article in Living Section, Boston Globe, December 17,
1984, p. 25.

Carole MacGillvray, President, Marketing and Design Services,
General Mills.

"We cannot deny that our TV specials are promotional
tools."

"Toys Axe Programs Too," Jan Cherubin, Channels,
May/June 1984, p. 31-33.

Harold Kamp, former toy buyer, Ben Franklin Stores, Chicago.

"You've got to have more than just a Saturday morning
cartoon. Products must be backed with sustained direct
TV exposure."

"Retailers Evaluate Properties for '85," Pleythings,
February 1985, p. 264.

Harry Suttmiller, Divisional Merchandising Manager, Gold Circle
Stores, Columbus, Ohio.

"Putting the character forward in a cartoon setting alone
is not enough. Advertising can really establish the
character and create the desire to bring them home."

"Retailers Evaluate Properties for '85," Playthings,
February 1985, p. 264.

Toy magazine advertising copy.

"Every G.I. Joe figure, every vehicle, every accessory,
will star in this historic television first! Think of
the enormous excitement this series will generate among
kids for all G.I. Joe toys. Get ready for the sales impact."

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to BUy Toys?." Newsday
Magazine, February 17, 1985, p. 26.
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David Sandberg, Brand Manager, Care Bears.

"The programming comes directly from our creative

department. We come up with the story lines."

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys?." Newsday

Maclazf.ne, February 17, 1985, P. 16.

Jack Chojnacki, Vice President, Licensing Division, American

Greetings.

"We told the writer, if you need new characters for the

plot, keep in mind characters that can be greeting

cards, dolls, merchandise."

"Toys Are Programs Too," Jan Cherubin, Channels,
May/June 1984, p. 31-33.

Jean MacCurdy, Director, Children's Programming, Hanna-Barbera.

"Jean MacCurdy, director of children's programming at
Hanna Barbera and a former NBC executive, says Hasbro-

Bradley has similar contol. 'Sure they are writing

scripts,' she says. 'It's probably written into the

contract. It usually is.'"

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys? " Newsday
Magazine, February 17, 1985, p. 16.

Tom Griffin, Chairman, Sunbow, New York animation house that

works on some Hasbro-Bradley shows.

"I'd probably change the story line if (Basbro-Bradley]

hated it. But it has nothing to do with a contract. It

has to do with a relationship."

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys?," NewsdaY
Magazine, February 17, 1985, p. 16.



104

Page 6

Glen Leopold, writer for Hanna-Barbera.

"Toys are another matter. When someone hands a writer
a story, it's like: Can you make something out of
nothing? If you're handed something where you'd like
to go somewhere fun, you'd like to put the characters
into a great environment of some sort, and the toy
company says, 'No, they have to live in Poochyville,'that can be a problem. Your freedom is really limdted."

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys?" Newsday
Magazine, February 17, 1985, p. 28-29.

Joseph Ruby, Ruby-Spears Productions.

"I would love to create shows rather than have someone
come in and say, 'This is the golden ashtray everyone's
buying; give me a show about it.'"

"Nightline" interview, April 11, 1983.

Jean MacCurdy, Director, Children's Programming, Hanna-Barbera.

"In the case of toys, there is a third party interest, so
there are limitations to what you can do...I mean, robots.
There are only so many stories you can tell with robots."

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys?" Newsday
Magazine, February 17, 1985, p.28.

Lou Scheimer, President, Filmation.

"If you allow the toy company to have total control, then
the program may well be a commercial more than a piece
of quality animation."

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys?" Newsday
Magazine, February 17, 1985, p. 26.

Squire Rushnell, Vice President for Long Range Planning and
Children's Television, American Broadcasting Company.

"Iwould have to say that some of the syndicated shows
are intended to be commercials, not valid entertainment."

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys?" Newsday
Magazine, February 17, 1985, p. 26.
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Dorothy Singer, Co-Director, Family Television Research and
Consultation Center, Yale University.

"What is really being sold is materialism in its worst
form, says child psychologist Dorothy Singer.... Tele-
vision specials and many Saturday morning cartoon shows
'take advantage of children'...'Children are becoming
very materialistic. The implicit message in these shows
is if you don't have the toy, you are not going to
belong to that group.'"

"The Big Bucks Flung at Babes in Toyland," John Dunphy,
The Detroit Free Press, June 3, 1984, p. 1H.

Professor Ronald G. Slaby, Center for Research on Children's
Television, Harvard University.

"Programs like this are unfair to children. Kids
cannot distinguish the special merchandising tools
that are subtly being used to interest them in buying
these products or in getting their parents to buy the
toys for them. As it is, we have a disgraceful shortage
of programs for children. Among the programs we do
have, to have so many based on toys is a horrendous
disgrace. Some restriction on this practice is needed
soon. "

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys?" Newsday
Magazine, February 17, 1985, p. 13.

Editorial, Advertising Age.

"You can hardly tell the commercials from the programs,
especially if you're too little to comprehend what
advertising is and, certainly, to be sophisticated
enough about it to know a licensing deal when you
see (watch) it."

Advertising Age, April 8, 1985, p. 18.
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Bill Scott, voice of Bullwinkle, head writer and co-producer
of "Rocky and His Friends."

"Bill Scott ... says he is rankled by what he sees on
Saturday mornings. 'Putting together a huge, glitzy
package involving toys, books, ancillary stuff and a
TV show may be very creative merchandising. But, when
the commercial aspects are there before the creative
aspects, you aren't going to get star-quality stuff.
You're going to get bland, kiddy-culture junk.'"

"Are Children Being Brainwashed to Buy Toys?" Newslia
Mgazine, February 17, 1985, p. 14.

Newsweek

"Before kidvid blossoms with, say, a family of cuddly
blue crertures called 'The Levi's' -- or.perhaps a
superhero known as 'Big Mac' -- maybe it's time for
the rest of us to set up a howl on behalf of TV's least
powerful and most vulnerable consumers."

"Toying With Kids' TV," Harry F. Waters with Mark D.
Uehling, Newsweek, May 13, 1985, p. 85.

The Federal Communicationt Commission, in 1974, defined

program-length commercials as "programs that interweave

'noncommercial' program content so closely with the commercial

message that the entire program must be considered commercial."

(Applicability of Commission Policies on Program-Length Commercials

44 F.C.C. 2d 985 (1974).)

The following program-length commercials, commonly called

programs by the industry, are divided into their various toy

categories:

no
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I. Robots and other adventure figures:

1. GoBots

2. Robotix

3. Robotech

4. Robotman and rriends

5. Robo Force (Maxx Steel)

6. Action Force

7. Voltron

8. The Transformers

9. Tranzor-2

10. Jayce and the Wheeled
Warriors

II. Stuffed animals and other creatures:

1. Care Bears

2. Paw Paws

3. Poochie

4. Pound Puppies

5. The Wuzzles

6. My Little Pony

III. Dolls:

1. Cabbage Patch Kids

2. Herself the Elf

3. Star Fairies

4. Strawberry Shortcake

IV. Video games:

1. Donkey Kong

2. Donkey Kong Jr.

3. Pac-Man

V. Miscellaneous:

1. Dungeons and Dragons

2. Scrabble People

3. Rubik the Amazing Cube

1 11

11. M.A.S.K. (Moblie
Armored Strike
Force)

12. Thundercats

13. He-Man and the
Masters of the
Universe

14. She-Ra Princess
Power

15. G.I. Joe: The
Greatest American
Hero

7. Monchichi

8. The Shirtales

9. The Snorks

10. The Bisketts

11. The Get Along Gang

5. Rose Petal Place

6. Hugga Bunch

7. Glo Friends

8. Rainbow Brite

4. Pitfall

5. O*Bert

6. Frogger
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Children's television used to be protected by a system of

checks and balances. If broadcasters were tempted to air

deceptive advertisements aimed at young viewers, the National

Association of Broadcasters Code was there to discourage them.

If misleading commercials still managed to slip in, the Federal

Trade Commission was there to blow the whistle on unfair adver-

tising practices. As for programming, every three years TV

stations were required to file detailed license renewal appli-

cations outlining their public service efforts. Any station

failing to program in the public interest could be called before

the Federal Communications Commission, with the ultimate threat

of losing its license to broadcast.

Over the last few years, the measures that- held broadcasters

accountable to the public have eroded. The NA3 Code was suspended

in 1982 when a federal court judge ruled it a restraint of trade,

leaving broadcasters without a set of good behavior standards.

The Federal Trade Commission came under attack from within, with

Chairman James C. Miller arguind that only commericals causing

"substantial injury" should be prohibited by law and that legal

action against "harmful" commercials should take into account the

cost and effectiveness of ..tial remedies. Federal Communications

Commission Chairman mark Fo.r led the stampede against regulation,

removing restraints on broadcasters in the name or marketplace

economics. In 1981, his FCC extended the duration of TV stations'

licenses from three to five years and changed the renewal form to

a postcard, relieving broadcasters of any responsibility to
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describe their public service programming. In December 1983, the

FCC removed any doubt that it cares about holding TV stations

accountable for service to children by modifying its policy on

children's television, in effect freeing broadcasters from their

obligation to young viewers.

All that remains to ensure that television serves young

children is Congress, under the jurisdiction of which both the

FCC and the FTC lie. Representative Timothy Wirth of Colorado

and Senator Frank Lautenberg of New Jersey, recognizing that

commercial TV has turned its back on children, have introduced in

Congress a measure to increase programring designed to enhance

the education of children. The United States has convincing proof

that the time has come to mandate more educational televison.

A Nation at Risk: The /mperative for Educational Reform, published

by the National Commission on Excellence in Education, offerred

unprecedented and shocking findings of educational decline. The

National Science Board, in a 1983 report for the National Science

Foundation called Educating Americans for the 21st Century, found

America's comparative advantage.in education in the international

community "precarious" and "strongly challenged." Never before

has our country been so painfully confronted with the enormous

economic and social costs associated with failure to compete

adequately in international markets; for this reason, the board

specifically recommended that "federal regulation of commercial

stations should include, at a time convenient from the point-of-view

of the student, a required period of educational programming for

children."

What is needed now more than ever is for Congress to

make certain that broadcasters offer alternatives to program-

length commercials. Television can do better than to constantly

search for new, improved ways of getting children to move from

the toy box to the TV set and then back to the toy store for

the next installment of the Big Sells
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Mr. LELAND. Thank you very much.
Our next witness is Dr. Martin Drell, director of Child and Ado-

lescent Psychiatry Clinic, Texas Children's Hospital in Houston.
Dr. Drell, thank you so much for your participation today.

STATEMENT OF MARTIN DRELL
Mr. Dula.. I am also the training director at Baylor in the child

division.
At the start, I wish to firmly place myself in support of this bill.

As a child psychiatrist and the father of two children, I would like
to see both the amount of educational programming for children
and the amount of information concerning all aspects of the affects
of TV on children increased. I believe this bill makes steps toward
providing both.

Having made my position clear at the start, I would like to spend
the rest of my brief time discussing a related problem I encounter
whenever I deal with the subject of the affects of TV on children. I
hope my discussion will help in figuring out what to inquire about
should this bill pass, and give a sense of the complexity of the
issues we are dealing with.

The problem, as I see it, stems from the fact that my conception
of what a child is seems to differ greatly from the conception of
much of society and the media. My sense is that most of' society
and the media sees children as passive receptacles that have infor-
mation poured into them. They see them as one undifferentiated
mass without context. I might say the researchers don't, but when
you read media articles, you get that sense.

In keeping with this conception, we are flooded by vague, all in-
clusive, overgeneralized statements like violence on TV is bad for
children; TV viewing makes children passive; prosocial TV is good;
and program-length commercials are bad. It would be nice if things
were so simple.

Instead of seeing the similarities in children, I see the differ-
ences. My inescapable conclusion from my clinical practice, my ob-
servations, my teachings, and my readings is that children are sep-
arate beings who actively impact on their environment in their in-
dividual attempts to interact, learn, and cope. They bring some-
thing to each and every situation they are in, and interpret our
perplexing world in their own special ways, depending on their age,
their capabilities, and their past experiences.

The children I have seen have minds of their own and have their
own sense of likes and dislikes. Because of my belief that this is a
more appropriate view of children, I am not apt to overgeneralize
about children and am wary about those who do.

Let me give you some vignettes. A 4-year-old boy, not a patient,
spent much of his time with constructing. When asked what he
was doing, he related that he was rnaldng a Rainbow Brite trap be-
cause he hates Rainbow Brite. He related that when he caught her,
he would throw her in the garbage. He most definitely did not
want a Rainbow Brite of his own.

A very disturbed 8-year-old boy that I saw over an extended
amount of time in my practice could not talk about his terrifying
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aggressive thoughts until he started telling me about a character
named Boss Hog from the "Dukes of Hazard." This program, which
is probably not on most people's list of superb TV viewing for chil-
dren, was very helpful for this child in figuring out some problems
he was haviag.

A quite normal 31/2-year-old spent several months as the He Man
character, as he hacked away at everything in his path with his
imaginary sword. He was dealing with the quite normal develop-
mental mental tasks of differentiating real from pretend, good
from evil, and strong from weak.

An 11-year-old I saw in treatment because he was always getting
into fights told me that his favorite character in the movie "Star
Wars" was Darth Vadar. By the way, his favorite coach was Tom
Landzy. When I asked him why, he related that Darth was cool be-
cause he could control his temper and was not frightened by it, as
this little boy was. His identification was not based on a wish to be
evil, but a wish not to be evil.

A 4-year-old girl----
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. What about Tom Landry? You didn't get into

that?
Mr. DRELL,. Well, we were talking about the virtues of Tom

Landry versus, at that time, Bum Phillips. And I lean toward Bum,
but he liked Tom Landry because he always keeps his cool, even
under unfortunate circumstances sometimes.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Excuse the interruption.
Mr. DRELL. A 4-year-old girl, not a patient, was overheard indig-

nantly shouting at the TV set. "But, Mr. Rogers, I don't want to be
your neighbor." A year before, she had loved Mr. Rogers.

A very disturbed 6-year-old boy had nightmares after watching a
show on TV. I suggested to his parents that they supervise his
viewing and point out repeatedly that the TV programs were not
real. This relieved the situation greatly. Several weeks later, the
child described to me, in confused but exacting detail, a horror film
he said he had seen. When I asked the parents very tactfully why
they had let him see this program, they related that he hadn't seen
it. Instead, he had heard about it and made up his own plot, which
was a reflection of his inner reality.

And, fmally, a 1%-year-old was takenby well-intentioned par-
entsto a Sesame Street festival, put out by the public broadcast-
ing station. Upon seeing her beloved Big Bird in person, she barst
out into tears and had to be taken from the festival.

It is because of such vignettes and my belief that children should
not be lumped into some prototype or mass, that I feel it is impossi-
ble to state categorically that program-length commercials are goad
or bad. Such generalizations do a disservice. What is needed is to
have careful research on this subject which takes into consider-
ation the differences in children, such as their genders, their intel-
ligence, their developmental stage, their cultures, their socioeco-
nomic status, and their emotional status.

Having stated this, I will end by reapplauding the concern ex-
pressed by this bill, and wholeheartedly endorsing the inquiries
that it calls for, that will hopefully give us or set in motion the
process to give us the detailed information we need to more intelli-
gently guide us in our efforts in helping our children grow.
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Mr. LELAND. Thank you very much, Dr. Drell.
Mr. Danish, I believe it is fair to say that the broadcasters you

represent do not think these programs are the same as commer-
cials. At what point, then, does product promotion in programming
become commercial content?

Mr. DANISH. Well, I supposeis this alive?
Mr. LELAND. The other mike would be alive, but if you can in-

dulge us, please--
Mr. DANISH. I should have been suspicious.
Mr. ',adorn. If you could hold that other microphone close to

you, that is going into the official court reporter here.
Mr. DANISH. I think there would be endless confusion if we did

not have some kind of reasonably affirmed definition. And I am
although I recognize this is a hard call, I am forced to believe that
if one is not asked withili a program to buy what appears within
that program, you cannot then safely assume that the viewer is
going to be immediately exposed to a commercial which says "do
buy," or to some other kind of advertising effort that causes him to
buy it.

The alternative you have seems to be too difficult for program-
mers, for legislators, for regulators to deal with. It is going to re-
quire such nice attention to detail, such interpretationwhat is
program content, what is it? There is a bicycle in it, perhaps a rec-
ogaizable brand of bicycle in some program. Does that represent
commercial exposure of a product? I can see someone arguing that
it does. And I know that in movies for years, companies used to
jockey in order to have their brand of cigarettes or their brand of
ginger ale, or whatever, to appear just briefly in a scene. Every-
body recognized it for what it was.

What's left out of all thisand I always find it distressingis
some sense that children exist in a much larger world than this
little piece of the universe which is confined to their viewing of tel-
evision programs and/or television commercials. They are :iur-
rounded by peers, they are governed by parents and by teachers.
The doctor alluded to the differences between kids. There are not
only differences between kids, but kids do not stand alone confront-
ing merchandisers. That is not how it is.

When I said in my prepared remarks that those who are least
able to defend themselves are most defended, I meant it. What 4-
year-old takes his paycheck dovvn and cashes it at the toy store?
That does not happen. Things are in people's homes because par-
ents tolerate them in homes, or parents put them in homes. Kids
watch inappropriate material made for adults because parents
permit that to happen. All kinds of things happen to kids.

Mr. LELAND. Let me ask you a question at that point, Mr.
Danish. To what extent do parents watch those programs?

Mr. DANISH. It varies tremendously. There are parents who
watch them, who do watch television with their kids, who talk with
them about children. There are parents who couldn't care less, who
let television be babysitter from early, early to late at night.

Mr. LELAND. Well, those parents who allow for the television to
become the babysitter, aren't they allowing for their children to
fall prey to this incredible advertising gimmickry and, thus, are

116



113

then impressed by the child's desire to buy the toy or whatever it is
that is being commercialized there?

Mr. DANISH. Well, I don't know hOty to respond to that, Congress-
man. I will tell you my own experince, which was when my kids
were small, they did not have much alternative, except mine. We
did not have in the house what Mrs. Danish and I did not want in
the house. Children do not get what they want; they got what we
thought was appropriate for them. And they loved programs, and
they watched the advertising. Then, it was mostly around Christ-
mas that they saw the toy ads, and they saw lots of them. And they
knew that asking for toys was not going to do them any good. They
learn that.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Are you saying that's because you and your
wife were particularly good parents, you prevented your children
from seeing what you didn't want them to see, or are you saying
that is because this stuff wasn't on the television then?

Mr. DANISH. It was on the television and they could see as much
TV as they wanted, so long as they got their school work done. But
they could not get stuff because they said they wanted it.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. But program-length forces were not on the
TV then. I assume your children are grownup by now.

Mr. DANISH. Certainly they were not, but there was advertising
to children. You are saying that a program-length commercial is a
long advertisement to children. They were subjected to a lot of
short advertisements. Lots of toys were sold that way, but they
were not sold to our kids.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. But you don't seriously contend that those
short advertisements have an equal impact to program-length com-
mercials that are designed by the toy manufacturer to sell their
product? Is that your contention?

Mr. DANISH. The programthe commercials in those days were
twice the length; they were a minute in those days. They were de-
signed by toy manufacturers to sell merchandise to kids.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Twice the length of what?
Mr. DANISH. Of the spots they see now.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Of the advertisements they see now?
Mr. DANISH. Now.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. But a fraction of the length of program-length

commercials, weren't they?
Mr. DANISH. Well, you are making an assumption and you are

asking me to accept your assumption. I am saying to you--
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Well, what is my assumption, so we will know

what we are talking about?
Mr. DANISH. Your assumption is that the full program is a sell-

ing commercial. My assumption is that that is not so. Kids are en-
gaged by the action, by what is happening in those programs; that
is what is fascinating to them.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Let me ask you this. Well, I will ask on my
own time. I yield back to the gentleman.

Mr. LELAND. Mr. Danish, let me ask you a question; when you
were a child, did you see commercials on TV?

I'm sorry, there was not TV then.
Mr. DANISH. Thank you, Congressman.
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Mr. LELAND. The problem is that the imposition of televisionlet
me put it in another way. I should not say "imposition," because
there are r ,Ale good things about television. I will readily acknowl-
edge that

But the intervention of television brought on a whole new
nuance when it came to dealing with psychology. And maybe I
should reserve this question for the doctor of psychiatry. But televi-
sion has brought on a whole new dimension in our lives today. And
as television progresses, we find that more and more, as we realize
the sophistication of advertising, that people's lives are indeed
changed by that advertising unto itself. Children, in my estima-
tionand I am not qualified to credibly give this opinion, but in
my estimation, children are more impressed than are adults be-
cause they have not been able to develop the sophistication to dis-
cern, in many instances, the difference between what is good for
them and what is bad for them, in a sense.

Mr. DANISH. But that is true right across the board.
Mr. LELAND. Now, when you have the situation where a kid is

being babysat by television and that kid watches these programs,
and all of a sudden that kid wants this toy and that toy, that kid
goes to the parent; and the parent does not necessarily understand
what is going on in that program. They might turn it on once or
twice and see what is happening there in order to determine
whether or not the kid wants a bad toy or a good toy. I'm not so
sureand Peggy, maybe you can address this issuebut I'm not so
sure whether the kid knows exactlywhether the parent knows
exactly whether the toy is good or bad for them. But because that
child impresses upon his or her parent that they want this toy, the
parent is not going to necessarily say "you can't have this toy" if
the parent can afford to buy the toy just becausebecause the
parent can qualify the program or whatever.

Mr. DANISH. May I comment on that?
Mr. LELAND. Sure.
Mr. DANISH. If parents believe it's OK, and many do and I see

nothing wrong with it, that it's OK to buy packet toys of this kind
that are modeled after characters of one sort or another, I don't
think it makes much difference which toy they buy for their child.
They are all very much alike, one way or the other. And if it is
their desire to please the child by saying, "Yes, we'll get you the
one you want," fine. But if it's not a time to buy a gift, and if it's
not a gift they think is appropriate, they're not going to buy it
anyway.

Mr. LELAND. But what do you do to the psyche of the child? And
maybe again I'm asking the wrong person this question. But what
do you do to the psyhe for the child, for future references? Does
that child grow up in an environment where he or she then be-
comes an automatic respondent to an advertiser when they grow
up; or are they going to

Mr. DANISH. They are cynical by the time they are 7, 8, and 9
years old.

Ms. CHARREN. Can I address part of the set of questions a little
bit?

Mr. LELAND. Yes.
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Ms. CHARBEN. I think that a lot of these questions, as interesting
as the answers may be, are not the point of why I'm concerned.
Other people may be concerned for these reasons. I am concerned
because we are singling out children for a very peculiar speech use.
We are using a public resource, known as the broadcast spectrum,
and it is only because we consider it a public resource that we li-
cense stations to use it. Otherwise it would be like print or paper
manufacturers; there would be no public interest obligation on the
licensees. But it is a limited spectrum and all of us cannot go out
and run a television station tomorrow if we felt like it because
there aren't any left.

And I think the problem is that we use that spectrum for a di-
versity of speech for adults. Some people think it is not quite
enough diver9ity, but the fact is that there is quite a bit of diversi-
ty of speech for adults. And we design for use on that spectrum
most of children's television programs; the program part, I believe,
to be manufacturers' catalogs. You can look at it like a library, a
public library. Because if it is a 'public resource, there is a public
responsibility, and the licensees knew that when they signed on to
run a station. They could have gone into the bakery business and
they did not. They had that obligation. And that is really why ACT
stayed in business for 16 years. Without that public interest hook, I
would only be able censor television, not talk about what is miss-
ing. And the fact is that I would not have done that.

No. In the library, you have, maybe, some comic books. It's per-
fectly appropriate that kids learn to read from comic books. You
even may have manufacturers' catalogs on the shelves in libraries
as a way of teaching what is sold or how to make a manufacturer's
catalog. But I suggest that in any library that filled itself full of
manufacturers' catalogs, the librarian would be run out of town on
a pole. That just is not enough diversity of speech for any audience,
or reader. And I really believe that whether the children are more
disturbed by advertising speech or less disturbed by it, whether
this thing works to sell programming or not. I would care, for ex-
ample, if they didn't work at all. I wouldn't care if all the advertis-
ing agencies and all the manufacturers are making a tremendous
mistake with this idea, and that they're spending all this time and
money for nothing. Unfortunately, I have more respect for their
business acumen than that.

But suppose it just did not work? I would still think the problem
is terrible. And I do believe that parents can say no, and I think
that is irrelevant. The fact is that I am concerned about the fact
that this is doing away with all the other shows in the children's
library. We now have a big toy store full of all kinds of stuff, and
there is nothing else there. And no matter what you say, that it
doesn't work, that it's the parent's problem to get the toys, that the
children love the programs, that they're actually good for their
emotional development, all that is irrelevant. I think McDonald's
commercials can be very good for children's development. I love
the one where the waitress is leaning over the counter and saying
to a young child, a young black child, so it's one of the few blacks
you see on Saturday morning; "Oh, I love your glasses." Now, I
think that's a verywhat the industry likes to call prosocial mes-
sage, along with the message to buy hamburgers. It makes every
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kid who wears glasses feel good. And I feel that children's televi-
sion commercials can be nifty while they are selling. And a lot of
these programs are nifty, too. Even violent, depressing prob.rams
can be nifty, too, if my colleague on my left is correct. And I think
that is irrelevant to what we are talking about.

Mr. DANISH. I cannot let stand thebut you gentlemen may, of
coursethe notion that everything ic a toy catalog on television.
You say that over and over, Peggy, and I'm sure--

Ms. CHARREN. I don't mean everything. I mean only the things I
listed in the 45 that are here. I do not believe that Main Street is a
progratn-length commercial. And that is one of the reasons why I
got so upset with NBC for not promoting it----

Mr. DANISH. May I--
Ms. CHARREN [continuing]. NBC got together to do--
Mr. DANISH. YOU know, we keep hearing about the programming

as though somehow it were demeaned by the fact that there were
objects made which resemble what appear in it.

I searched before I came down here for some example close to
home of what this progamming can mean. And I turned up in Abi-
lene an example of what happens when you take "He Man" off the
air. "He Man, Masters of the Universe," a program which has in it
characters who are sold as models and which, I guess, have tanks
or something which are sold as models.

The parents of that town rose up and said that this is a program
that teaches our children good things. He Man does not resort to
force; he never kills anybody; he teaches good lessons to these kids.
Put that program back on the air.

Ms. CHARREN. They probably write it down as--
Mr. DANISH. I didn't interrupt you.
Ms. CHAREEN. I'm sorry.
Mr. DANISH. I'm not sure you are.
The point I'm making is that to demean these programs by

saying what Peggy has been saying is to forget that there are
people out there making judgments every day, parents and kids,
about whether these are satisfactory programs or not. There are
far more programs on the list of those available than are ever
going to get on the air or stay on the air because broadcasters are
looking on them and saying they're not good, it's not going to serve
my folks. The broader the choice they have, the more likely it is
that those programs will have what it takes to satisfy communities.
And that is something you have to bear in mind because it does
you no good to make a deal for a show if you do not gec an audi-
ence. You cannot sell the other spots at the prices you want to get
for them to other advertisers; you lead feecl in to the next pro-
grams; all sorts of things happen the minute you start making that
a factor in buying.

Mr. LELAND. I yield to the gentleman from Dallas.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. I just want to make a point. The program-

length comnercials are on the air every single day. "Main Street,"
the new program that Mrs. Charren had to more or less insist that
they advertise, is going to be on once a month, which cannot build
a market, cannot build an audience because a once-a-month pro-
gram does not build an audience. It is a problem in your own in-
dustry.
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Mr. DANISH. It probably will cost as much to do that ono pro-
gram, which will not bo anywhere near as repeatable as a cartoon,
which can be run and run again.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. What does that matter?
Mr. DANISH. To whom?
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. To the public interest, that it costs as much?
Mr. DANISH. It makes a difibrence when onewhen one has a re-

sponsibility not only to do well, but to do good, and CBS isn't doing
that good right now and ABC isn't doing that good right now.
There is one network which is, and it helped. It helped Mrs. Char-
ren in the placing of advertisement.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. You see, you are talking about all this other
stuff. The interest we have is that we want television to serve the
public interest. And all of the data that we have indicates that it is
getting worse and worse, not better.

Mr. DANISH. Worse by whose standards, sir?
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Well, I do not think it is hard for most people

to understand that if you now have program-length commercials on
television and less and less educational, informational television
programming for children, as our studies indicate, then that is
worse. The fact of the figures that I stated in my opening state-
ment, about 4 hours a week on the average in educational, infor-
mational programming for children across the Nation, all but 1
hour of which is cartoons. That is where we are today.

Mr. DANISH. How many hours a week do you feel a child can
take of educational programming each day--

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Well, let me ask you--
Mr. DANISH [continuing]. In addition to school and play?
Mr. LELAND. Let meif I can take back some of my time,

anyway, say to Mr. Danish that there is no way that we can judge
that because there has not been adequate programming of good,
children's programs on television. We don't know what the satura-
tion point is.

Mr. DANISH. But we know what the saturation point is in terms
of advertisers' support. There are just so many toymakers, cereal-
makers, and soft drinkmakers.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. That's irrelevant.
Mr. LELAND. That certainly is irrelevant. The question that we

are trying to raise, Mr. Danish, is not the commercial interests
that your constituents or your membership might want to realize,
but rather what is the responsibility of broadcasters. We are talk-
ing about the public spectrum, something that the broadcasters are
given the privilege of using. And what is indeed the responsibility
of those broadcasters to support children's programming? That's
what we're afraid of. The fact of the matter is, that there is not
enough of the kind of programming that we want, that ought to be
shown. We cannot say arbitrarily what the saturation point is be-
cause we just do not know. Even your marketeers do not know
what the saturation point is because we have never---

I mean, Captain ICangaroo, for instance, held on forI forget
how long. CBS continued to produce Captain Kangaroo when it was
a commercially disadvantaged for them to do so. And, finally, they
had to heel, they had to give him to the pressures from the other
two networks because--

57-909 0 -86.-5
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Mr. DANISH [continuing], Stations.
Mr. LELAND. I'm sorry?
Mr, DANISH. 'They're affiliated stations who said we have other

people to serve in this market, you know, each of' us, in Houston
and in Dallas, in Abilene and in Cleveland.

Mr, LELAND. Absolutely, And you aro helping me with what I am
trying to say. That is exactly right.

Mr, DANISH. BUt it is not as though a program at that hour in
the morning was necessarily in the best interest of the total audi-
ences in those communities. We give licensees the powor to make
decisions. And you have within the FCC and under the law the
power to punish them. Now, broadcasters play by tho laws as they
are, by the regulations as they are, and the public interest stand-
ard, unfortunately, gets kind of defined in terms of people's notions
about what at any given point in history should be public service.

I have never known a timewe look back at the so-called golden
days of children's television. People were not all that happy with it.
There were complaints. There wasn't enough of this, there wasn't
enough of that. I have heard the argument about animation and
live so long, and I have looked back on Hot Hero Sandwich, where
NBC spent a fortune trying to put a live show together; they did
everything they could, and the thing died like a dog. It could not
compete with the competition--

Mr, LELAND [continuing]. Is precisely what we are trying to say,
Mr. Danish; that they couldn't compete. But the fact of the matter
is if we would re-regulate television like we probably ought to,
through legislation like what Mr. Bryant is trying to push forward
in the Congress, possibly we would have at least a minimum
amount of standards to pursue our goals with.

The problem that we realize today is that where you might have
a notion that wants to be fulfilled through a network or through
an independent association of producers or whatever, the fact of
the matter is that the competition on the other end of the spec-
trum is so great that they, too, have to yield to the pressures of
that competition. And that is precisely what Mr. Bryant has said
earlier. The free marketplace does not necessarily exercise the kind
of responsibility that ought to be exercised in this community of
networks.

Mr. DA.Nisx. We have a system, Congressman, that's neither fish
nor fowl. On one hand, there is a Communications Act under
which commercial broadcasting operates. And it does not make any
provision for the financial well-being of licensees. They are left to
work that out for themselves. Fair enough; fine.

On the other hand, there is a reservation of power to regulate
under the public interest standard, whatever that is at any given
point, and that has been many things over the years, as we all
know, looking at the history of Federal regulation of broadcasting.

When one says I have no regard for the economic well being of
my creatureand commercial broadcasting is a creature of the
Congress under the Communications Act. When you say I have no
need to consider its economic well-being, what you're saying is that
I deny half my child.

Mr. LELAND. Mr.---
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Mr. DANISH. And I think you cannot put that totally out of your
mind.

Mr. LELAND. We have tred too heavily on this particular aspect
of the hearing. And let me now ask Ms. Charren a question or two.

In comments in the press, you have been quoted as being particu-
larly concerned about programs like Thunder Cats, which appar-
ently share toy sale profits with broadcasters. What is your under-
standing of how much an arrangement works and why do you view
it as a real problem?

Ms. CHARREN. Well, one of the things I am most sorry about in
the way the FCC handled this question in the first place is that
they did not have public hearings. I would like to have on the
record what the economic deals are that get these shows on the air.

I have seen quotes that manufacturers brag that the station does
not pay anything for the programs, and I have had leaked to me
the idea that there is even at times money under the table about
these programs. And I think that puts the other stuff at a competi-
tive disadvantage, to say the least.

I think that the other problem with Tele Pictures' way of solving
their economic problems, by offeringand I'm not talking about
barter, which afterall is an industrywide phenomenon. I'm talking
about giving the bruadcaster, at the time the broadcaster makes
the program decision as to whether or not to buy the program, the
opportunity to participate in the sale of the toy of that product; has
the potential for being very badly misused. It may not have had
any serious affect up until now because it's only happening a little
bit. But at the moment you make that decision, it must beit
would be in mind, if I were a stationowner, what does the toy look
like. And if the toy really looked like it was going to be a hula-
hoopthat's what I use in my house as a "oh, if only I had a hula-
hoop and could make a million dollars" kind of phenomenon. Or I
suppose Cabbage Patch Kids in this day and age. If you thought
you were really onto a Cabbage Patch Kid and had the foresight to
see where this would go, I suggest you would put that show on the
air regardless of what it was like, just for the chance to participate
in the sale of that product. If that helps the bottomline, that is a
reasonable decision to make.

Now, there is no question that for the most part all of these toys
have about an equal future, and that is a bit of a gamble anyway.
And, of course, broadcasters will look at what the program says.
But it is a process that helps to pervert the public interest stand-
ard just a little bit. And since I think this whol idea is that kind
of a process, I do not like it. I think that the FCC in the past has
commented on how deals are made, and says no to some ad yes to
others. And I think that this one is---

I also think that we have had the experience of living through
an FCC "No" on his problem as a result of the Hot Wheels case.
Now, Hot Wheels wr3 a case. In 1969, Hot Wheels and ABC went
to Mattel and ABC got together id said, "Hey, we're going to do
Hot Wheels as a program," and tuey put it on the air. Now, I don't
think that made a lot of kids' hair fall out. So what? So there's an-
other program on the air thatit's a longer commercial. I am sure
that did not have a detrimental affect on the country, no matter
what that program was lik
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But we said, "We know we shouldn't do that." Do you know who
said that? Another toy company. ACT didn't say it, TOPA com-
plained. And why did they complain? They had 30-second commer-
cials, and this program looked like a 30-minute commercial.

What is happening now is that Mattel does it, so Bradley does it.
Everybody has to do it, and that is why there is so many of them.
There is a competitive imperative in the toy industry to do it. It is
not that broadcasters are looking for this kind of stuff. It's that if
you are in the toy business and you do not do this, you would prob-
ably go bankrupt now.

Mr. LELAND. I am going to suspend my questions and allow for
the gentleman from Dallas to ask his questions because he has a
12:30 flight.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Thank you very much.
I would like to ask Mr. Danish to clarify for meI assume you

acknowledge that there is such a thing as a program-length com-
mercial being put on television today; that is, a program that is
conceived with the purpose of promoting the sale of a product in
retail stores. You do acknowledge that?

Mr. DANISH. I am aware of some supermarket promotion things
that are program-length commercials.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Supermarket promotions? What do you mean,
supermarket promotion?

Mr. DANISH. Well, the broadcaster goes out to a supermarket
well, not a supermarket, a selling mall, inerchandising mall. And
there is some kind of deal and all, and the merchants of this new
thing buy some spot time. And whet you get is an introduction of
the new thing. It is maybe a one-haif hour long, or 15 minutes longand--

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. I am talking about what Mrs. Charren is talk-
ing about, what we have been talking about all day here.

Mr. DANISH. I have not been talking about that all day, Congress-
man. You may have.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. But we have. And I was asking you about
that.

Do you acknowledge that there are programs for children that
are conceived by toy manufacturers and by other people that sell
retail products, sell to retail for children?

Mr. DANISH. I am sure that--
Mr. JOAN BRYANT. Excuse me. Let me finish my question.
Programs that are conceived for the purpose of selling a product,

and that are on the air iday; do you agree that those are on the
air?

Mr. DANISH. I would agree that there are programs on the air
financed by manufacturers of products looking to popularize their
toys by doing that; not to sell them in the programs because
they're not allowed to do that, but to popularize them, to make
kids like them.

Mr. JOAN BRYANT. What do you mean not to sell them in their
programs because

Mr. DANISH. Not to say you can go down and buy this for so
many dollars, which is what his competitor may be saying that in
that show about his competitor's toy. He cannot get to do that.

124



121

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. WO i; popularize; what is the difference be-
tween popularize and Sti. i The point I'm trying to determine is
what it is you agree with, or where our disagreement may be.

Mr. DANISH. The Big Bird was popularized by "Sesame Street."
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Let me
Mr. DANISH. And it sells very well.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Let me ask my question so we can get down

to rock bottom here.
Do you agree that today people who manufacture items for sale

to children are themselves creating programs in order to create an
interest in those children in buying those products, and putting
those programs on the air? Do you agree or not agree?

Mr. DANISH. I think it'sI don't talk to them so I don't know.
But I think it's a fair assumption.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Now let's just stick with my question. My
question--

Mr. DANISH. I said I think it's a fair assumption.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. You think that is happening?
Mr. DANISH. I think it is a fair assumption. But I am concernedabout
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. No doubt about it. Let's get down to whether

it's happening or not. Why rio you have any doubt about it?
Mr. DANISH. Because 'A, o7ord "sell" and the word "made popu-

lar" in order to make a c.:,,.)mercial elsewhere or in a store display
more effective are a little differont for purposes of the act, if noth-
ing else.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. I don't understand what you are saying. Let
me ask my question again. Do you agree that people who manufac-
ture products to sell to children are now creating programs to put
on television in order to make children want to go to the store to
buy these products? Yes or no?

Mr. DANISH. No. I think they are putting them on in order to fa-
miliarize the children with those products so that when an oppor-
tunity comes and they do see a commercial, or they are in a toy
store, they will say, "Oh, that's what I want."

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Well, what is the difference in what you have
just said and what I have just asked you?

Mr. DANISH. Well, I have committed myself to what I believe, sir.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Well, tell me where we differ.
Mr. DANISH. You seem to find a difference more than I do.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. You answered my question "No," so I do not

understand where we differ.
Mr. DANISH. You know, to say "sell" is like saying does

Mobil--
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. I did not---
Mr. DANISH [continuing]. Sponsor Masterpiece Theater to sell gas

or not.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. But I did not say "sell." I said does your--
Mr. DANISH. You said "sell." That is where we are having the

problem.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. No; I did not say "sell." So I will say it again

for you because I want to pin you down on this to make you say
yes or no. If you say no, why.
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Do you agree that people are today in the business of selling
products in the store to children, are now in the business of
making programs which will cause those children to be interested
in buying those products in the store?

Mr. DANISH. Well, "buy" is the flip side of "sell," sir. I'm sorry;
that's where we have our difference.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Well, do you agree with what I have said or
not?

Mr. DANISH. I think that is true.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. You think it is true? OK, thank you.
Mr. DANISH. May I add that my concern is with broadcasters'

reasons for selecting programs to broadcast, not with marketers'
reasons for financing programming.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. I am just asking about the origin of these pro-
grams. Now, you do agree that these programs are being aired
today, do you not?

Mr. DANISH. Some are; some are gone. They come and go.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Yeu do agree that these programs are being

aired today?
Mr. DANISH. Yes. I said some are.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. OK. Third, why is it that they do not have

these program-length commercials for adults?
Mr. DANISH. They do.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Could you name one for me?
Mr. DANISH. Sure. They have real estate programs that are pro-

gram-length commercials.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Name one; name a popular program that is a

program-length commercial for adults.
Mr. DANISH. I will submit them to you if you would like.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Well---
Mr. DANISH. I don't have the name of it. But it is a fairly

common practice.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. You mean there are shows on TV today

where there is a dramatic
Mr. LELAND. A show like "Dynaqty," "Dallas"--
Mr. DANISH. No, no. The shows are much more, much more

direct than all that. The; e are shows where people are shown
houses, and taught how to buy houses and how to sell houses, and
with people doing the selling---

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. That is not what we are talking about here.
You keep

Mr. DANISH. You're talking about program-length commercials.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT [continuing]. Trying to steer us off this track.
Mr. DANISH. Trying to answer your question.
Mr. BRYANT. I am asking this; are there today programs that are

created by people who want to sell products to adults that are put
on television in order to make the people be interested in buying
those products when they finish watching the show?

Mr. DANISH. Yes.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. There are?
Mr. DANISH. Yes.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Name one for me.
Mr. DANISH. I tell you, this whole genre of retailof real estate

selling.
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Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Do--
Mr. DANISH. It may not be prime time.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT [continuing]. Of that real estate?
[Simultaneous comments]
Mr. LELAND. The gentleman is trying to get to the point that

what has been done by the commcrcializers of thet!e so-called com-
mercial-length programs is that they II:we interwc,ven into a par-
ticular plot this whole idea of the popularization, as you've put it,
of a particular toy. The gentleman is trying to get to an analogy,
the same circumstance

Mr. DANISH [continuing]. Popularuatiop ..)f that real estate agent
that is being done

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. I think it is quite disingenious for you to sit
here and act like you don't know what I'm talking about.

Mr. DArnsH. This is one of the reasons that if there was any
any inwrest in program-length commercials to begin with--

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Is there a "He Man" program on television
for children today?

Mr. DANISH. You betcha.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. And that involves a plot involving the charac-

ter He Man, right?
Mr. DANISH. That's right.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. And that is in order to sell He Man products

at the store, right?
Mr. DANISH. Right.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Is there that kind of a program for grownups

on TV anywhere that you know of?
Mr. DANISH. I do not know of any cartoon characters like that

for grownups, no.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Well, how about noncartoon characters for

grown ups?
Mr. DANISH. Yes, sir. Real estate agents are noncartoon charac-

ters.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Well, is the real estate a character in a

drama?
Mr. DANISH. No. He is a character in what turns out to be a half-

hour of selling his services as a real estate agent, and the station
books it as 30 minutes of commercial because that is what it is, or
15 minutes of commercial.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. So you are not talking of programming, you
are talking about a commercial.

Mr. DANISH. No; I am talking about when you buy a house, here
is how you ought to do; here are the things to look for, here is what
to look for in a mortgage; he is being good, instructive, and what
not, but he is doing it because he wants you to come to him, and
the station knows that. And he says that is 15 minutes of commer-
cial; I'm going to log it that way. That is a program-length commer-
cial.

And that is one of the reasons this whole program-length com-
mercial business came up in the industry.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Once again, I am asking about the He Man
analogy. That is a program where they come forward and say,
we're here to sell real estate. That is the purpose of that program,
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right? That is the obvious stated purpose of the program, to sell
real estate, right?

Well, that is not the case with children's programming.
Mr. DANISH. That is right. That is why I don't think it's a pro-

gram-length commercial.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Now I'm asking you a question. Do you know

of any adult programming where they slip the message into the
drama, or slip the message into the series?

Mr. DANISH. Well, it used to be very popular when advertisers
bought programs in their entirety to give them the name of the ad-
vertiserHallmark Hall of Fame, Kraft--

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. That is a commercial. We are speaking of pro-
gramming. Do you know of any instances in adult programming
where they involve the product in the drama, in the meat of the
programming, so that at the end the viewer is inclined to go out
and buy the product? Do you know of anything like that for adults?

Mr. DANISH. I'm trying to think. It seems to me that there are
some that have to do with oil additives and the sponsorship of drag
race things, and so on.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Really? What is the name of that program?
Mr. DANISH. PSP, I believe.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. PS1'.
Mr. DANISH. Involved in that sort of thing.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Have you ever heard of any others?
Mr. DANISH. I'm trying, sir. I came prepared to talk about chil-

dren's--
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Is that program on at the present time?
Mr. DANISH. I'm sorry?
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Is that program on at the present time?
Mr. DANISH. I have no idea. It is always local, anyway.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Mrs. Charren told us about 45 of these pro-

grams for children, and you
Mr. DANISH. But I do not believe those are program-length com-

mercials, sir.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Let me finish. She was talking about 45 of

these programs fur children, and you cannot even name one for
adults. Now, why is it that there is not any of those for adults?

Mr. DANISH. Because adults are not pleased very much with car-
toon characters.

Mr. LELAND. Mr. Danish, wait a minute.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Not cartoon characters. Whether it is car-

toons or--
Mr. DANISH. This is--
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. No, no. Let me address my question to you. I

Mr. DANISH. I answered you before, sir. I agree that these are
done to popularize these figures.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. But my question is this; Why don't they do
this for adults?

Mr. LELAND. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. Danish, come on, be honest with us. We are not talking

about using cartoon characters for adults. We are talking about
using situations or real people involved in the drama, if you will, or
the program for adults.
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Mr. DANISH. I do not know--
Mr. LELAND [continuing]. Could
Mr. DANISH [continuing]. Prime time program that has in it--
Mr. LELAND. Well, you have said that already. The question is

why?
Mr. DANISH. Maybe we can pick this up.
Mr. Joinsr BRYANT. Why is there not any of that kind of program-

ming for adults?
Mr. DANISH. I'm sorry?
Mr. Joxisr BRYANT. Why don't they do this kind of programming

for adults?
Mr. DANISH. Well, for one thing, nobody can afford to put on a

prime time series.
Ms. CHARREN. What?
Mr. Joxisr BRYANT. What are you talking about? There is a prime

time series on for 4 or 5 hours every night?
Mr. DANISH. But not put on by any one advertiser, not produced

by any one advertiser.
Mr. JouN BRYANT. Well, let me--
Mr. DANISH. We are talking about a different kind of money

now.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. The point is simply this; adults can see

through a program-length commercial, can't they? They can figure
it out if you run the Marriott Hotel Show, like she was giving us
an example of, and say, "Hey, everybody, come to the Marriott
Hotel."

Mr. DANISH. They can figure it out--
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Adults figure it out, but the children cannot

figure it out, can they?
1VIr. DANISH. But the parents can figure it out when they look at

He Man.
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Are we talking about parents' TV in this

hearing or children's TV?
Mr. DANISH: Well, sir, we are talking about parents who are

there with their kids and saying "put that program back on" when
it comes on. They know what it is.

Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Well, let me just conclude my futile question-
ing of you by saying that the clear point is that you cannot afford
to acknowledge, because of the job you are in to defend your indus-
try; but the clear conclusion any fool could reach by looking at the
facts here is that you do not run program-length commercials for
adults because they can see through them and realize they are a
commercial; but you do for children because they cannot. And that
is the scientific evidence of the situation; we have had the data in
other hearings. And it is irrefutable.

You are very much like the tobacco industry. The tobacco indus-
try comes to us in Congress and they say, "We have been working
and working. We still cannot find a connection between tobacco
and cancer.'

Mr. DANISH. I have lost--
Mr. JOHN BRYANT. You are going to be working for the next 100

years trying to determine whether or not you make program-length
commercials or not.

Mr. DANISH. I just got around to quitting smoking.
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Mr. JOHN BRYANT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. LELAND. We are going to be here for awhile. So if you do not

mind, Mr. Danish, just slow down a little bit.
Mr. DANISH. Is there any likelihood that I can get a 2:30 plane?
Mr. LELAND. Two-thirty? Oh, sure. We are not going to hold you

up. And that clock is wrong, by the way. It has not been changed
since daylight savings time.

Mr. DANISH. I WaS looking at it.
Mr. LELAND. Don't worry. We need you here.
I am now going t:o say goodbye to my colleague. Have a good trip

back.
Mr. JOHN BliYANT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I apologize for

leaving to catch an airplane.
Mr. LELAND. I did it to you Friday.
Now let meDr. Drell, don't worry. We are going to get to you. I

know you are chomping at the bit over there.
Mrs. Charren, in our Dallas hearing last Friday, one of the

broadcast industry witnesses described Thunder Cats as a program
with prosocial messages. I know that you are concerned that it sells
products to children, but do you really thin_t it is a bad program?

Ms. CHAMEN. As a very first amendment-sensitive soul, who is
in the business of commenting on television and, therefore, looking
very much like other people who comment on television who are
trying to get things off the air, ACT very rarely talks about pro-
gram content per se. We rarely even endorse programs. We do give
awards once a year to something like the music on Captain Kanga-
roo because it was so delightful. But we do not think there is such
a thing as a best program for children.

We think children are very different. I really responded to the
doctor talking about the differences in children. It is because they
are so very different, because the 2- to 11- or 2- to 15-year-old
market is so diverse, that we talk about the need for diversity. And
I am willing to say, that these programs can bethese commer-
cials, or whatever one calls themcan be all filled with so-called
positive messages. I hate it when the industry talks like that be-
cause, to me, a program is either terrific or it's terrible, personally,
for my viewing. And I find terrific some programs that are filled
with sex and a little violence. I much prefer sex to violence.

And sometimes, very negative messages. I think the industry
idea that these programs are terrific because the good guy always
wins is a little simplistic. I have seen some terrific programs where
the good guy does not win. There is a lot, especially in the Robot
programs, there Ls a lot of bad/good. And maybe from a psychiatric
point of view, it is very important for the audience when the good
guy wins, but sometimes it makes a better program when the good
guy doesn't win.

And I am willing to so along with the idea that these are filled
with messages that are very nice. And I think that a lot of com-
mercials are filled with delight and messages that are very nice,
too. I love Charlie Chaplin in the IBM ads. I really do believe that
McDonald's carefully tries to get messages in those commercials,
along with the message to sell food, that are very nice. And I think
that is totally irrelevant to the problem we are discussing here
today.
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Mr. LELAND. Thank you.
Dr. Drell, you testified about the importance of treating children

as a special audience and, in fact, H.R. 3216 takes that consider-
ation into account in instructing broadcasters to provide a specific
program for children.

Do you feel that program-length comi nercials serve any useful
purpose in meeting the special needs of young children?

Mr. DRELL. I think in keeping with my talk, I probably would say
that is almost impossible to answer. I think probably some of them
do and some of them don't.

I am having trouble here today because of mymy personal feel-
ing is that they are not very good for children. And that was not
the point ofmy presentation.

Mr. LELAND. Well, you can certainly make a distinction as to
when you present a professional opinion and--

Mr. DRELL. OK.
Mr. LELAND [continuing]. Present a personal opinion. The record

will clearly show that.
And, by the way, the microphone that you are holding in your

hand does not project your voice. That microphone is for the re-
corder. However, when you use that microphone that records what
you are saying for the purpose of the record.

Mr. DRELL. I think it would be better put if you say that as chil-
dren get younger and younger their ability to differentiate the
commercial part from the storyline gets poorer and poorer. And in
some kids, it is even more difficult. I think as you get older and
older, as people have said, the research shows and my clinical prac-
tice shows that children begin to learn discriminating skills. Some
do and some don't. And I spend a lot of my time in my clinical
practice with coildren that are unable to separate fantasy from re-
ality. And when you cannot separate those two huge things, it is
really difficult to talk about the nuances of these commercials.

As I have been sitting here talking about the nuances here, I was
thinking about the fact that abstract thinking, just the ability to
take a concept and roll it around in your head does not start for
most peopleand some never get thereuntil adolescence. And so
when you are taiking about a 3-year-old, it is very difficult to think
that they would be able to fathom the difference between these.

A couple of other remarks I was sitting here waiting to say. My
sense is, if I had to put a good parent, a good set of parents up
against a TV show, the parents would win most of the time. That is
not what I am concerned about. I am concerned about the fact that
television has its effect; and that it most effects those people who
can least afford it. And in some way, we are talking I think here
about the FCC putting in regulations for certain populations, for
children, that are most vulnerable and most at risk.

What I sense from the people that I see in my clinical practice
and from surveys is that most of the parents do not watch the TV
of their children. In my personal experience, after my son watches
2 hours of TV, I note his hyperactivity goes up. The other thing is
that I do have video tapes, but you can tape the good programs as
well as the bad. I say, to my son, "Here are 10 programs; you pick
the ones you want." So there are things you can do.
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My concern also is that the media tends to lump the children.
And, really, I would like to have it as the parents' job to censor
and regulate the type of TV their children watch. But I find it hard
to believe that most parents are going to be educated enough, by
the articles that I read from the media, to know the differences.
They do not know that 3-year-olds have trouble differentiating fan-
tasy from reality. And in niy clinical practice, I constantly come
across parents who allow their kids to watch perfectly outrageous
pictures, and the kids come in with nightmares and things like
that. And they say, well, I just didn't even know. And I say, well,
sit in there and say this is real, that isn't; that hurts people, and
things like that. And they do and the parents say, "Oh, that helps
a lot."

I don't think people that come to see me are that much different.
If anything, they are probably of a higher socioeconomic class than
a lot of people and are considered to be more educated and have
higher levels of education than most of the people.

The other thing, from the long discussion before, I think there
was an insinuation in there that educational TV has to be not en-
tertainment. And I think that I would see that as a false dichoto-
my.

I would also, in keeping with my testimony, say that my child-
41/2-year-old's favorite toy is a set of blocks, and that's because he
puts things from inside of his head into the blocks as opposed to
having the toy put things inside of his head. And I think in a sense
it is a two-way street; that the kids put something into the play
and the outside world puts things into the kid. I think this makes
the research very difficult.

Mr. LELAND. Dr. Drell, right here is where we have the problem.
I don't mean me, but I mean is where the Members of Congress
who are concerned about this issue have a real problem; about
what from the outside is being put into the heads of those children
as opposed to them transferring their intellectual capabilities or
potential, and what. it is that they create versus what comesfrom--

Mr. DRELL. Well, I did not note this part of the inquiry. But I
just got back from the American Academy of Child Psychiatry
meeting, and they have had hearings on this. Their sense is that
when you do research on large populationsand that's another di-
chotomy. I deal with individuals, I do not deal with populations.
The researchers deal with larger populations. And within a larger
population, it seems pretty clear. I don't think there is any doubt
that TV teaches children things. I do not think that is a question
at this point. And then when you get down to what it teaches the
children, it can teach them good things or bad things. And the
sense is that the diet of what they are usually put on, my sense,
my personal sense would be that it is probably teaching them
things other than we would want. It is a frightening message for
me. The message is that this maybe something society may want to
give to its children. All societies give their children myths to grow
by.

When I was young, we had Superman. And everybody has their
own myths to grow by. And certain cultures are upset that they do
not have myths to grow by.
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Mr. LELAND. Do you remember the children jumping off the top
of garages and houses, thinking that they were Superman?

Mr. DRELL. I think so.
Mr. LELAND. That is what had come to mind when we had talked

about this.
Mr. DRELL. And Evel Knievel and things like that.
And the sense is that I looked back and I said the cartoons I

watched when I was little, they seemed in some way simpler. And
one thing I wonder about, and it is one of those research projects
that is probably too difficult to do, is all this TV preparing our chil-
dren for the future. And then if you imagine what that future is
Eort of a materialistic, very quick one.

le of the things I notice is that I cannot go to movies that last
2 %ours now because my mind has just gotten down to watching
less and less. And I think that the whole society is speeding up,
and it may be that that's one of the saddest parts about this; that
maybe these cartoons and this TV is preparing our children for the
future.

At the American Academy meeting, one of the discussants
brought up a very frightening thought. And that thought was that
these TV programs may be sort of conditioning people for future
acceptance of violence, acceptance of military actions, and may be
doing that. I think that Ronald Reagan said that PacMan was
training jet pilots for the future, and that may be true. If that is
what you want to project in the future, I would prefer not to
project that into the future, and censor my child's TV logic to an
extent.

Mr. LELAND. Let me say this for the purpose of the record; that
the Telecommunications Subcommittee is concerned with overall
programming, not just children's programming but overall pro-
gramming. This, however, is a very vital part of that programming
that we are most concerned about because it does indeed represent
the future. We know how pervasive, how powerful television is and
what it does to audiences. And when those audiences are children,
particularly when there is a targeted audience with the kind of
concentration of programming that we have seen with children, we
are most concerned about how that affects the future of our coun-
try, how that affects attitudes of children as they grow up, and how
they treat their fellow citizens when they grow up. So it represents
a real problem.

I had raised an issue of minority programming, the lack of posi-
tive roles for minorities. We see a preponderance on television new
of blacks inwell, blacks in particular playing comedienne roles,
but in the vacuum, there is nothing to compare them to. So we are
very very concerned about that and it bothers us considerably.

Mr. DRELL. And, indeed, you should be.
Mr. LELAND. Thank you.
Mr. Danish, in 1982, prior to the broadcast deregulation, prior to

the FCCthe proposal to develop the first program-length commer-
cial, He Man, was turned down by all three networks. Today, 2
hours after He Man became a hit, the networks are givingare
airing substantial amounts of product-related, Saturday morning
children's programming. Now, maybe that suggests a coincidence,
but I think in 1982 the networks were trying to be cautious about
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commercialization in programming content, And now they are not
worried about it anymore.

Why are we seeing such an about-face on the part of the industry
in terms of what is acceptable to present to our children?

Mr. DANISH. I am trying to see what I have here that would
throw some light on what actually happened.

Mr. Chairman and I have in our day have debated this issue
before, and it seems to me we were going around and around about
the Smurfs, which turned out to be far too lovable to be critical on.
Also, the Monchichi's, who are gone, probably because the dolls
were not that popular, but maybe because the program wasn't.
Who knows?

Give me just a moment. And I may have a three-network run-
downwell, I won't take youthe increase has not been marked,
although there has been some. I wouldyou know, it is really hard
for me to answer because I would have to know what lay behind
individual program decisions. And those are made for a variety of
reasons, the mast important of which, in the case of the network,
clearly has got to be the popularity of the program. There is no
way you can reward a network adequately if you are a toy manu-
facturer, to compensate it for what might be a smaller audience;
and, therefore, the loss of the revenues attendant to the selling of
all of the other spots available in the show. The figures are just
totally out of balance.

So whether it is, as you say, happenstance or not, I just really
cannot tell you. There is no true advantage from a network point
of view other than popularity. They can sell the spots they have. If
they have to give off spots to the manufacturer, that is an offset
against what they would have paid against program in cost. I do
not think there is much to be gained that way. And their substan-
tial losses if the programs fail to generate audience are just not
worth the risk.

Mr. LELAND. Wait a minute. Who loses?
Mr. DANISH. The networks.
Mr. LELAND. How do they lose?
Mr. DANISH. If you sell a program, the spots on a program or the

rating are, let's say, 5, you can command a network rate of x dol-
lars, whatever it is. If the program is even a half-point less success-
ful in the rating, it will cost you more in your loss of the difference
between that 4.5 rating and the 5 rating, translated into sales.

Mr. LELAND. Would this represent a net loss, though, Mr.
Danish?

Mr. DANisu. Yes, it is a net loss.
Mr. LELAND. Net loss?
Mr. DANISH. Net loss; absolutely. Those are simply dollars that

won't come in. You see, the leveraging
Mr. LELAND. No, no; we are not talking about dollars that will

not come in. We are talking about dollars that will be actually lost
by the network, not dollars that might have come in if the program
had been successful. There is a difference.

Mr. DANISH. Oh, sure. But it has to be the program that is suc-
cessful. It is not the merchandising deal that has to be successful.

Mr. LELAND. I understand all of that. But let's get it straight.
From how it was explained to me, ifand whether we are talking
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about children's television or any othor kind of programming, if a
program goes on the airfor instance, if there is a pilot that is
shown on Wednesday night and the network decides to put that on
Wednesday night, and they think that it may have a chaneP, bnt
that pilot goes on Wednesday, night; and the people cl,% 1110r

the people do not look at that pilot, the network wt
dime. As a matter of fact, the network has made motley be.vatta,
somebody had to pay for it to go on television.

Mr. Dmosn. Yes; but somebody would have paid a lot more for a
great feature film.

Mr. LELAND. But the issue is whether or not the netwot k would
have lost money. The network made money, but the network did
not lose--

Mr. DANISH, I think you have to look at it in a bigger sense.
When a network plans, or any organization, any business plans
ahead and looks to the revenues it is going to get, it assumes that
for opening its doors in the morning, paying its rent, making sure
the insurance is covered, the employees are paid, all the rest of the
things attended, that for each item it sells that day it is going to
make a certain amount of money. If it makes less, then it is
squeezed in paying its rent, in paying the employees and all the
rest. If it makes more, it is advantaged.

The same thing is true of a program. When you plan a prime
time schedule, knowing what your lead-in is going to be at a given
half-hour and all the rest, you have in mind what you are going to
be able to get from that time. If you get less, that makes itself felt
all the way to the bottomline.

Mr. LELAND. I understand. But that does not mean that the net-
work lost money. And, also, the--

Mr. DANISH [continuing]. Network lost money if it was operating
dead even. Maybe that is where it got a start. It is not making a
nickel, losing a nickel. It will lose money by making the wrong
choice of that program that day.

Mr. LELAND. Well, I am not going to continue on this line of
questioning because I think we differ in what we mean by profit
and loss.

But let me say this to you, that the network, whoever it is that
uses the broadcast air waves, has responsibilities far beyond the
commercial interests that they have to respond to in terms of their
shareholders or the owners of these interests.

Mr. DANISH. Absolutely true.
Mr. LELAND. Do you think that the broadcasters are meeting

that responsibility?
Mr. DANISH. I think
Mr. LELAND. I mean honestly, now; just weigh that commercial

interest versus the public.
Mr. DANIsx. I think in the main, broadcasters do a superb job. I

have been around the world and I have looked at what passes for
fine broadcasting

Mr. LELAND. No, 110, wait.
Mr. DANISH [continuing]. We're doing fine.
Mr. LELAND. Wait, Mr. Danish. We cannot compare oranges and

apples. We know that this country has the most sophisticated pro-
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gramming and the means of communication than any other coun-
try in the world. We already know that.

1VIr. DANISH. Well, broadcasters have made this medium the Na-
tion's primary source of news. They have made it its most credible
medium. TheT offer a sports diet, the likes of which would make
any of us fat if there were calories in fun. They give us wide diver-
sity of programming. If you look at prime time schedules, other
schedules, you will find your variety of things.

Directing yourself specifically to children's programmingand I
didn't come here so much to talk about programmingif you look
at what goes on in an average home in this country, you will find
that there is more programming available for a child to see than
there was 6, '7, 8 years ago. It is coming from remote signals; it is
coming from cable; it is coming from the independents which have
come on the air, which were not there that many years ago. You
may quarrel with the content. You may say that's not the program-
ming I would put on the air. Kids applaud it.

Mr. LELAND. Yes, butI don't know. Maybe Ms. Charren should
respond to that becauseand that is not her purpose, though. I amnot trying to--

Mr. DRELL. Kids will run into the street, too.
Mr. LELAND. Yes. Last nightsomebody said that He Man is a

good program for kids because in it there is a message.
Last night, I was at an art auction at which I was the guest auc-

tioneer for the Martin Luther King Community Center. And I was
talking to a lady after the auction was over with, and I talked
rIvut what we were doing here today. She had mentioned that her
child had watched He Man. Her child ran into the kitchen and
grabbed a knife, was waving it around and said, "I'm He Man, I'm
He Man." Now, I don't know how great that is. And I am just
saying that where we think programming might be good because
the kids love it, the kids also jump off ofwhen they saw Super-
man when I was growing up; they saw Superman. And I thought I
was Tarzan and I climbed up a tree and tried to swing off vines. I
fell on my behind one day; thank God I couldn't climb so high. But
I am just saying that although we find programming popular as
kids, sometimes thosebecause it is popular with us does not mean
that there is the safest thing.

Mr. DANISH. That is absolutely right. You can take precautions
endlessly, and someone may slip through the net. We are talking
about millions of children who see programs of this sort. We are
not talking about 10, out of whom 1 is at risk. We are talking
about millions of whom one may or may not do something he
should not do. But we hear about it. We sure do hear about it if 1
child in this Nation of 225 or 240 million people does something
that appears to be related to television.

The doctor will tell you that kids do not do really bizarre things
unless there is something in them that is going to lead them that
way.

Mr. DRELL. Yes; this is never-ending, because what is inside af-
fects what is outside and what is outside affects what is inside. So
that is really difficult.

About He Man, as you were talking you made the point that
adultsI do not think the average adult is able to really compre-

136



133

hend what is necessarily in essence, good for the chilu. I have to go
to school for years and years, and I am still trying to figure out
what the answer to that is.

The second thing is that He Man has that message to it. I am not
quite sureif you look at kids, the kids do not listen to the mes-
sage. My sense is that that is stuck in for the parents to make
them feel good.

And the third thing, as you were saying about He Man, is that I
think you can teach good and evil and good versus bad in other
ways besides always having people fighting with swords and Battle
Cats and things like that. And I think there is a way to meet the
developmental needs of children, which I think in some cases these
shows do. But there are lots of ways of showing good versus evil,
and good versus evil is pretty unsophisticated stuff for adults; al-
though if you think about Rambo and Rocky III there is that still
in us because they knowI mean, Sylvester Stallone knews that
there are still children inside all of us. And those are all good
versus evil scenarios.

But I think there are other ways to get the message across for
good versus evil. I guess they do that on Sesame Street and they do
that on other programs, and you can get the message across in
other ways, I think.

In the point that Peggy Charren was making, that there
Mr. LELAND. You must remember that name, Doctor.
Ms. CHARREN. Broadcasters didn't know it before.
Mr. DRELL. OK. Is that there is a certainmany of the programs

are essentially the same with different characters. So I think
within that there is that diversity.

I would like to ask the question, which I don't think has been
askedwhy do the shows fail? I think that would be just as good a
question as figuring out what is good for the children, is why they
fail. And I have not run across too much research to think of it
that way. There really isn't a whole bunch of research. Very rare
studies are done on what the effects are. Because research is so dif-
ficult to do, it is really hard to do long-term research. We do not
know what the effect of these commercials are. They have only
been here 2 years. So the people that it is going to affect are now 7
years old. I lion't know what is going te happen when they are
teenagers, and when they are grown up, what effect there is going
to be.

Mr. LELAND. Peggy.
Ms. CHARREN. I would like to add one point that came to me

while we were having these conversations.
The question came up about whether or not the program being a

drama, in a sense, is as effective as a commercial, which is targeted
as a sales pitch more, maybe, at least more concentratedly; wheth-
er the program is as good a sales pitch as the commercial is. Or is
it just an identification, addition for the child. And I think it is in-
teresting that some people in the advertising industry itself must
believe that the program works very well as a sales pitch because I
notice that, for example, Coleco, in its advertising for Sectorsand
I do not know if Sectors has or has not had its program yet, al-
though I imagine if it doesn't, it is comingthat Sectors commer-
cials themselves are in fact little dramas. And the set of commer-

13 7



134

cials is kind of a continuing drama featuring Sectors. And if you
only saw the commercial, you might very well think you are look-
ing at the program, which I do not think exists yet. But that is the
way they have chosen to sell the toy, so that the people who make
that decision sure think that these program-length commercials
work, because in effect they have made a 30-second program-length
commercialthe, -flake the commercials into a tiny, tiny program.
And that does t.,(.\ bother me because commercials are commer-
cials. You et. your 30 seconds whatever you please, short of
being very decep;,- .

Now, it could La that if I look at these carefully, I will decide
that they are more deceptive than a message that is more of a
sales pitch. But certainly somebody thinks that kiud of staff sells
because that is how they are positintling all of the advertising
budgets.

Mr. DANISH. Well, I don't think that
Ms. CHARREN. Well, we do have adults, too.
Mr. DANISH. It is a standard of selling, having a little vignette

sometime.
Mr. LELAND. We understand, Mr. Danish. We are also trying to

make the distinction between children who do not have the sophis-
tication to discern versus the adults who do have the sophistica-
tiol,

Ms. Charren------
Mr. DANISH. I may not--
Mr. LELAND. Let me ask Ms. Charren one question that has been

sort of puzzling to me.
Can you differentiate between those cartoons that got to be very

roPular, rnd then the toy manufacturer decided they were going to
go to the producers and say, "Hey, we want to make this"

Ms. CHARREN. And I think that is an essential question for this
set of hearing), this inquiry, the whole set of problems to deal with.
Of course, it is very hard to say that you cannot do what we are
objecting to, and then say, well, what about Charlie Shultz and
"Peanuts," arid what about "Sesame Street," and what about other
programs that have toys connected with them. What about Shirley
Temple movies? I grew up with Shirley Temple movies and I
wanted a Shirley Temple Doll, and so did everybody else I knew
who was female.

I think the important thing was that those movies were not writ-
ten to sell dolls, anymore than the Dionne Quintuplets were born
in order to sell Dionne .Quintuplet lollipops, which I also wanted, at
about the same time, I might add. The licenses from the Dionne
Quintuplets were incredibly profitable to a whole lot of people.

I think when something is popular and sells its products that
thai is the capitalist system working the way one would expect it
to work And the 5hiportant thing is that when Charlie Shultz does
his cartoon, he haE something to say. And if he says it in such a
way that everybody wants to listen to it and eventually wants to
buy all those products, I think that is OK. I think that you can say,
well, Peggy, where does it stop; and, after all, whea see the
show, you know that there is all that stuff in the store. think it is
not a perfest world, but at least you know that the people writing
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the thing, the people who are talking, for the most part, had some-
thing to say before they even thought of products.

But that is different from commercials. It is very different from
commercial speech, where the advertising agency deals with the
manufacturer and says, now, how can we pitch this thing in an-
other context; how can we get the message into the supermarket.
And when they dreamed up this idea of children and programming,
it was just a breathtaking opportunity. But the need te sell over-
comes the opportunity that exists along with it to say something.
And the fact that it is commercially organized and commercially
controlled is what is the matter with it.

Something came up here about where the control iswhere you
deal with it. You can say the effect on the child is the same, even,
but the effect on a communication systems is not the same. I think
that there are a few programs that we can point to for adults
there is a real estate program for example. And we used to say,
"good grief, that's a commercial," and then try to decide why it is
different from somebody touting their book on the "Today Show."
It is where the deals are made that it is different. It is not that
there is nothing on the air that sellslook at MTV. That is just a
whole big promotion. That may be on cable now, but it is moving
into television.

Mr. LELAND. It saved the recording industry.
Ms. CHARREN. That is right. But the thing is where the control is

and who is organizing the speech, and whether it is prosocial or not
in the end is irrelevant. You do not want all the speech on televi-
sion controlled by th0 people who manufacture. When I listened to
the "Telephone Hour" when I grew up, it was not full of tele-
phones except in the commercials. It was full of music that I
cannot remember now, but it was not full of telephones. And that
is very different. That identification of the advertiser with a pro-
gram, to let the people know that they care about the audience out
there, was not a sales pitch.

Mr. LELAND. Mr. Danish and then Dr. Drell.
Mr. DANISH. If it were true that the decision of what went on the

air were in the hands of marketers and not in the hands of broad-
casters, I would find it very difficult to sit here and defend a pro-
gramming practice which, in effect, skirted the broadcaster. But
that is not the case. What we have instead is a situation in which,
over years, increasing limitations on the kind of advertising you
could do to children, on the size of the child audience, the demand
for age specificity, which are beginning to complicate life, all of
these things came together. More stations are on the air now who
are looking for alternative programming, among them are inde-
pendent stations, who clearly were seeking what the network affili-
ates were not running in late afternoon. And you have a conflu-
ence of events; as a consequence of which some pretty creative fi-
nancing has been done. A barter system had long been in place,
and you understand that. And barter came along with children's
programming.

But there is so much of it that there is still no decisionmaking
power as far as what goes on the air is conccrned, in the hands of a
marketer. He can make a program, or propose to make a program,
but he cannot get it on the air unless he is prepared to reward the
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broadcaster not only in terms of buying his time, but if it is a
really rotten program, he would have to offer to compensate him
for the loss of audience he would have in the ensuing program-
ming. That is just not going to happen. That is not the reality of
this marketplace.

What we are complaining about now is that we have too much,
but we got it because it is possible for producers and toy makers to
get together for the purpose of the toy maker and hope that they
can suit the purposes of the broadcaster. If they cannot suit his
purposes, he has lots of ways to turn. There is lots of stuff out
there for him to pick and choose among. If a show does not offer
the promise of a "He Man," he looks for something else instead.

So the choice you must be interested in is whether the broadcast-
er is acting responsibly, and, if so, does he produce what you con-
sider good programming.

Mr. LELAND [continuing]. By the fact that the marketers out
there do not have the influence to put what they want on televi-
sion. And I am not just talking about in children's television; I am
talking about the whole gamut. You cannot tell me that the beer
and wine people do not have influence with the networks about
what they want to see in athletic programs and things, athletic
events shown on television. You cannot tell me that; we already
know better than that, Mr. Danish.

Mr. DANisx. I am not aware of that.
Mr. LELAND. Well, you need to read some of the things we have

been privy to.
Ms. Charren, did you want to respond?
MS. CHARREN. NO.
Mr. LELAND. Dr. Drell.
Mr. DRELL. I guess as I drive around the United States, my con-

cern would be that all the cities look alike. And I am worried about
the same thing happening with children's TV; that it's because of
that that everyplace has the same fast food places, everything
looks alike, everything has the same billboards. And I think that is
one thing I would worry about.

The other thing I was thinking about is trying to find out exam-
ples; you know, like reading Rainbow could be seen as a full-length
commercial to sell that book. Except I have the sense, in reading
Rainbow, that somebody thought very carefully to pick the book.
And I know that Mr. Rogers has studied extensively in psychology,
has children of his own; uses very well-known psychologists, and
thinks about how to teach good versus evil in certain ways that are
perhaps more advantageous in the long run than like He Man,
which deals with good versus evil, too.

So I guess in the spirit of the FCC ruling, I guess I would be on
after saying good versus bad, I would like to be on the side of the
people who thought carefully about what is good for our children,
as opposed to make decisions based on other things besides really
what is good for the children. And I think it is a fundamentally
different thing to say, this would be good for a child, as opposed to,
let's do this thing that might be good for a chfld because it will sell
a product. And I think that that is a nuance, but it is a very impor-
tant nuance. And I would like to have the adults in the United
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States really concerned about children foremost, more than the
monetary issues that come from children.

Mr. DANISH. I would love to have the parents in the United
States have some concern about what their children watch. We
have tried for 25 years to engage the attention of parents in the
television that their children watch, to help the kids use it con-
structively. Peggy has worked very hard to do the same thing.

I will tell you, folks, it is hard going.
MS. CHARREN. I agree that it is hard going to get the Nation's

parents to pay enough attention to children's television, and that
certainly is a responsibility of parenting. And ACT does say that. It
is hard for all the same reasons all kinds of parenting problems are
hard now; so many single parent families, so many parents work-
ing. There are so many problems for so many families that chil-
dren's television sometimes goes down on the totem pole, a kind of
triage of family problems. But that will always be an important
part of this equation.

ACT very often says to parents when they want to organize cen-
sorship statutes at the street cornerhey, you've got to turn it off
if you don't like it, and you've got to turn on something that will
make you feel good about what your child is watching, and make
your child feel good. But if there is not enough choice, we think
that is a communication system not working properly.

When I started in 1968 to talk about the need for children to be
part of that public interest responsibility, we were talking about
choice for families; choice for all kinds of kids. And that is why we
talked in part about the need to serve minority audiences, the need
for everybody not to look white, the need for everybody not to be
rich; the need for differences because everybody is so different.

And I guess that part of my concern with this programming
grows out of the fact that it minimizes differences. It is all animat-
ed and not, I might add, the kind of animation, unfortunately, that
wins prizes at film festivals. It is all animated because it is hard to
make a live program out of a toy. They animated Rubic's Cube, and
I thought maybe it would be kind of a math program. But they put
legs, great funny-looking legs and arms and a head. And I don't
know anybody, a child or adult who liked that program. And Roy is
right; when something is that bad it does go off the air.

But it minimizes the diversity of animation and of live versus an-
imation. It minimizes the subject matter. If you have toys, bears,
dolls, and games, that is what you have on the air: toys, dolls, and
video games.

Mr. DANISH. Hold the fort, hold the fort.
MS. CHARREN. And programs--
Mr. DANISH. Hold the fort.
Mr. LELAND. Mrs. Charren has---
Ms. CHARREN. You spoke about being interrupted, and it is my

turn now.
Mr. DANISH. OK.
MS. CHARREN. In those programs, there is no question, you can

say lots of things. And some of those things can be extraordinarily
constructive, and there are, even in the advertising industry, some
writers who manage to write creative and even wonderful commer-
cials. And I agree that some of these so-called program-length corn-
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mercials seem to be more delightful than some of the editorial pro-
grams. And I still think that that is beside the point.

But I think if choice is what you are into, this is not a system
that produces the choice that I think the public interest standard
demands.

Mr. LELAND. Mr. Danish, do you want to respond?
Mr. DANISH. Well, I simply wanted to say that although the load

of toy advertising during this time of year begins to increase,
during the course of the year there are all kinds of advertisers in
children's programming. I wish there were more kinds, but clearly,
you cannot sell them clothing, you cannot sell them cars, and you
cannot sell them gasoline; there is a lot of stuff they do not buy.
But they do sell them Campbell soups, and they do sell them cere-
als, they sell them soft drinks, and they sell themeven chicken,
the brand of Holly Brown's chicken, if you will; then on CBS, Dun-
geon and Dragons.

I had a list forwhat was itOctober 26. And there was about
half and half, these Levi jeans.

Ms. CHARREN. Those are theI think he may have misunder-
stood me. I mean diversity in the program subject matter.

Mr. DANISH. Oh, I'm sorry. I thought you meant on the commer-
cials.

Ms. CHARREN. NO, no, no.
Mr. DA''vski. Excuse me; I withri N it Peggy.
Ms. CHARREN. OK. And I agree that there is more diversity in

that, in the commercials. I am talking about what happens to the
program content.

And I think it is interesting that I read somewhere that with the
development of Videotex, which is another way of using alternate
technology, Ogleby Mather is in the business of designing creative
ways to have what looks like programming. For example, "The
Honeycomb Kid," and there was a whole lot of what sounded like
program ideas that were based on food at this time, which is a way
of getting the food manufacturers into this peculiar process.

Mr. LELAND. Like Flintstone vitamins.
Dr. Drell.
Mr. DRELL. Just ironically, I just say that if you look at what we

have done today, you can see quite clearly how the adults are get-
ting confused between what is an advertisement, what is an adver-
tisement in the show and what is not the show, and what is fiction
and what isn't. And if all of those intelligent adults are having
trouble, you can imagine what the children are doing.

Mr. DANISH. Comprehension, not understanding.
Ms. CHARREN. Semantics, semantics.
Mr. DRELL. Well then, I will speak for myself. This is very con-

fusing to me. And I do not spend all my life dealing just with these
nuances, and it is very confusing.

Mr. LELAND. If you think it is confusing to you, you should sit in
a body of 535 Members of Congress and have to deal with all of the
issues that confront us everyday and then refine those issues down
to children's programming, if you will, or the program-length com-
mercials that we have dealt with today.

We are going to end the hearing now.
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Let me advise for the purpose of the record that Tele Pictures
Corp. was invited to come. For whatever reason, they are not here
today, but they have submitted testimony for the purpose of the
record. We want to thank them for that.

I want to thank all of our witnesses for appearing here today.
You have given invaluable input. This will be a part of the bigger
record, of course, as we continue our hearings on this very impor-
tant issue of children's programming. I think that we have accom-
plished a lot today, and I really appreciate all those in a:tendance.

Thank you very much.
[Whereupon, at 12:42 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned.]
[The following statement and letter were submitted for the

record:]
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Prepared Statement of
Richard T. Robertson

Executive Vice President
Telepictures Corporation
15303 Ventura Boulevard

Sherman Oaks, California 91403

Submitted to the
subcommittee on Telecommunications,

Consumer Protection and Finance
of the

Committee on Energy and Commerce
U.S. House of Representatives

October 28, 1985

I am pleased to submit this statement on behalf of

Telepictures Corporation, a television program syndicator and

producer headquartered in New York City.

I am Executive Vice President of Telepictures. As such,

I have been and continue to be responsible for the domestic

market:r,3 of all Telepictures' programs, including the 1985

first-run children's animated series called "ThunderCats."

Tel,nictures has a particular interest in the issue of

children's programming. As members of Congress and the FCC

have emphasized, there is a strong need for more high-quality

children's programming. Telepictures appreciates this oppor-

tunity to summarize its experience in this area and specifi-

cally to address concerns as to the development of first-run

children's televisiom programs.

As set forth more fully below, Telepictures strongly

believes that innovative program financing techniques, which

may include revenues from toy licensing, ha've,facilitated
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production of costly new children's programs in the public

interest and have encouraged participation by stations in

high-risk untested programming efforts. We believe that any

effort by the Congress to limit such financing aruangements

would be contrary to the public interest.

Since 1984, Telepictures has produced or planned a

number of costly new children's programs. In September of

this year, the first of those programs, "ThunderCats," an

animated series consisting of jungle cats portraying original

"superhero" characters, went on the air and in only two

months became the second-highest-rated show in Monday-Friday

syndication nationwide. In 1986, Telepictures plans to air

SilverHawks, a children's space adventure, followed in 1987

by another animated series called "The Comic Strip."

All of these shows offer pro-social messages and are

designed to address the special educational and emotional

needs of children. For each program, Telepictures has

retained Dr. Robert Kuisis, a noted psychologist, to work

with the show's authora on all scripts to ensure that each

episode reflects a sensitivity to children's special develop-

mental needs. Producers of SilverHawks are collaborating

with scientists at the Hayden Planetarium in New York City in

order to present instructional segments during each program

devoted to questions and answers about the solar system.

Although still in development, "The Comic strip" also is
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designed to focus on special needs of children and include

live-action segments entitled "Job Squad" which instruct

children about a given job and how one prepares for that job.

Telepictures determined that an investment of approxi-

mately 415 million would be necessary to finance the pro-

duction and distribution of each animated half-hour child-

ren's series.

Because of the high anticipated costs, Telepictures in

turn decided that a profit-sharing and barter arrangement was

necessary to secure station commitments to each series more

than a year before the series would air and to provide a

basis for financing actual production of each series. Unlike

a major television network or producer, independent producers

like Telepictures cannot spread the risks of producing origi-

nal programming over a vast number of shows. In cases such

as "ThunderCats," where Telepictures' production costs com-

prised a substantial segment of total shareholder equity,

up-front commitments to share the risk have been and will

continue to be absolutely necessary to get the program under-

way. Accordingly, TelepictUres devised a financing arrange-

ment pursuant to which the broadcaster was offered the pro-

grams in return for the station's commitment to air a certain

number of commercial announcements supplied by Telepictures

over a three-year period (i.e., on a "barter" basis). In

addition, stations were given the option to share in net

profits from distribution of the program, including net
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profits from program-related merchandise, or to receive a

higher percentage of the net profits deriVed from distribu-

tion of the program, exclusive of merchandising rights. In

response to this offer, a sufficient number of stations

promptly committed to take the program to make production

financially feasible.

There is nothing unusual or harmful about the terms of

such an arrangement. It is simply representative of an

increasing number of innovatiVe financing arrangements used

to promote and finance first-run syndicated programming. See

Television/Radio Age, Oct. 10, 1983, at 1. In 1964 alone, an

estimated 70%-75% of new children's syndicated programming

was sold through barter arrangements. See Sobel, Barter, New

Indies, LPTV Brighten Kids Picture, Television/Radio .rge,

Aug. 15, 1963, at 41.

Given the downside risk for station's committing to

untested and original children's programs which are not based

on pre-existing merchandise or prime-time network program

characters, the arrangement offers stations a way to share in

the "upside potential" of new programming ventures while

giving producers assurance up-front that their costs will be

covered at least in part.

Telepictures submits that any regulatory or legislatiVe

policy that interfered with such innovative financing mechan-

isms would reduce the incentive to produce original programs

and diminish the opportunity for more and diverse kinds of
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children's programming. Indeed, the mare initiation of nn

FCC study mandated by Congress could dater stations from

committing to Participate in the development of costly neW

children's programs.

At the same time, Telepictures submits that these finan-

cing schemes do not distort a licensee's independent program-

ming judgment. The fact that a licensee may share in mer-

chandising profits does not cause the licensee to violate his

duty to provide programming in the public interest or moti-

vate him to select programming simply because of the financ-

ing arrangement. In cases such as "ThunderCats," the program

has strong entertainment and social value that merit selec-

tion of the show, regardless of the merchandising possi-

bilities. The same incentives that impel traditional pro-

gramming decisions -- program quality and anticipation of

high ratings -- thus are controlling in these cases as well.

Under Telepictures' financing arrangement, profit-

sharing revenues, whether or not they include merchandising

rights, are, in any event, merely a "drop in the bucket"

compared to the loss in advertising revenues a station would

suffer under the barter aspect if its faith in the program

proved to be misplaced. The possibility that "ThunderCats"

merchandise might be profitable even if the program were

unpopular is not sufficiently compelling to prompt stations

to risk the loss of three years of advertising revenues from

the barter spots given to Telepictures in exchange for the
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proOram. It is the merit of the program concept and not

potential for revenues that sells Telepictures' programs to

licensees,

Based on this experience, Telepictures believes that

prohibiting its innovative financing arrangements would do

nothing but jeopardize the amount and quality of original

programming for children. In the last two years alone, this

innovative financing arrangement has allowed Telepictures to

spread its risk in order to produce three new children's

programs at a time when virtually no other children's pro-

grams, except for re-runs and off-network products, are

available. Rather than promoting new high-quality program-

ming, efforts to cut back or regulate financing methods

designed to allow stations and producers to share the rewards

and the risks would jeopardize future production of child-

ren's programs and intrude into financing arrangements better

dictated by the marketplace. Moreover, children's program-

ming, especially by independent stations, could potentially

be limited to material developed under the traditional net-

work system and/or programs based on pre-existing successful

merchandise.

Both network and independent producers must be encour-

aged to produce more and better quality children's program-

ming. Telepictures submits, however, that interferinff witn

innovative financing arrangements would not achieve that

result.
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October 30, 1185

TMA
TOY MANUFACTURERS OF AMERICA

The Honorable Timothy E. Wirth
Chairman, Subcommittee on Telecommunications.
Conaumer Protection and Finance of the
Committee on Energy and Commerce
Rayburn Houtte Office !funding, Room 8-331
Washington, DC 2O I5

Dear Hr. Wirtht

The Toy Manufacturer, of America (THA) appreciate the opportunity to
eubmit comments on the Children', Televinion Education Act of 1985 (10t
3216). THA is a trade association, founded in 1916 and in made up of
manufacturers and importern of toys and games. It repremente manu-
facturern and importers who supply about 90% of all the toys and games
sold at retail in the United States,

We will confine our remarks to the eecond iesue addressed by this
legielation - that 'In which program planning and production incorporate
marketing efforts designed to promote products to children" (the quoted
ntatement ie taken from the invitation sent to us).

First, let me comment on the phrase "program length commercials" which in
contained in the Bill. The legislation is designed to direct the FCC to
inquire into the quality of television directed at children. The use of
the heading "Program Length Commercials" suggests that the authors have
already decided thst these shows are indeed commercials without the
bcnefit of an inquiry. The term "Program length commercials", was made
up by one of the leading critics of advertieing to children - a critic
whone original thrust was to ban all advertising to children, but an idea
that W48 not supported by the Federal Trade Commission or the Congrens.
It does not seem approprinte to have this particular phrase included in
legislation.

On April 11, 1985, the Federal Communications Commission voted 4-1 to
deny action for Children's Television's request to prhibit profit-sharing
arrangements in broadcasting children's programming. The FCC said there
was no evidence that profit-mharing was anything more than an alternative
method of program financing and dimtribution. Also, ACT did not present
any evidence to show that "Thunder Cate (the animated children's series
cited in the petition) had any adverse consequences for itm viewers. The
Commission amid "It felt the profit-aharing arrangement is an innovative
technique to fund children'a programing. Such financing in advantageoue
to the continuation and growth of children's television offeringn which
is clearly le.the public interest." It appears to me that the proposed
legislation ie asking the FCC to go over the aame ground.

the toy industry trade assoriuthm

200 Fifth Acvnt le No% Thrk. N.Y. 10010 (212) 675.11.11
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The practice of licensing products between the entertainment business and

the toy and other industries is nothing new. Years ago, products were

developed from radio and movie cartoons. Mickey House cartoons spawned
watches. T-shIrts, sand palls, lunch boxes and the like. The Lone Ranger,
on radio, created toy six shooters. maska and toy figures. as well as

selling Silvercup Bread. Elsie, the Cow, a newspaper, magazine, billboard
and label character sold the idea of drinking milk to be healthy but also
became a World's Fair figure, a cartoon, and a celebrity. Dick Tracy is

a daily cartoon, a comic book, a pair of handcuffs, a car and a whistle.

There are innumerable examples.

When televla.on entered our culture, the commercial world simply extended
the same practices available through radio, print and movies Into the new

medium. The Hickey Mouse Club, generally accepted as good television

fare, was all about Hickey Mouse. Was this a "program length commercial"
for Disney products - movies, watches. cartorAs. comic strips, ears?

Peanuts became a popular comic strip. The Peanut characters, and
especially Snoopy. became household names, translated again into products

of all sortr. Then. Charlie Brown specials were developed for television,
shown on prime time, And generally considered good entertainment for
children. Arc these program length commercials for the plethora of

Peanuts products?

Another Interesting part of our leisure world is the growth of the theme

park. Disney is the most widely known of the theme parks where children
and adults enjoy hours of entertains:et with shows' characters. music and
participation interspersed with commercial activities of all sorts. In

Disneyland a six hour commercial?

The American tradition of holiday parades could also be extended into

this discussion. The famous Hew York Thanksgivinp Day Parade Is heavily
involved with depictions of cartoon and comic strip characters, TV
celebrities, and others closel; allied with product.. Mickey Mouse.
Cabbage Patch Kids, Garfield, Raggedy Anne and othe a, / am sure, will be

there. Are they selling products to children, or are they offering
entertainment because they are imaginative, fun and recor Stable?

In summary, well known characters. whether real or fictional, once they
have captured the imagination and interest of the public. are often used
to move from one entertainment vehicle to the next. Products have become
movies, records. books. cartoons, TV shows and even other products. The

original characters have also been translated into any number of p-oducts.
Which Cones first appears to be pretty unimportant, What Is Important la

whether the character is interesting to the public, whether the product
is perceived as a value, and whether the show, comic strip, theme_park
and so forth is entertaining.

The shows which are seen on television are certainly conmerctal endeavors
in the classic sense. Writers, animators, and producers all risk both

creative and financial resources on the success of the show. The tele-
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vision stations must sell commercial time to support their employees,
plant and equipment and investors. Advertisers risk financial resources
on both their products ond the cost of advertising. All are at risk with
the final decision maker in the free enterprise system - the viewer and
the consumer. All recognize that the risk is high because of the extreme
competitiveness of the system. All also recognize that the consumer
benefits from this system by having both the lowest cost and the greatest
selection of both product and viewing entertainment than anywhere else in
the world.

While there Is certainly room for improvement in television, one only has
to look to other countries, especially those with substantial government
involvement In programming. to know that that American viewer, both child
and adult, has by fur the best opportunity to freely select programs to
meet their viewing tastes. It does not appear to be necessLri i.r our
government to further involve itself In this area.

Thank you for the opportunity to make our views known.

Yours very truly.

Douglas Thomson
President

DT/ik

cc: The Honorable John Bryant
The Honorable Mickey Leland
The Honorable Frank K. Lautenberg
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